On Cells and Agents – Geosimulation of Urban Sprawl in Western Germany by Integrating Spatial and Non-Spatial Dynamics

Dissertation

zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades (Dr. rer. nat.) der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Rheinischen Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität Bonn

vorgelegt von

Andreas Rienow

aus Moers

Bonn, April 2014

Angefertigt mit Genehmigung der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Rheinischen Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität Bonn

1. Gutachter: Prof. Dr. G. Menz

2. Gutachter: Prof. Dr. K. Greve

Tag der Promotion: 01.07.2014

Erscheinungsjahr 2014

Die vorliegende Dissertation wurde gemäß der am 12. Dezember 2008 veröffentlichten Regeln zur Abfassung einer "Kumulativen Dissertation" und gemäß der Promotionsordnung der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Rheinischen Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität Bonn vom 3. Juni 2011 in der korrigierten Fassung vom 17. Juni 2011 verfasst. Die Texte geben die Originalversionen der Artikel im amerikanischen Englisch wieder. Die folgenden veröffentlichten Artikel stellen wesentliche Teile dieser Dissertation dar:

- RIENOW, A. & GOETZKE, R. (2014): Supporting SLEUTH Enhancing a Cellular Automaton with Support Vector Machines for Urban Growth Modeling. Computers, Environment and Urban Systems, doi: 10.1016j.compenvurbsys.2014.05.001
- RIENOW, A. & STENGER, D. (2014): Geosimulation of Urban Growth and Demographic Decline in the Ruhr: a Case Case Study for 2025 Using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents. Journal of Geographical Systems, 16(3), 311-342.
- RIENOW, A., STENGER, D. & MENZ, G. (2014): Sprawling Cities and Shrinking Regions – Forecasting Urban Growth in the Ruhr for 2025 by Coupling Cells and Agents. ERDKUNDE – Archive for Scientific Geography, doi: 10.3112/erdkunde.2014.02.02

Danksagung

Die vorliegende Dissertation ist in der Arbeitsgruppe Fernerkundung unter der Betreuung von Prof. Dr. Menz entstanden. Für seine Ideenimpulse, sein Vertrauen in meine Modellierungskünste, die Freiheiten, Förderungen und Fußballgespräche möchte ich mich in aller Form bedanken. Das gleiche gilt für Kerstin, die mir immer eine motivierende Chefin gewesen ("der Anfang ist die Hälfte des Ganzen"), eine sehr gute Freundin geworden und sowieso die beste Barista der Welt ist. Roland, ohne Dich wäre ich nicht zur Modellierung gekommen und ich danke Dir, dass Du mir Kollege, Freund, Vorbild und Mentor gewesen bist.

Meinen Eltern Uli und Ralf danke ich für alles, was ich bisher erreichen, erleben und erfahren durfte. Ohne Eure immerwährende Unterstützung und Euer unerschütterliches Vertrauen gäbe es nicht nur diese Arbeit nicht. Ihr habt mir Werte und Ideale gegeben, die für den Rest meines Lebens bestehen bleiben werden. Danke für Eure Liebe!

Meiner Schwester Sandra gebührt ebenso ein riesengroßes Danke. Du hast immer an mich geglaubt und immer ein offenes Ohr für mich gehabt. Wir sind durch dick und dünn gegangen. Probleme wurden geteilt, Glücksgefühle verdoppelt. Ich freue mich schon jetzt auf unsere nächste Amerika-Reise.

Meiner Großmutter Gertrud, meiner Großmutter Gerda und meinem Großvater Joachim widme ich diese Arbeit. Ihr habt mir die Welt gezeigt, den geraden Weg und den Wert der Familie gelehrt. Ich bin unendlich glücklich, dass Ihr meinen Lebenspfad bis zur Dissertation (und noch weiter) begleitet habt!

Ich habe keine leiblichen Brüder, dafür umso mehr, die diese Rolle eingenommen haben: Tobias "Tobsen" Pohl, ohne den mein Humor ein langweiliger wäre, mein Patenonkel Kersten, der mir früh die Früchte ehrlicher Arbeit verschafft hat, Jörg und Günter, die meine innersten Bedürfnisse kennen ("hasta la cerveca siempre"), Tobias GroWi, mein kleiner Bruder, und natürlich Jens, mein brother from another mother, im Geiste wie im Leben!

Ich danke den Halfmännern Anne, Willi, Florian und Marieta, die mir eine zweite Familie geworden sind und mir im Hunsrück ein zweites Zuhause gegeben haben.

Die Zahl derer, die an dem Erfolg dieser Dissertation mitgewirkt haben, ist groß und hierzu gehören auch Astrid und Michael, die mir den einmaligen England-Sprachaufenthalt ermöglicht haben, Nancy, für Ihre mentale Stärke, die Familie Kisiel, für Ihre Unterstützung, und natürlich Günter und Biggi, durch die ich mich als Werkstoffprüfer im Bunker beweisen konnte.

Direkt am Entstehen dieser Dissertation beteiligt war vor allem Dirk, der ein wunderbares Modell geschaffen hat und mit dem zusammen ich meine ersten wissenschaftlichen Artikel zustande gebracht habe. Ich danke Behrend für seine mathematische Kompetenz, Christian, der mir das Programmieren beigebracht hat, Anja, Annette und Janna, die mir bei der sprachlichen Korrektur geholfen haben.

Natürlich danke ich auch meinen ArbeitsFrollegen Konrad, für seine Gelassenheit und seine GIS- und Gartenkenntnisse, Henryk, mit dem ich nun ein kongeniales Duo in zwei großartigen Schulprojekten bilde, Rainer und der eine Sascha, die mir die SVM nahe brachten, sowie Michael und der andere Sascha, die mir zeigten wie Arbeit und Vergnügen unter einen Hut zu bekommen sind. Tomek danke ich, dass er immer mein System am Laufen hielt. Bärbel und Esther, wenn ich morgens ins Büro komme und Euch begrüße, weiß ich warum ich nun schon seit 2009 so gerne zur RSRG gehöre!

Ich danke natürlich auch allen meinen Freunden. Ihr alle wart immer für mich da, habt mich beim Kickern, Tanzen, Film gucken und Feiern abgelenkt, motiviert und beraten.

Das Beste kommt zum Schluss: Miriam, Du bist die Liebe meines Lebens! Dein Lächeln, Dein Optimismus, Deine Kompetenz und Deine Liebe waren der Antrieb dieser Arbeit. Du hast nicht nur mein Englisch verbessert, sondern auch immer dort einen Ausweg gefunden, wo eigentlich eine Sackgasse hätte sein sollen. Für immer Dein.

"Unter sone große Stadt, mit all ihr Jebumms und Jemäuer, da is ja ooch noch Erde drunter, Sand, Lehm und Wasser, nich? Und in'n Menschen sein Kopp, da sind Jedanken inne, und Wörter, und denn det Jeträumte, det wird immer mehr, det wächst alles, et weiß nur noch keener, wo det mal hin soll." (Carl Zuckmayer, Der Hauptmann von Köpenick)

Table of Contents

List of Fig	ures	i
List of Tal	bles	
Glossary		iv
Abstract		vi
Kurzfassu	ng	
1 Introd	luction	1
1.1	Background of the Study	1
1.2	Geosimulation of Urban Sprawl and the Challenge of Complexity	4
1.2.1	Urban Sprawl – Morphology and Effects	4
1.2.2	The Causes of Urban Sprawl and the Complexity of Urban	
	Systems	5
1.2.3	Modeling Urban Systems in Geography – A Brief History of Theories and Models	9
1.2.4	Geosimulation – Using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and	,
	Agents	10
1.2.5	The Road to Hybrid Modeling in Urban Geosimulation	13
1.3	Research Objectives and Thesis Outline	15
2 Suppo	yrting SI FUTH - Enhancing a Cellular Automaton with Support	
2 Suppo Vector	r Machines for Urban Growth Modeling	22
0.1		22
2.1	Study Area and Data	22 24
2.2		
2.2.1	Study Area	
2.2.2	Data	20
2.2.	2.1 Land Use and Land Cover	
2.2.	2.2 Pixels and People	2/
2.3	Methods	
2.3.1	Binomial Logistic Regression	
2.3.2	Support Vector Machines	
2.3.3	SLEUTH – An Urban Cellular Automaton	
2.3.4	Accuracy Assessment	
2.4	Results and Discussion	
2.4.1	Probability Maps of Urban Growth	
2.4.2	Driving Forces of Urban Growth	
2.4.3	Calibrating the Cellular Automata	41
2.4.4	Validating the Cellular Automata	

	2.5	Conclusions and Outlook	
3	Geosir Case C	nulation of Urban Growth and Demographic Decline in the Ruhr: a case Study for 2025 Using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and	
	Agents		
	3.1	Introduction	
	3.2	The Ruhr – A Shrinking Metropolis?	51
	3.2.1	Urban Decline	51
	3.2.2	Urban Sprawl	
	3.3	The Cells – Simulating Urban Sprawl	53
	3.3.1	SLEUTH – An Urban Growth Model	53
	3.3.2	Supporting UGMr with SVM – Pixels, People, Probabilities	54
	3.3.3	Calibration and Validation of UGMr-SVM	57
	3.4	The Agents – Simulating Demographic Decline with ReHoSh	
	3.4.1	Agents as Spatially Implicit Automata	58
	3.4.2	Theoretical Concept and Technical Implementation of ReHoSh	
	3.4.2	2.1 Assumptions	
	3.4.2	2.2 Agents, Interactions, Environment	59
	3.4.2	2.3 From Intention to Action	61
	3.4.2	2.4 Calibration and Validation of ReHoSh	63
	3.5	Cells and Agents – Combining Spatial Pattern and Dynamic Processes	65
	3.5.1	Urban Landscape Configuration in 2025	65
	3.5.2	Urban Landscape Composition in 2025	
	3.5.3	Spatial Join of Pixels and Households	68
	3.5.4	Spatial Join of Pixels and Prices	70
	3.6	Conclusion	71
4	Sprawl	ing Cities and Shrinking Regions – Forecasting Urban Growth in	
	the Ru	hr for 2025 by Coupling Cells and Agents	73
	4.1	Introduction	73
	4.2	Study Area and Data	76
	4.2.1	The Ruhr – Urban Growth meets Urban Shrinkage	76
	4.2.2	The Data – Discretizing the Surface of the World	78
	4.3	The Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents	80
	4.3.1	ReHoSh – MAS Simulation of Urban Decline	80
	4.3.2	SLEUTH – A Cellular Automaton of Urban Growth	82
	4.3.3	SVM – Support Vector Machines as CA Conditioner	84
	4.4	Coupling Cells and Agents for Modeling the Urban Future	87

	4.4.1	Weighting Urban Growth with Agents	87
	4.4.2	Three Future Scenarios of the Ruhr	89
	4.4.3	Modeling Urban Growth by Coupling CA with MAS	90
	4.5	Discussion and Conclusion	94
5	Summa	ry and Outlook	96
	5.1	Enhancement of the Cellular Automaton SLEUTH with Support	
		Vector Machines	96
	5.2	Driving Factors of Urban Growth in North Rhine Westphalia and the	
		Ruhr	97
	5.3	The Future of Urban Sprawl in the Ruhr – Allocation and Quantity	98
	5.4	The Future of the Housing Market of the Ruhr – Households and	
		Prices	99
	5.5	Loose Coupling of Pixels and People - SLEUTH meets ReHoSh	100
	5.6	Semi-explicit Urban Weights – A Concept for Strong Coupling of Cells	
		and Agents	101
	5.7	"Sustainable Thinking" or "Dream of Owning a House" –	
		Implementation of Urban Sprawl Scenarios in SLEUTH and ReHoSh	102
	5.8	What's next? From Hybrid AI Prediction to Spatial Decision Support	103
Re	ferences		105

List of Figures

Figure 1.1.	Spatial distribution and intensity of land consumption in Germany	
	(Source: BECKMANN, 2011)	2
Figure 1.2.	Representation of the linkage between micro-level and macro-level	
	research in urban land-use change (edited according to VERBURG, 2006a)	7
Figure 1.3.	Deterministic and stochastic urban growth from the bottom up (Source:	
	BATTY et al., 2006)	8
Figure 1.4.	Structured overview of the thesis.	21
Figure 2.1.	Land-use map and DEM of the research area in the southern part of	
	North-Rhine Westphalia. The land-use map is based on classified	
	Landsat-TM data acquired on 05/28/2005	25
Figure 2.2.	Workflow including the data and methods used in this study	30
Figure 2.3.	An optimal hyperplane constructed by the support vectors separates the	
	training data (left). To solve a non-linear classification problem, the input	
	data is projected onto a higher-dimensional Hilbert space (right) (Source:	
	VOGEL 2013)	32
Figure 2.4.	Growth types of a growth cycle in UGMr.	36
Figure 2.5.	ROC curves of the BLR and SVM model	38
Figure 2.6.	Probability maps (top) of the BLR (left) and SVM (right) model and the	
	comparison map (bottom)	
Figure 2.7.	Histogram of the probability maps of the BLR (top) and SVM (bottom)	
	model	40
Figure 2.8.	Observed urban growth in the area of Cologne 1975-2005 in comparison	
	to the agreement results of UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR, and UGMr-SVM	
	(clock-wise).	44
Figure 2.9.	MRV Curves of UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR, UGMr-SVM, and a null model	46
Figure 3.1.	Workflow including the data and methods used in this study	50
Figure 3.2.	Land-use map with cities and districts of the Ruhr (North Rhine-	
	Westphalia)	51
Figure 3.3.	Probability map of urban growth derived from the SVM model and	
	observed urban areas 1984 & 2001.	56
Figure 3.4.	Agreement results of UGMr-SVM: comparison map of observed and	
	predicted urban areas 2005	58
Figure 3.5.	Main concept of ReHoSh showing the agents, the interactions, and the	
	key factors of the MAS	60
Figure 3.6.	Three-stepped search of households for a new dwelling place	61
Figure 3.7.	The urban landscape configuration of the Ruhr in 2025 predicted by	
	UGMr-SVM.	66

Figure 3.8. Indicated results of the aggregated households and land values (ReHoSh)	
of Recklinghausen, Duisburg, Gelsenkirchen, and Hagen (clockwise)	
2010-2025	67
Figure 3.9. Difference map for younger and older households (1-2 persons) 2025	68
Figure 3.10. Difference map for smaller and larger households 2025.	69
Figure 3.11. Housing price difference map 2005-2025	70
Figure 4.1. Framework for coupling SLEUTH UGMr (CA) and ReHoSh (MAS)	
including the software and parameters used in the study	75
Figure 4.2. Land-use map (2006) with cities and districts of the Ruhr (North Rhine-	
Westphalia, Germany) (Source: EEA).	77
Figure 4.3. Urban growth of the Ruhr 1975-2005 (derived from NRWPro data set)	78
Figure 4.4. Main concept of ReHoSh showing the agents, the interactions, and the	
key factors (left). Three-stepped search of households for a new dwelling	
place (right).	81
Figure 4.5. Growth types of a growth cycle in UGM	83
Figure 4.6. SVM probability map of urban growth 1984-2001	
Figure 4.7. (a) Map of semi-explicit urban weights ("business as usual"). (b) Total	
probability of urban growth ("business as usual")	
Figure 4.8. Three scenarios of urban land-use configuration of the Ruhr in 2025	92
Figure 4.9. Urban simulation in a digital petri dish consisting of the fundamental	
elements of the Ruhr's urban area.	93

List of Tables

 Table 2.1. Variables selected for the BLR and SVM model. Table 2.2. Growth coefficients and MRV mean factor of agreement over all resolutions (F_d) of the calibrated UGMr models (1984-2001). Table 2.3. Percentiles of times a pixel is chosen as a new urban cell (1975-2005; 100 MC). MC). M3 Table 2.4. Results of the accuracy assessment for UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR and UGMr-SVM (1975-2005). Table 3.1. Variables selected for SVM model. Table 3.2. Growth coefficients and validation results of UGMr-SVM, 1975-2005. Table 3.2. Growth coefficients and validation results of UGMr-SVM, 1975-2005. Table 3.3. Data input of ReHoSh (start year: 2010). 64 Table 3.4. Mean annual deviations (1996-2010) of the total amount in percent observed for the simulated households and prices of the 15 cities and districts of the Ruhr. 65 Table 4.1. Potential residential areas (greenfields) and their semiotics. 79 Table 4.2. Key elements, definitions, and prerequisites of ReHoSh. 80 Table 4.3. Base data input of ReHoSh for the year 2010 (Source: BORISPLUS.NRW 2012; IT NRW 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011). 82 Table 4.4. Variables selected for SVM model. 85 Table 4.5. Growth coefficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM. 87 Table 4.6. Preference (%) of dwelling type by different household groups (undecided/ new building / existent building). 90 Table 4.7. Semi-explicit urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025. 	Table 1.1. Key charact	teristics of CA and MAS (Source: WU & SILVA, 2010)	13
 Table 2.2. Growth coefficients and MRV mean factor of agreement over all resolutions (F₀) of the calibrated UGMr models (1984-2001)	Table 2.1. Variables se	elected for the BLR and SVM model	
resolutions (F) of the calibrated UGMr models (1984-2001)	Table 2.2. Growth cod	efficients and MRV mean factor of agreement over all	
Table 2.3. Percentiles of times a pixel is chosen as a new urban cell (1975-2005; 100 43 Table 2.4. Results of the accuracy assessment for UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR and 43 UGMr-SVM (1975-2005)	resolutions	(Ft) of the calibrated UGMr models (1984-2001)	
MC)	Table 2.3. Percentiles	of times a pixel is chosen as a new urban cell (1975-2005; 100	
 Table 2.4. Results of the accuracy assessment for UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR and UGMr-SVM (1975-2005)	MC)		
UGMr-SVM (1975-2005)	Table 2.4. Results of t	he accuracy assessment for UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR and	
 Table 3.1. Variables selected for SVM model. Table 3.2. Growth coefficients and validation results of UGMr-SVM, 1975-2005. Table 3.3. Data input of ReHoSh (start year: 2010). G4 Table 3.4. Mean annual deviations (1996-2010) of the total amount in percent observed for the simulated households and prices of the 15 cities and districts of the Ruhr. Table 4.1. Potential residential areas (greenfields) and their semiotics. Table 4.2. Key elements, definitions, and prerequisites of ReHoSh. Table 4.3. Base data input of ReHoSh for the year 2010 (Source: BORISPLUS.NRW 2012; IT NRW 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011). Table 4.4. Variables selected for SVM model. Table 4.5. Growth coefficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM. 87 Table 4.6. Preference (%) of dwelling type by different household groups (undecided/ new building / existent building). 90 Table 4.7. Semi-explicit urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025. 	UGMr-SVI	M (1975-2005)	45
 Table 3.2. Growth coefficients and validation results of UGMr-SVM, 1975-2005	Table 3.1. Variables se	elected for SVM model	55
 Table 3.3. Data input of ReHoSh (start year: 2010)	Table 3.2. Growth cod	efficients and validation results of UGMr-SVM, 1975-2005	
 Table 3.4. Mean annual deviations (1996-2010) of the total amount in percent observed for the simulated households and prices of the 15 cities and districts of the Ruhr. Table 4.1. Potential residential areas (greenfields) and their semiotics. Table 4.2. Key elements, definitions, and prerequisites of ReHoSh. Table 4.3. Base data input of ReHoSh for the year 2010 (Source: BORISPLUS.NRW 2012; IT NRW 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011). Table 4.4. Variables selected for SVM model. Table 4.5. Growth coefficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM. 87 Table 4.6. Preference (%) of dwelling type by different household groups (undecided/ new building / existent building). 90 Table 4.7. Semi-explicit urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025. 	Table 3.3. Data input	of ReHoSh (start year: 2010)	64
observed for the simulated households and prices of the 15 cities and districts of the Ruhr	Table 3.4. Mean annua	al deviations (1996-2010) of the total amount in percent	
districts of the Ruhr	observed for	or the simulated households and prices of the 15 cities and	
 Table 4.1. Potential residential areas (greenfields) and their semiotics	districts of	the Ruhr	65
 Table 4.2. Key elements, definitions, and prerequisites of ReHoSh. Table 4.3. Base data input of ReHoSh for the year 2010 (Source: BORISPLUS.NRW 2012; IT NRW 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011). Table 4.4. Variables selected for SVM model. Table 4.5. Growth coefficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM. 87 Table 4.6. Preference (%) of dwelling type by different household groups (undecided/ new building / existent building). 90 Table 4.7. Semi-explicit urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025. 	Table 4.1. Potential re	sidential areas (greenfields) and their semiotics	79
 Table 4.3. Base data input of ReHoSh for the year 2010 (Source: BORISPLUS.NRW 2012; IT NRW 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011). Table 4.4. Variables selected for SVM model. Table 4.5. Growth coefficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM. 87 Table 4.6. Preference (%) of dwelling type by different household groups (undecided/ new building / existent building). 90 Table 4.7. Semi-explicit urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025. 	Table 4.2. Key element	nts, definitions, and prerequisites of ReHoSh	
2012; IT NRW 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011)	Table 4.3. Base data in	nput of ReHoSh for the year 2010 (Source: BORISPLUS.NRW	
 Table 4.4. Variables selected for SVM model	2012; IT N	RW 2013; Regionalverband Ruhr 2011)	
 Table 4.5. Growth coefficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM	Table 4.4. Variables se	elected for SVM model	
 Table 4.6. Preference (%) of dwelling type by different household groups (undecided/ new building / existent building)	Table 4.5. Growth cod	efficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM	
(undecided/ new building / existent building)	Table 4.6. Preference	(%) of dwelling type by different household groups	
Table 4.7. Semi-explicit urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025	(undecided	/ new building / existent building)	
	Table 4.7. Semi-explic	it urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025	91

Glossary

AI	Artificial intelligence	
AUC	Area under curve	
ATKIS	Amtliches Topographisch-Kartographisches Informationssystem	
BLR	Binomial logistic regression	
BORISplus	Zentrales Informationssystem der Gutachterausschüsse und des	
	Oberen Gutachterausschusses für Grundstückswerte über den	
	Immobilienmarkt in Nordrhein-Westfalen	
СА	Cellular automaton	
CWD	Cost-weighted distance	
DF	Density function	
DNA	Desoxyribonukleinsäure	
DPSIR	Drivers, pressures, states, impacts, and responses	
EEA	European Environment Agency	
GIS	Ggeographic information systems	
GLP	Global Land Project	
GMES	Global Monitoring for Environment and Security	
LAG 21 NRW	Landesarbeitsgemeinschaft Agenda 21 NRW	
LANDSAT-ETM+	LANDSAT-Enhanced Thematic Mapper Plus	
LANDSAT-TM	LANDSAT-Thematic Mapper	
LANDSAT-MSS	LANDSAT- Multispectral Scanner	
IDW	Inverse distance-weighted	
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change	
IT NRW	Landesbetrieb für Information und Technik NRW	
MBWSV	Ministerium für Bauen, Wohnen, Stadtentwicklung und Verkehr des	
	Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen	
MC	Monte Carlo iterations	
MRV	Multiple resolution validation	
MUNLV	Ministerium für Klimaschutz, Umwelt, Landwirtschaft, Natur- und	
	Verbraucherschutz des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen	
MWEIMH	Ministerium für Wirtschaft, Energie, Bauen, Wohnen und Verkehr des	
	Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen	
NIMBY	Not in my backyard	
NRW	North-Rhine Westphalia	
NRWPro	Projekt "Visualisierung von Landnutzung und Flächenverbrauch in	
	NRW mittels Satelliten- und Luftbildern"	
OOP	Object-oriented programming	
RBF	Gaussian radial basis function kernel	
ReHoSh	Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems	
ROC	Receiver operating characteristic	

Slope, Land use, Exclusion, Urban, Transport, Hillshade	
Support vector machines	
Urban Growth Model	
Urban Growth Model with reduced input data sets	
ions	
у	
у	

Abstract

Urban sprawl is one of the most challenging land-use and land-cover changes in Germany implicating numerous consequences for the anthropogenic and geobiophysical spheres. While the population and job growth rates of most urban areas stagnate or even decrease, the morphological growth of cities is ubiquitous. Against this backdrop, the quantitative and qualitative modeling of urban dynamics proves to be of central importance. Geosimulation models like cellular automata (CA) and multi-agent systems (MAS) treat cities as complex urban systems. While CA focus on their spatial dynamics, MAS are well-suited for capturing autonomous individual decision making. Yet both models are complementary in terms of their focus, status change, mobility, and representations. Hence, the coupling of CA and MAS is a useful way of integrating spatial pattern and non-spatial processes into one modeling infrastructure.

The thesis at hand aims at a holistic geosimulation of the future urban sprawl in the Ruhr. This region is particularly challenging as it is characterized by two seemingly antagonistic processes: urban growth and urban shrinkage. Accordingly, a hybrid modeling approach is to be developed as a means of integrating the simulation power of CA and MAS. A modified version of SLEUTH (short for Slope, Land-use, Exclusion, Urban, Transport, and Hillshade) will function as the CA component. SLEUTH makes use of historic urban land-use data sets and growth coefficients for the purpose of modeling physical urban expansion. In order to enhance the simulation performance of the CA and to incorporate important driving forces of urban sprawl, SLEUTH is for the first time combined with support vector machines (SVM). The supported CA will be coupled with ReHoSh (Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems). This MAS models population patterns, housing prices, and housing demand in shrinking regions. All dynamics are based on multiple interactions between different household groups as well as stakeholders of the housing market.

Moreover, this thesis will elaborate on the most important driving factors, rates, and most probable locations of urban sprawl in the Ruhr as well as on the future migration tendencies of different household types and the price development in the housing market of a polycentric shrinking region. The results of SLEUTH and ReHoSh are loosely coupled for a spatial analysis in which the municipal differences that have emerged during the simulations are disaggregated. Subsequently, a concept is developed in order to integrate the CA and the MAS into one geosimulation approach. The thesis introduces semi-explicit urban weights as a possibility of assessing settlement-pattern dynamics and the regional housing market dynamics at the same time. The model combination of SLEUTH-SVM and ReHoSh is finally calibrated, validated, and implemented for simulating three different scenarios of individual housing preferences and their effects on the future urban pattern in the Ruhr. Applied to a digital petri dish, the generic urban growth elements of the Ruhr are being detected.

Kurzfassung

Die Zunahme von Siedlungs- und Verkehrsflächen und die damit verbundenen ökologischen Probleme wie Landschaftszerschneidung oder Flächenversiegelung stellen in Deutschland eine noch nicht gelöste Herausforderung dar. Selbst in schrumpfenden Regionen ist eine flächenhafte Ausweitung von Siedlungs- und Verkehrsflächen in das städtische Umland hinein, *urban sprawl*, zu beobachten. Die Landnutzungsmodellierung beider Großtrends kann Aufschlüsse über Prozesse, Ursachen und Folgen von *urban sprawl* im sozialen wie ökologischen Bereich geben. Modelle der Geosimulation wie Zelluläre Automaten (CA) und Multi-Agenten Systeme (MAS) fassen Städte als Systeme auf und versuchen in ihrem Modellansatz die Komplexität dieser zu erfassen. Während sich CA auf die räumliche Dynamik von Siedlungen fokussieren, simulieren MAS Verhaltensänderungen von städtischen Entscheidungsträgern. Hinsichtlich ihres Fokus, der Statusänderungen ihrer Entitäten, deren Mobilität und ihrer Repräsentation verhalten sich CA und MAS komplementär zueinander und werden dadurch als ideal angesehen, die Modellierung räumlicher Muster und nicht-räumlicher Prozesse von *urban sprawl* in einen einzigen Modellansatz zu integrieren.

Das Ziel der vorliegenden Arbeit ist die holistische Geosimulation des zukünftigen urban sprawl im Ruhrgebiet. Die Untersuchungsregion stellt hohe Herausforderung an urbane sie Landnutzungsmodelle, da die scheinbaren antagonistischen Dynamiken von morphologischem Wachstum und wirtschaftlicher wie demografischer Schrumpfung in sich vereint. Angesichts dessen wird in der vorliegenden Arbeit ein hybrider Modellansatz verfolgt, der die Simulationsfähigkeiten von CA und MAS kombiniert. Eine modifizierte Version von SLEUTH (Slope, Land-use, Exclusion, Urban, Transport, and Hillshade) fungiert hierbei als CA-Komponente. SLEUTH simuliert das zukünftige städtische Wachstum auf Basis von historischen Landnutzungsdaten und spezifischen Wachstumskoeffizienten. Zur Erhöhung seiner Modellierungsfähigkeiten und zur Einbeziehung von elementaren Antriebskräften von urban sprawl wird SLEUTH erstmals mit Support Vector Machines kombiniert. Nachdem die Genauigkeit des CA erhöht worden ist, wird er mit ReHoSh (Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems) gekoppelt. Das MAS ist speziell zur Modellierung Bevölkerungsmigration, Wohnflächenpreisen und den Wohnraumbedarf in von schrumpfenden Stadtregionen entwickelt worden. Die simulierten Dynamiken basieren auf Interaktionen zwischen verschiedenen Haushaltsgruppen und Entscheidungsträgern des Immobilienmarktes.

Im Zuge der Arbeit werden die Fragen nach den wichtigsten Antriebskräften von *urban sprawl*, seinen Wachstumsraten und Verortungen sowie die Fragen nach dem zukünftigen Umzugsverhalten der Haushaltstypen und der Immobilienpreisentwicklung des Ruhrgebietes als Beispiel einer polyzentrischen Schrumpfungsregion beantwortet. Die Ergebnisse von SLEUTH und ReHoSh werden zunächst lose gekoppelt und einer räumlichen Analyse unterzogen, in der die modellierten kommunalen Unterschiede der Wohnungsmarktentwicklung de-aggregiert werden. Im Anschluss wird ein Konzept vorgestellt, auf Basis dessen SLEUTH und ReHoSh in einen Geosimulationsansatz integriert werden können. Diese Arbeit führt semi-explizite Gewichtungskarten als Möglichkeit ein, die Dynamiken von Siedlungsmustern und regionalen Wohnungsmärkten gleichzeitig zu erfassen. Der CA-MAS Modellverbund wird kalibriert, validiert und schlussendlich zur Szenarien-Simulation der städtischen Zukunft des Ruhrgebietes angewendet. Durch die Anwendung des Ansatzes in einer "digitalen Petrischale" werden zusätzlich die generischen Strukturelemente des *urban sprawl* im Ruhrgebiet ermittelt.

1 Introduction

1.1 Background of the Study

In his 1937 lecture on town planning, the American landscape designer EARLE DRAPER initiated a term describing the unaesthetic and uneconomic settlement structure of American cities. In reflecting the obliteration of rural and urban spaces, this term grew more and more in popularity: "perhaps diffusion is too kind of word ... in bursting its bounds, the city actually sprawled and made the countryside ugly, uneconomic [in terms] of services and doubtful social value" (WASSMER, 2002: 9). Ever since the term "sprawl" emerged in a geographical context, nearly 80 years have passed and the specific patterns and processes of growing cities have developed from an American to a European problem in general and a German problem in particular. Today, approximately 75 % of the European and German population live in urban areas (EEA, 2006; IT NRW, 2013; LAVALLE et al., 2002). While the population and job growth rates of most urban areas in Germany stagnate or even decrease in a relative and absolute meaning, the morphological growth of cities is ubiquitous (DOSCH & BECKMANN, 2001; HOYMANN et al., 2012; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010; SIEDENTOP, 2006). Accordingly, the land consumption, i.e. the conversion of open spaces to built-up land covers, is a constantly proceeding process spilling over the actual urban agglomeration borders and bequeathing a spatial footprint of sealed surfaces to the rural regions (Fig. 1.1). The biggest absolute amount of newly built-up areas appears in the agglomerations and their direct hinterland. Compared to their number of inhabitants those regions experience the highest relative increases of urban land uses and impervious surfaces (SIEDENTOP & KAUSCH, 2004). The same even holds true for the structurally weak regions in the eastern part of Germany as well as for the Ruhr in the western part struggling with urban shrinkage, a constant exodus of people and jobs in urban areas (COUCH et al., 2005; KABISCH et al., 2006).

Anteil der Siedlungs- und Verkehrsfläche



Figure 1.1. Spatial distribution and intensity of land consumption in Germany (Source: BECKMANN, 2011).

However, there is no consistent definition of "urban sprawl" (ANTROP 2004; EEA 2006; HOYMANN et al., 2012; LAVALLE et al., 2002; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010; SIEDENTOP, 2006) and neither is there an agreement on how to treat its causes, evaluate its effects, or measure its progress (MUNLV, 2013; RITTER, 2003; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010; VICENZOTTI, 2012). It seems that the quote "urban sprawl is like pornography: It is hard to define, but you know it when you see it" (CERVERO, 2000: 5) reflects quite well the difficult conceptual and analytical handling of urban sprawl and its implications. As the fragmentation of the landscape and the sealing of soils are nearly irreversible, the awareness of German decision makers and stakeholders in the fields of spatial planning and politics keeps rising. The current town planning principles should be guided by the paradigms of compact settlements, socioecological sustainability, decentralized concentration of people and jobs, as well as a functional through-mixing within the cities (HOYMANN et al., 2012; MUNLV, 2013). Ideas have been developed to establish an identity for the German Zwischenstadt (SIEVERTS, 2001). They try to characterize the archetypical manifestations of the rural-urban mash-up like satellite cities, bedroom communities, free- and highways, industrial facilities, office parks, specialty markets, as well as factory outlets and urban entertainment centers (UEC). On the one hand, those

concepts facilitate a purposeful reconstruction, emphasize intraregional developments across community borders, and mediate rural-urban conflicts (VICENZOTTI, 2012). On the other hand, they are criticized due to their positive perception of urban sprawl and are suspected to enhance the deconcentration processes (HOYMANN et al., 2012; MUNLV, 2013; RITTER, 2003; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010; UMWELTBUNDESAMT, 2000). However, the Federal Government of Germany adopted a directive pursuing the reduction of daily land consumption from 130 ha in 2002 to 30 ha until 2020 (BUNDESREGIERUNG, 2002). Although the directive is stressed regularly and supported by projects like LAG 21 and "Allianz für die Fläche" as well as initial zoning laws (BUNDESREGIERUNG, 2004; LAG 21, 2008; MBWSV, 2013; MUNLV, 2009, 2013; MWEIMH, 2007), with a daily land consumption of 10 ha per day in the Federal State of North-Rhine Westphalia alone the "30-hectare goal" is not going to be reached (HOYMANN et al., 2012; MUNLV, 2013; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010).

Being one of the most challenging land-use and land-cover changes implicating several consequences for the anthropogenic and geobiophysical spheres, urban sprawl has become an inherent part of the international sustainability discourse in the context of global change (GLP, 2005; IPCC, 2012; MILLENIUM ECOSYSTEM ASSESSMENT, 2005; RAMANKUTTY et al., 2006; UNEP, 2012). The same holds true for geographical research with its long history of diverse theories and models of land-use change in general and urban sprawl in specific. Above all, those models try to simulate future patterns, predict growth rates, and understand the cause-effect relationships of driving forces. They can be distinguished by their thematic focus, executable scales of space and time, technical principles, ontological entities, potential utilizations, or epistemological interests. Extended reviews of urban land-use change models are given in BATTY (2008), BENENSON & TORRENS (2004), BRIASSOULIS (2000), BROWN et al. (2004), CLIFFORD (2008), GOETZKE (2012), HEROLD et al. (2001), HUNT et al. (2005), JUDEX (2008), MATTHEWS et al. (2007), POELMANS & VAN ROMPAEY (2010), PONTIUS et al. (2008), ROBINSON et al. (2007), ROUNSEVELL et al. (2014) SCHALDACH & PRIESS (2008), SCHWARZ et al. (2010), SCHWARZ & HAASE (2009), SILVA & WU (2012), PARKER et al. (2003), and WU & SILVA (2010).

One of the most important streams of urban models understands urban areas as complex systems exhibiting characteristics of non-linearity, irrationality, multilevel feedback loops as well as emergence phenomena. Those geosimulation techniques make use of artificial intelligence to model the micro processes being responsible for the macro pattern of urban systems (BATTY, 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; COUCLELIS, 1989; MILLER et al., 2004, HUNT et al., 2004). Following the famous quote by Aristotle "the whole is more than the sum of its parts" they model urban systems in a bottom-up manner. Cellular automata (CA) and multi-agent systems (MAS) are very popular geosimulation tools. They stimulated the shift from aggregation to disaggregation, from homogeneity to heterogeneity, and from equilibrium to disequilibrium in urban modeling. While CA focus on neighborhood driven state changes, MAS primarily simulate behavior alterations of the system's actors. Because of their complementary principles they are regarded as perfect to be integrated into one modeling approach dealing with both: spatially explicit and implicit dynamics of urban sprawl. This thesis mainly aims to construct an integrate hybrid modeling approach using both AI techniques to geosimulate urban sprawl of the Ruhr. The performance of the urban CA SLEUTH will be enhanced and coupled with the MAS ReHoSh in order to reliably model the future urban pattern and housing market dynamics of the Ruhr. Before the structure, outline, and research questions of the thesis are presented, a brief overview of the implications of urban sprawl, the complexity of urban systems, and important urban models in geography, as well as an introduction into the geosimulation with CA and MAS is given.

1.2 Geosimulation of Urban Sprawl and the Challenge of Complexity

1.2.1 Urban Sprawl – Morphology and Effects

Urban sprawl is often treated as a specific of urbanization and urban growth. The classification of those processes is not homogenous and their definitions oscillate between the pure expansion of impervious surfaces and the distribution of urban activities and life styles in addition (ANTROP, 2004; EEA, 2006; HEINEBERG, 2014; HIRSCHLE & SCHÜRT, 2008; HOYMANN et al., 2012; LAG 21, 2008; SIEDENTOP & KAUSCH, 2004; SIEVERTS, 2001). The physical appearance of urban sprawl is defined by the European Environment Agency (EEA) as a low-density expansion of large urban areas under market conditions into the rural surroundings of agglomerations. They see it as patchy urban growth leaving leap-frogged areas (EEA, 2006). In order to get beyond the physical dimension of urban growth, the term urban sprawl should imply the selected aspects listed below:

- Land consumption: The conversion from non-urban to urban land cover and land uses for the main part indicating a certain amount of newly built-up, impervious areas (ULMER et al., 2007).
- *Deconcentration*: The spatial shift of population and jobs as well as other urban activities and functions from the cities' core centers via the suburban areas to the urban periphery and villages. In research literature it is also referred to as de-, ex- or counterurbanization (HEINEBERG, 2014).
- *Fragmentation*: The morphological change of former dense, compact, and monocentric settlements to a discontinuous, disperse, and polycentric structure. The radial-concentric mobility pattern is removed by a rather tangential-dendritic traffic relation (ANTROP, 2004).
- *Cross-planning*: The normative view in which the sprawling development of cities contradicts planning directives and political goals (SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010).
- *Impacts*: The effects of urban sprawl affecting the coupled human-environment system with several social, economic, ecological, and cultural implications on different spatial and temporal scales (EEA, 2006; UMWELTBUNDESAMT, 2000).

The last point should be analyzed in more detail so that one can understand why scientists and planners do not only see a need for a theoretical definition but also for a

practical monitoring of sprawling cities. The natural impacts of urban sprawl are manifold and concern several natural spheres. Cities consist by more than 50 % of impervious land cover (HOSTERT, 2007). The sealing of even fruitful and agricultural valuable soils leads to a loss of fertility, transformation, filtering, and buffering services (BLUM, 2001). The infiltration is disturbed and the surface runoff can be increased by five times with a sealing fracture of more than 90 % (ARNOLD & GIBBONS, 1996). Accordingly, the increasing risk of floods is accompanied by a reduction of the groundwater production and the evapotranspiration (ARNOLD & GIBBONS, 1996). The usage of those impervious surfaces with settlement, traffic or industrial purposes contaminate the water and the air. Thus, even more distant ecosystems can be polluted, oversalted, or alkalified by toxic substances like lead, hydrocarbon, and cadmium (BLUM, 2001). Pollution by noise and light as well as the fragmentation of habitats can banish animal species and reduce the biodiversity of a region (BLUM, 2001; GRILLMAYER et al., 2001; HAUGER, 2001). Here, the ecological footprint of a street can be estimated by two km and that of a European agglomeration by 1,000 times of its area (HAUGER, 2001; RAMANKUTTY et al., 2006). Again, the destruction of carbon sinks, the extension of heat islands and the intensification of traffic streams amplify the effects on climate change and global warming (DOSCH & BECKMANN, 2001; EEA, 2006).

Natural consequences mean consequences for the anthropogenic sphere. The polycentric urban structure raises the amount of car traffic by commuters. Congestions, dust pollutions, and noise stress can have impairments to health (SIEDENTOP, 2006; UMWELTBUNDESAMT, 2000; WOHLMEYER et al., 2001). Some studies investigated that the effects of recently built semi-detached houses in the sub- and exurbs as well as old housing estates in the surroundings of the core area can be demographic, ethnic, and socio-economic segregation (EEA, 2006; HEINEBERG, 2014; SIEDENTOP, 2006; UMWELTBUNDESAMT, 2000). Measurable financial impacts are a redistribution of commercial taxes and profits, which leads to commercial erosion of the core centers (HEINEBERG, 2014; RITTER, 2003; SIEDENTOP, 2006). Dispersed settlements increase the costs for the technical and social infrastructure (DOUBEK, 2001). Additionally, urban shadows can emerge showing a limited market access and an "urban implosion of space and time" (ANTROP, 2004: 16). Finally, the cultural landscape is nearly irretrievably changed by the reduction of recreational places (ANTROP, 2004; EEA, 2006; HOYMANN et al., 2012; RITTER, 2003). Thus, urban sprawl can be seen as a driver of the loss of the historic, cultural and aesthetic *genins loci*.

1.2.2 The Causes of Urban Sprawl and the Complexity of Urban Systems

For a long time, the natural increase of people and migration flows into the cities' core areas as well as the economic expansion of the industrial age constituted the most important factors responsible for the growth of German cities. During the last 50 years, however, the trends of land consumption and population growth have moved apart: While the German population has grown around one fifth, the amount of settlement and traffic areas has nearly doubled (HOYMANN et al., 2012; IT NRW, 2013). Accordingly, the natural and migratory

demographic change must have been replaced by other factors driving urban sprawl. In research literature, the following aspects are mentioned regularly:

- *Economic wealth*: The individual economic status has steadily grown. The average household size increased from 15 m² in 1950 to 41 m² in 2000 (MIELKE & MÜNTER, 2008; RITTER, 2003). The persuasion of the wish for owning a house on greenfield sites amplifies the construction of new buildings. New supply types satisfy the changing product demand, diversify the product lines, and lead to an extensive land use by specialty markets and UECs (HEINEBERG, 2014; KLIJN, 2004; SIEVERTS, 2001).
- *Demographic change*: The German population is aging. While the baby-boomer generation retires and remains in their homestead, the birth rates of succeeding generations decrease and the amount of divorces increase. Moreover, the life styles of the German society pluralize so that the average household size has decreased from 2.3 (1990) to 2.1 (2004) persons per household and the number of one-person households has increased to one third (DITTRICH-WESBUER, et al., 2008; GEIST et al., 2006; GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al., 2008; MIELKE & MÜNTER, 2008).
- *Parish-pump politics*: While federal subventions for the creation of private residential buildings have been abolished, the price differential between cities and their hinterland is still evident. The fiscal competition of the communities to attract new inhabitants and companies causes a cutting of prices regarding industrial and commercial areas as well as the expansion of the traffic infrastructure. A more compact urban development is often exacerbated by a kind of NIMBY (not in my backyard) attitude of the stakeholders (GEIST et al., 2006; KISTENMACHER, 2001; KLIJN, 2004).
- *Dominance of the automobile*: The car orientation of German society is the cause and the effect of the aforementioned. It induces a loop of urban sprawl and traffic nodes which can perhaps be attenuated by a public and private re-orientation towards short-range transits (EEA, 2006; KISTENMACHER, 2001; KLIJN, 2004; SIEDENTOP, 2006).

Those causes build the main underlying driving forces of urban sprawl in Germany. But how do they interact? Which direct impacts do they evoke and what are their spatial outcomes? Why do they induce the emergence of sprawling urban areas even in regions affected by demographic and economic shrinkage? In order to measure, model, and understand urban sprawl, one has to think of it as a kind of urban land-use change embedded in the global land system (GEIST et al., 2006; VERBURG et al., 2004b). The changes of land uses and land covers and their driving factors construct non-linear, complex systems including irrational behavior of their human actors. COUCLELIS (1989: 142) sees the human driver of urban sprawl as a paradox where individual reasoned action backfires by disturbing the collective equilibrium and evokes a "non-zero-sum game". In line with the "prisoner's dilemma" and the "tragedy of the commons", she calls the low-density life style of residents and its responsibility of sprawled urban patterns the "Los Angeles Dilemma" (COUCLELIS, 1989: 142).



Figure 1.2. Representation of the linkage between micro-level and macro-level research in urban land-use change (edited according to VERBURG, 2006a).

Therefore, urban areas must be treated as open and dynamic systems in which macro level patterns are a result of behavioral driven processes of micro level actors (BATTY, 2005; GEIST et al., 2006; HAASE et al., 2010; KLIJN, 2004; RAMANKUTTY et al., 2006; SILVA, 2004; VELDKAMP & LAMBIN, 2001; VERBURG, 2006a) (Fig. 1.2). Accordingly, urban sprawl is a direct effect of the interaction and decision making processes of individuals as well as public and private stakeholders. Those interactions are performed continuously and simultaneously by decision makers showing an irrational and adaptive behavior. They change the states of the whole system and additionally react on those changes. Thus, urban systems reach a level of self-organization in which actors determine factors and reverse (HAASE et al., 2012). It is a horizontal and vertical interplay within and between organizational levels making the urban system elastic (GEIST et al., 2006). The social subsystems undergo a path dependant transition implicating their own structural transformation and that of their environment (GEIST et al., 2006). Perceiving and detecting those alterations, actors are able to modify their behavioral attitudes. This results in attenuating mechanisms ("negative feedback loop") reducing the speed and intensity of change. In contrast, amplifying mechanisms can also be initialized leading to an acceleration of degrading effects ("positive feedback loop"). In doing so, a clear distinction of what is significant cause and what is random correlation is very difficult (GEIST et al., 2006; KROLL & HAASE, 2010; LAMBIN et al., 2001; SILVA, 2004; VERBURG, 2006a; VERBURG, 2006b). The resilience of urban systems is not constant. At certain thresholds critical nodes are reached where internal or external influences known as unproblematic can have unpredictably higher impacts and determine the future trajectory of urban systems (BATTY et al., 2006; GEIST et al., 2006; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005). Those bifurcations illustrate that the cause-effect relationship of urban sprawl is neither linear nor unilateral. Urban systems cannot simply be explained by the equilibrium result of a certain set of driving forces.

They exhibit characteristics of hysteresis so that future developments and changes of urban systems are not only influenced by the current environment but also by the past one (ALCAMO et al., 2006; GEIST et al., 2006; LAMBIN et al., 2001; VERBURG, 2006a). The initial configuration of its states affects the future decision making of its actors. Exemplary, road expansions do not only improve the infrastructural development but also change the spatial pattern affecting the circulatory system of a region's economy and feeding back to road improvements (VERBURG, 2006b). Thus, the observation scales of time (1) and space (2) are fundamental elements for the analysis of urban systems: (1) Technological innovations or new policies are exogenous drivers and affect sprawling urban growth in a short-term. Due to coevolutionary interaction between states and actors, they become endogenous and are affected by urban dynamics in a long-term (GEIST et al., 2006). (2) While on an aggregate level residential areas may be clustered resulting in a positive spatial autocorrelations, on an individual level a certain range of distance may be kept resulting in negative spatial autocorrelation (LESSCHEN et al., 2005; OVERMARS et al., 2003; VERBURG, 2006a; VERBURG et al., 2004a). Figure 1.3 demonstrates what happens if the rule of preserving a certain level of space in growing areas is applied to one single "urban cell".



Figure 1.3. Deterministic and stochastic urban growth from the bottom up (Source: BATTY et al., 2006).

In the example of emergence, it is said that only those cells are allowed to be developed whose neighborhood does not comprise more than one "urban" cell. The result is an urban fractal with a self-similar pattern being "the same from near as from far" (GOUYET, 1996: 4). But what happens if the initial growth rule is relaxed and density or space does not really matter? The result is an amorphous mass and its emerging pattern is no longer reminiscent of idealistic Renaissance towns but of "plum pudding" (BATTY, 2005: 19). The transition of the urban system was disturbed; equilibrium became chaos. Hence, the atomic parts determine the future development of a system through their interaction within their environment. They need to be incorporated in integrated models of urban sprawl.

1.2.3 Modeling Urban Systems in Geography – A Brief History of Theories and Models

In order to clarify some important terms, a scientific theory should be defined as a logical system of thoughts describing and explaining processes and behaviors of real world phenomena. In contrast, a model should rather be seen as an idealized abstraction of reality approximating systems by simplification and mathematical relations. The computational implementation, application, and experimenting with a model should be understood as a simulation.

Geography is a science which is – owed to its main research subject: space – shaped by an interdisciplinary scientific tradition. Hence, theories and models dealing with the exploration of the structure and growth of cities have been incorporated into an economic, sociological, architectural, ecological, or political context (BRIASSOULIS, 2000). Certainly, the oldest theory is von Thünen's "Isoli[e]rter Staat" (THÜNEN, 1826) where land uses are put into a function of transport costs, land rent and probable yielded profit. The spatial results are the famous concentric rings around a city containing different land uses. His basic idea has influenced several economic oriented approaches like Alonso's urban land market theory in which the allocation of residential uses or commercial uses are dependent on the distance to the city centre (ALONSO, 1960). Other important micro-economic theories of urban land-use change are the least cost theory (WEBER, 1909), the central place theory (CHRISTALLER, 1933), and the theory of market webs (LÖSCH, 1940). They all allocate certain land uses in relation to their costs and every decision maker is thought of as a homo economicus. Another group of historic land-use models and theories of Geography are rooted in social sciences. Here, the Chicago School was the first stream of urban sociology. Its representatives developed ideas and concepts dealing with the functional and socio-economic structure and the expansion of North-Amercian cities. Theories like the concentric zone model (BURGESS et al., 1925), the sector model (HOYT, 1939), or the multiple nuclei model (HARRIS & ULLMAN, 1945) are shaped by terms like succession, segregation, invasion, and dispersion of residents.

Since the beginning of the computational age and the quantitative revolution after the Second World War, the basic nature of models has changed and the first urban simulation models have been developed in order to support spatial planning and system processes (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004). They have tried to find the optimal settlement patterns as well as equilibrium distributions of land and its users. These models have conceptualized a

monocentric structure of a city whose core area is orbited by urban activities on the periphery (MANDL, 2000; TORRENS, 2001). It was the first time when geography met general system theory. Those early models implemented the urban system as black box where input and output flows were balanced. Non-linear developments were integrated by using simple equations like logistic equations (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004). A famous example is Lowry's model of metropolis which formalized the structure of an urban system for the first time (LOWRY, 1964). His equations are based on the idea of gravity models where spatial interactions in terms of trips are inversely proportional to their distances (HAYNES & FOTHERINGHAM, 1984). The results were promising and his model was applied to several cities (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004). Another famous urban system simulation is Forrester's model of urban dynamics (FORRESTER, 1969). In contrast to Lowry, Forrester's model is nonspatial but focuses explicitly on the dynamic of urban processes. He firstly introduces feedback loops as important parts of urban systems determining the development of their labor and housing markets (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; TORRENS, 2001). Other urban simulation approaches of the 1960s and 1970s follow the tradition of statistical relations, econometric calculations, optimization as well as Forrester's system dynamic approach adapted for regional modeling (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; TIMMERMANS, 2003; TORRENS, 2001).

The exhaustive application of the simulation of urban systems reached a point where first critical voices were being raised. The most famous and harshest criticism was leveled by LEE (1973) with his "Requiem for Large-Scale Models". He listed seven sins in contemporary urban simulation which were hypercomprehensiveness, grossness, hungriness, wrongheadedness, complicatedness, expensiveness, and mechanicalness. While the last two can rather be waived nowadays, the other ones still can be regarded as important modeling guidelines with today's researchers often referring to them (GAZULIS & CLARKE, 2006; SILVA, 2004; TORRENS, 2001; WEGENER, 2009). In a nutshell, Lee proclaimed: keep it simple! This motto is still highly relevant today. One example of urban simulation models heeding that advice are Markov models. Based on the idea of Markov chains and stochastic, they estimate transition probabilities of land-use states of specific areas in a first step. In a second step, they put the observed entity and its transition probabilities dependent on the neighborhood (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; BRIASSOULIS, 2000). An example is Turner's spatial simulation model (TURNER, 1987). It belongs to a class of models which do not capture the processes and patterns of urban systems by deductively breaking it down but by inductively piercing together its atomic parts. Those models shifted the general simulation paradigm from "macro-statics to micro-dynamics" (BATTY, 2008: 1).

1.2.4 Geosimulation – Using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents

The new wave of urban simulation often goes under the name of geosimulation. MANDL (2000) defines geosimulation as a simulation where the modeled system processes, compartments, and applications are spatially characterized, and exhibit spatial relations. BENENSON & TORRENS (2004: 1) further comprehend geosimulation as "catch title that can be used to represent a very recent wave of research in geography ... [which] is concerned with the design and construction of object-based high resolution spatial models ... to explore ideas and hypotheses about how spatial systems operate". In order to distinguish geosimulation models from traditional urban simulation techniques, they characterize their spatial entities as discrete and nonmodifiable (e.g. cells or households), and the management of time as intuitively justified units (e.g. housing search cycles) (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004). Thirdly, they understand interaction in geosimulation as the outcome of the behavior of elementary geographic objects changing over time (BENENSON et al., 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; TORRENS, 2001). Individual behavior alteration substitutes flows between aggregated stocks so that geosimulation approaches model urban systems generatively from the bottom to the top. That upshot sounds quite familiar since it resembles the characteristic of microsimulation models and artificial intelligence (AI) solutions (AUGUST et al., 2001; COUCLELIS, 1989). Contrary to BENENSON & TORRENS (2004), the term geosimulation should not be overstressed and distinguished from microsimulation due to a lack of spatial objects, or from AI techniques due to a limitation of complexity behavior rules. In doing so, urban simulation tools like Waddell's UrbanSim (WADDELL, 2002) clearly dealing with compartments of urban systems would be excluded from geosimulation applications. Instead, both aforementioned definitions should be merged and urban geosimulation should be understood as microsimulation and the application of AI with the purpose of describing, explaining, predicting, or supporting spatial planning of (urban) land-use change processes and patterns.

The implementation of AI methods for urban simulation purposes were heavily influenced by technical progresses in terms of computation, land-use data acquisition, geographic information systems (GIS), complexity studies, as well as the development and use of AI approaches in natural and social sciences outside of geography (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; COUCLELIS, 1989; MILLER et al., 2004). Indeed, "geographers arrived somewhat late to the party" of addressing individual behavior alteration as design strategy of simulation applications (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004: 19). First steps were made by HÅGERSTRAND and his approach to model the diffusion of innovation by incorporating individuals and the relevance of time (HÅGERSTRAND, 1967). But a broadened understanding of AI techniques as a solution to meet the complexity of cities first came up in the 1980s (BATTY, 2005; COUCLELIS, 1989, 2009; PARKER et al., 2003). The displacement of equations by code offered the possibility to explain the pattern and processes of complex open system dynamics on multiple organizational levels theoretically and experimentally (BETHELL, 2006). Hence, the research object of urban sprawl could leave the suggestions of order, stability, linearity, and rationality rooted in general system theory.

The two most important and most implemented geosimulation techniques in terms of urban systems simulation are Cellular Automata and Multi-Agent Systems. CA and MAS share the same roots but are very different in execution. One might say that CA are the very basic manifestation of MAS. The concept of AI in CA and MAS might be best described as soft or weak. In contrast to strong AI, acting as bases for machines that are very close to human intelligence, weak AI should be understood as a Turing-complete system in which entities exhibit the ability to apply and manipulate predetermined decision rules (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; WU & SILVA, 2010).

The invention of CA is attributed to the mathematicians VON NEUMANN (1951) and ULAM (1952), and "one can say that the "cellular" comes from ULAM and the "automata" comes from VON NEUMANN" (RUCKER, 1999: 69). The final breakthrough of CA came with JOHN CONWAY'S "The Game of Life" in 1970 (BATTY et al., 2006). Urban CA are often defined by (1) a raster lattice representing the spatial context, (2) a set of states associating a cell with a certain land-use type, (3) neighborhoods influencing the spatial configuration, and (4) transition rules regulating the conversion of a cell state with every (5) time step (BATTY, 2005; BENENSON et al., 2005; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; SILVA, 2004, 2011; WU & SILVA, 2010). The experiment depicted in Figure 1.3 is a very simple example for an urban CA. The gridded two-dimensional character of a CA environment makes it well-suited for the simulation of urban land-use and land-cover conversion. Here, the most popular CA modeling urban growth were developed by BARREDO et al. (2003), BATTY & XIE (1997), CLARKE et al. (1997), HILFERINK & RIETVELD (1999), LANDIS (2001), TOBLER (1975), WHITE & ENGELEN (1993), and WU & YEH (1997). The progress of CA implementations profited heavily by innovations in remote sensing techniques (RAMANKUTTY et al., 2006). The world's radiances are recorded from a bird's eye view and stored regularly pixel-by-pixel. Hence, the world's surface is represented in a two-dimensional raster lattice facilitating a paradigm of modeling from the pixel. Natural or administrative borders are completely neglected so that land-use and landcover patterns become the only things that matter. While maps always depend on a more or less subjective semiotics and imply reduced content, remotely sensed images provide the unmediated biophysical context of the coupled human-environment system. Additionally, remote sensing can provide measures for a number of environmental consequences (BARNSLEY et al., 2003; RINDFUSS & STERN, 1998). To give an example, by classifying a data set of radiances with the help of specific spectral characteristics, a continuous spatial texture is turned into a discrete spatial pattern. An overview of classification methods in the context of urban areas as well as their limitations is given in GRIFFITHS et al., (2010), HOSTERT (2007), and SCHNEIDER (2007).

In order to distinguish MAS from CA, the concepts of agency has to be investigated. While some studies differentiate between MAS and agent-based models (KOCH & MANDL, 2003; SCHWARZ & ERNST, 2009) both terminologies should be regarded as the same. However, there are several definitions of agents and agency in terms of geosimulation (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; KOCH, 2003; NARA & TORRENS, 2005; SILVA & WU, 2012; STEVEN et al., 2002; SUDHIRA et al., 2005; VALBUENA et al., 2008). In this thesis, an agent is defined as an abstract entity (e.g. household or community) which is autonomous, intelligent, mobile, and adaptive. Thus, an agent is able to communicate, to perceive his environment, to react to changes, to have an agenda, and to incorporate individual behavior. Here, an agent

can be thought of as a kind of behavioral automata where the agent's characteristic of proactivity is the most important quality distinguishing the MAS from the CA. Proactivity refers to different goals like final aims, specific states, internal needs, as well as motivations, and/ or just maximization of selective rewards (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; COUCLELIS, 1989; LOIBL & TOETZER, 2003; MANDL, 2003). The paradigm of modeling from the people was pushed forward by the development in object-oriented programming (OOP). Contrary to procedural programming languages distinguishing between data and functions, OOP is characterized by encapsulation and polymorphism. It puts data and functions together into one closed class. Every instantiation of a class is associated with it. Thus, OOP is eo ipso suitable for achieving MAS modeling standards (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; STEVEN et al., 2002). MAS afford varied fields in order to simulate processes of urban systems. Their main focus lies on behavior alterations of individuals so that they are applied to modeling segregation (BATTY, 2005; SCHELLING, 2006), traffic behavior of pedestrians or cars (HESSE & RAUH, 2003; WAHLE et al., 2000), the relationships between companies and their clients (NAGEL et al., 2000), the simulation of planning situations (KOOMEN & BORSBOOM-VAN BEURDEN, 2011; HÄUSLER 2011; LIGMANN-ZIELINSKA & JANKOWSKI, 2007; MCINTOSH et al., 2008), as well as residential migration and search for housing (BANZHAF et al., 2007; BECKMANN et al., 2007; FONTAINE & ROUNSEVELL, 2009; HAASE et al., 2010; KABISCH et al., 2006; KROLL & HAASE, 2010; LAUF et al., 2012a; LIU et al., 2013; LOIBL & TOETZER, 2003; MOECKEL et al., 2007; WADDELL et al., 2008).

1.2.5 The Road to Hybrid Modeling in Urban Geosimulation

Table 1.1 sums up key features of both AI techniques. It shows that CA and MAS are complementary in terms of their focus, status change, mobility, and representations. The characterization also exhibits their limitations. The ability of both AI models to capture micro-level behavior alteration and human interactions transformed to macro-level urban land-use change – like urban sprawl – is approved. It has been examined in many studies that geosimulation tools are the right way to approximate the complexity challenges of urban systems and to avoid the ecological fallacy.

	CA	MAS
	Regional or city level;	Households, abstract entities;
Focus	Land conversion;	Human action;
	Urban simulation	Population dynamics
Status abanco	Determined	Independent
Status change	by neighborhoods	behavior alteration
Mobility	Immobile entities	Mobile entities
Doproconting	Spatial dynamics;	A-spatial dynamics;
Representing	Geographic factors	Socio-economic factors

Table. 1.1. Key characteristics of CA and MAS (Source: WU & SILVA, 2010).

However, it is the nature of modeling that every model incorporates disadvantages and limitations. Especially when run separately, the application of CA and MAS still have

drawbacks. Several reviews describe the advantages and drawbacks of both geosimulation techniques (BATTY, 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; MATTHEWS et al., 2007; SCHWARZ & HAASE, 2009; SILVA & WU, 2012; STEVEN et al., 2002; VERBURG, 2006a; WU & SILVA, 2010). Following Lee, many authors argue that MAS applications are getting more and more complex. They argue that methodology often drives the problem to be solved and not vice versa (LEE, 1973). In their critical reviews of geosimulation "From Macro to Micro – How Much Micro is too Much?" and "The Saga of Integrated Land Use-Transport Modeling: How Many More Dreams Before We Wake Up?" WEGENER (2011) and TIMMERMANS (2003) suggest that the irrationality of human actors dependent on their biophysical conditions, external influences, and variable over time and space is nearly impossible to capture in total. In contrast, the simplicity of transition rules in CA and their flexibility in terms of generalization allow nearly no insights into the processes of urban systems and resembles the first black-box-like approaches in urban simulations (BATTY, 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; SUDHIRA et al., 2005; WU & SILVA, 2010).

According to those criticisms, the separation of simulation possibilities offered by CA and MAS makes it insufficient to depict the reality of urban systems (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; CLARKE, 2004; COUCLELIS, 2001; ROBINSON et al., 2007; SILVA & WU, 2012; TORRENS, 2001; VERBURG, 2006b; WEGENER, 2009, 2011; WU & SILVA, 2010). A need for hybrid systems following a holistic modeling paradigm for capturing both immobile and mobile entities is proposed. Otherwise, the missing link between the spheres of humans, land uses, and the environment would hamper the progress in urban geosimulation. The requirement of a stronger integration and coupling of both AI methods would also be sufficient regarding the multilateral integration of spatial pattern and non-spatial processes of urban systems into one modeling infrastructure (RAMANKUTTY et al., 2006; SCHWARZ & HAASE, 2009; SILVA & WU, 2012; VELDKAMP & LAMBIN, 2001; VERBURG, 2006b). Studies dealing with the creation of hybrid models often focus on specific change phenomena in urban systems like gentrification and segregation (BENENSON et al., 2005; NARA & TORRENS, 2005), suburbanization (LOIBL & TOETZER, 2003), rural-settlement development (LIU et al., 2013), transport systems (BECKMANN et al., 2007), spatial planning (LIGTENBERG et al., 2001), and urban expansion (SUDHIRA et al., 2005; ZHANG et al., 2010). Nevertheless, an integrated model incorporating urban sprawl prediction under demographic decline and economic shrinkage conditions has not yet been developed (LAUF et al., 2012b).

Many articles deal with the conceptualization and development of frameworks for the construction of an "ideal" integrated model of urban land-use change. The DPSIR-framework of the EEA is quite popular and orientates itself by the drivers, pressures, states, impacts, and responses within urban systems (EEA, 1999; WASCHER, 2004). Land-system scientists criticize that such frameworks follow the idea of "one-directional processes between driving factors and impacts" (VERBURG, 2006b: 1173). Instead, they address some important requirements of future urban geosimulation developments (GEIST et al., 2006; HUNT et al., 2005; MILLER et

al., 2004; RINDFUSS et al., 2008; SCHWARZ & HAASE, 2009; SILVA & WU, 2012; VERBURG, 2006b):

- An urban system consists of a variety of physical elements, actors and processes.
- Markets are the basic organizing principle of an urban system.
- Representation of an urban system should focus on those elements that interact with the transportation system.
- Flows of people, goods, information, and money arise out of demand.
- Urban areas do not reach equilibrium.
- System time and space must be explicitly dealt with.
- Feedback between short-term and long-term processes has to be integrated.
- Interaction between multiple organizational levels of hierarchy needs to be addressed.
- Some activities arise in response to external influences.
- Some factors may be treated as exogenous for modeling purposes.
- A very detailed level of representation for actors and processes is necessary.
- Physical urban growth also occurs under conditions of demographic decline and economic shrinkage.

Another important aspect is the matter of calibration and validation. A consequent quantitative assessment of the degree of fit between simulation outcomes and real world states as well as the problem of stochastic variation is often neglected (RYKIEL, 1996; VERBURG, 2006a; WEGENER, 2011). Geosimulation developers are therefore encouraged to abide by "honesty in urban modeling" (CLARKE, 2004: 218).

The aforementioned modeling axioms close the introductory section dealing with the definition, causes, effects, complexity, and modeling challenges of urban sprawl. They build the guidelines of the following research objectives and the thesis outline.

1.3 Research Objectives and Thesis Outline

The main goal of the thesis is the geosimulation of future urban sprawl in the Ruhr in NRW (Germany). It is the first comprehensive study addressing simultaneously the settlement-pattern dynamics and the regional housing market dynamics of a polycentric German region. Hence, the thesis regards itself as substantial contribution to urban systems science in Germany in terms of its examination object as well as its technical challenge: It predicts key indicators of urban sprawl in shrinking regions by constructing a hybrid modeling approach based on the AI simulation techniques of CA and MAS. The CA and MAS are calibrated, validated, coupled, and finally implemented in order to simulate three different scenarios of changing housing preferences in the Ruhr.

A modified version of CLARKE'S Urban Growth Model (UGM) – better known as SLEUTH – will function as the CA component (CLARKE et al., 1997). SLEUTH is an abbreviation of its main input factors slope, land-use, exclusion, urban, transport, and hillshade. It has been applied in several urban growth studies all over the world (AERTS et al.,

2003; AKIN et al., 2014; CHAUDHURI & CLARKE, 2013; CLARKE et al., 1997; DIETZEL & CLARKE, 2007; GAZULIS & CLARKE, 2006; GOETZKE, 2012; MAHINY & CLARKE, 2012; RAFIEE et al., 2009; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; WU et al., 2008). Based on the input data and historic urban land-use information, the UGM models the physical urban expansion by accomplishing four simple growth rules with every modeling step. By using the modified version of UGM – consequently referred to as UGMr (Urban Growth Model reduced) – the thesis ties in with the study of GOETZKE (2012) who enhanced the calibration method of SLEUTH and recoded it into the JAVA-based modeling environment XULU (eXtendable Unified Land Use Modeling Platform) (SCHMITZ et al., 2007). As opposed to GOETZKE (2012) who focused exclusively on the spatially-explicit simulation of land-use pattern dynamics, this thesis will additionally integrate the spatially-implicit housing dynamics driving urban sprawl.

The use of UGMr induces a second goal of the thesis: the enhancement of the CA. The performance of UGMr for spatially explicit urban land-use simulation is very high but it allows no direct insight into the relationship between non-spatial human and ecological driving forces, spatial determining factors, and the emergence of urban sprawl. What is more, it contains a higher degree of stochastic variation leading to a simulation uncertainty which again weakens the ability of UGMr to allocate and quantify new urban cells. In order to enhance the simulation performance of the CA and to incorporate important driving forces of urban sprawl in NRW apart from population migration, UGMr is combined with a probability map of urban growth. The map is created by using another branch of AI: support vector machines (SVM). SVM is a machine learning algorithm based on statistical learning theory (BURGES, 1998; CORTES & VAPNIK, 1995; VAPNIK, 1995, 1998). The basic idea is to project input vectors on a higher-dimensional feature space, in which an optimal hyperplane can be constructed for classifying empirical data. SVM are well-established in land-use classification challenges showing very high accuracies (DRUCKER et al., 1999; GUO et al., 2005; MOUNTRAKIS et al., 2011; WASKE et al., 2010). Moreover, they are finding their way into landuse modeling applications (HUANG et al., 2010; OKWUASHI et al., 2009; XIE, 2006; YANG et al., 2008; ZHANG et al., 2003)

After UGMr is enhanced and guided by using SVM, the CA is coupled with the MAS ReHoSh. With ReHoSh (Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems) a complex MAS is calibrated and implemented which simulates residential mobility and the housing market dynamics of shrinking regions. The MAS models population patterns, housing prices, and housing demand where all dynamics are based on multiple interactions between different household groups as well as stakeholders of the housing market. The model was originally developed by DIRK STENGER at the GIS research group of the Department of Geography, University of Bonn. Within the scope of this thesis and for the first time, ReHoSh has been calibrated, validated, and implemented in order to achieve a scenario-based prediction. After UGMr and ReHoSh are separately run, the concept of semi-explicit urban weights is introduced and implemented to transmit the results of ReHoSh to UGMr. Thus, it

will be possible to transform the potential housing supply and demand as a result of individual decision making into a cellular environment.

The main study area which the hybrid CA-MAS geosimulation complex is set up for lies in the western part of Germany and in the central part of NRW: the Ruhr. With a polycentric and administratively fragmented structure but a homogenous and extensive urban area the Ruhr is a worldwide unique urban entity. In general, 11 cities and 4 districts form the biggest agglomeration (1,150 people p. km²) in Germany, and with its 443,969 ha it is the fifth largest urban region in Europe. Concerning the geosimulation of urban systems, the Ruhr proves to be suitable due to two principal aspects: Firstly, it exhibits the highest absolute rates of urban sprawl in Germany. Between 1975 and 2005, the agglomeration grew around 37,022 ha with a total urban area of 94,990 to 132,012 (GOETZKE et al., 2006). Compared to other sprawling cities in Germany, the Ruhr's urban expansion can be described as a "metropolitan suburban sprawl" type with high values of new land consumption and with low fragmentations and dispersion patterns in the core area coexisting with lower densities and patched open spaces in the suburban area (SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010). Secondly, the Ruhr acts as a "hero" in the scientific discourse of demographic decline and structural transformations in old industrialized cities. Like other members of the "rusty fellowship", the Ruhr has to struggle with archetypical problems of former mono-functional manufacturing cities depending on mining and heavy engineering: a demographic decline, an aging population, high unemployment rates, an incipient brain drain, and a lack of incentives to attract prosperous companies of the service sector, especially the "new economy" (BLOTEVOGEL, 2006; COUCH et al., 2005; DANIELZYK, 2006; GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al., 2008; KABISCH et al., 2006; SPIEGEL, 2004). Thus, the Ruhr offers a very good challenge to capture growing patterns and their relation to non-spatial dynamics regarding demographically and economically driven interactions of decision makers in an interregional urban housing market.

Aside from the Ruhr, the second study area is a transect of NRW comprising the commuter belt of the large cities along the Rhine valley (Cologne, Dusseldorf, Leverkusen, Neuss) in the western part and the hills of the "Bergisches Land" and "Siegerland" in the eastern part. In contrast to the Ruhr, the region shows both phenomena of urban sprawl: those types of cities experiencing a growing or at least stable population and economy and those sprawling under conditions of urban decline. Additionally, the region exhibits peripheral areas decoupled of central urban area functions and a stable urban pattern (GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al., 2008; MIELKE & MÜNTER, 2008).

The data pool of the thesis consists of remotely sensed land-use maps as well as zonal statistics and household characteristics. A time series of LANDSAT data of the years 1975, 1984, 2001, and 2005 is provided by the monitoring project NRWPro funded by the Ministry for Climate Protection, Environment, Agriculture, Nature Conservation and Consumer Protection of the State of North Rhine-Westphalia. The detailed classification process is presented by GOETZKE et al. (2006) and SCHOETTKER (2003). The international inter-comparable European Urban Atlas of the EEA serves as data base in order to associate land

uses with potential dwelling areas on greenfields. The European Urban Atlas is part of the local component of the GMES/Copernicus land monitoring services (LAVALLE et al., 2002; MEIRICH, 2008). The Urban Atlas has a higher thematic resolution and is more land-use oriented than the NRWPro data sets which are rather based on the biophysical conditions of the surface than its anthropogenic valorization. Thus, the Urban Atlas provides additional spatially explicit information about urban land-uses like residential or industrial locations. The planning knowledge about the amount of potential residential areas on green- and brownfields in the cities and districts of the Ruhr is taken from RuhrFIS, a regional land-information system recently established for the whole Ruhr area (REGIONALVERBAND RUHR, 2011). Actual land values and real estate prices are taken from the information system of the NRW Expert Committee for Land Values (BORISPLUS.NRW, 2012). Other parameter inputs are derived from the State Office of Statistics (IT NRW, 2013). Based on those, dasymetric maps of potential driving forces of urban sprawl are created.

The hybrid model complex of CA, MAS and SVM not only allows direct insights into housing market processes as a main driver of urban sprawl but also considers socioeconomic and geophysical drivers. Additionally, the possibility to test the sensitivity of UGMr when coupled with other modeling techniques and when applied to different study areas can be tested. In a nutshell, the coupling of UGMr-SVM and ReHoSh is undertaken in order to answer the following research questions:

- 1. Can the performance of UGMr be enhanced by using an SVM-based probability map?
 - a. Are SVM-based probability maps suitable to allocate urban growth and where are their limitations?
 - b. How well do SVM perform in comparison to a standard technique like binomial logistic regression?
 - c. How well do SVM guide UGMr and do they increase its modeling certainty?
- 2. Which driving factors influence the physical urban growth in NRW in general and in the Ruhr in particular and how do they take effect?
- 3. Where and at what rates will future land consumption in the Ruhr take place?
- 4. Where will households migrate and how will housing prices develop in the Ruhr?
- 5. Can the results of UGMr-SVM and ReHoSh be loosely coupled for a spatial analysis?
 - a. How will future household densities in the Ruhr look like?
 - b. What are the differences in the spatial distribution between household groups regarding their age and size?
 - c. How will the development of prices for existent properties and newly developed housing differ regionally?

- 6. Is it possible to develop and formalize a concept in order to transfer the outcomes of individual decision making of interregional housing markets into a cellular environment?
- 7. Is the created concept of semi-explicit urban weights suitable to geosimulate different scenarios of the future urban sprawl in the Ruhr with an integrated hybrid CA-MAS model?
 - a. Which quantitative and regional differences arise in the context of different dwelling types?
 - b. How will the spatial dynamics of urban sprawl change dependent on behavior alteration by private and public stakeholders?
 - c. What spatial differences emerge in an abstract environment with perfect constraints and fundamental urban structure elements?

For the first time, this thesis will introduce individual behavior-based decision making into the urban growth model SLEUTH. Again, it is the first time that the simulation performance of SLEUTH is enhanced with the integration of SVM. Thus, changes in future pattern dynamics in urban regions affected by processes of demographic decline and economic shrinkage can be reliably analyzed. The creation of semi-explicit urban weights as an innovative approach is conducted in order to construct a hybrid model of integrated geosimulation. Hence, spatially implicit urban processes of regional housing markets become a spatially explicit pattern of urban sprawl.

The research questions listed above are to be answered by using methods of remote sensing, GIS, machine learning, statistics, and AI. Figure 1.4 depicts a structured overview of the fundamental methods and models as well as software and data of the thesis.

Since it is a cumulative thesis, its three consecutive main sections have been submitted and published in three different internationally ranked journals. They all contain an own introduction and conclusion section. Subsequent to the current section, **Section 2** deals with the enhancement of UGMr by using SVM. Titled **"Supporting SLEUTH – Enhancing a Cellular Automaton with Support Vector Machines for Urban Growth Modeling"** (ANDREAS RIENOW & ROLAND GOETZKE), it has been published by the interdisciplinary journal **Computers, Environment and Urban Systems**. In the context of the thesis, it deals with research questions 1 and 2.

Section 3 comprises the contribution "Geosimulation of Urban Growth and Demographic Decline in the Ruhr: a Case Study for 2025 using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents" (ANDREAS RIENOW & DIRK STENGER). It has been published in 2014 at the Journal of Geographical Systems, which is dedicated to geographical information, analysis, theory, and decision making, and applies the enhanced CA UGMr-SVM and the MAS ReHoSh. The calibration and validation results of both are presented before they are implemented to the Ruhr. Being run separately, the results are loosely coupled with dasymetric mapping. Hence, the research questions 2, 3, 4, and 5 are being addressed.

"Sprawling Cities and Shrinking Regions – Forecasting Urban Growth in the Ruhr for 2025 by Coupling Cells and Agents" (ANDREAS Rienow, DIRK STENGER & GUNTER MENZ) closes the empirical part of the thesis. The paper has been published by **ERDKUNDE – Archive for Scientific Geography**. Accordingly, **Section 4** develops the concept of semi-explicit urban weights and couples UGMr-SVM and ReHoSh directly. Scenarios of different housing preferences are calculated by the MAS serving as input for the CA. The hybrid CA-MAS model is run and its results are analyzed quantitatively as well as with the implementation of a "digital petri dish" and the concept of urban DNA. The section deals with the research questions 6 and 7.

The final **Section 5** sums up all results and refers back to the drafted research questions. Additionally, it presents an outlook for further research in the context of integrated urban geosimulation.


Figure 1.4. Structured overview of the thesis.

2 Supporting SLEUTH – Enhancing a Cellular Automaton with Support Vector Machines for Urban Growth Modeling

Source: RIENOW, A. & R. GOETZKE (2014): Supporting SLEUTH – Enhancing a Cellular Automaton with Support Vector Machines for Urban Growth Modeling. Computers, Environment and Urban Systems, doi: 10.1016j.compenvurbsys.2014.05.001

Abstract

In recent years, urbanization has been one of the most striking change processes in the socioecological system of Central Europe. Cellular automata (CA) are a popular and robust approach for the spatially explicit simulation of land-use and land-cover changes. The land-use change model SLEUTH, which is based on this technology, contains an urban growth model component and simulates urban growth using four simple but effective growth rules: spontaneous growth, edge growth, new spreading center growth, and road-influenced growth. Although the performance of SLEUTH for simulating urban growth is very high, the modeling process still is strongly influenced by stochastic decisions resulting in a variable pattern. Additionally, it gives no information about the human and ecological forces driving the local suitability of urban growth. The machine learning approach called support vector machines (SVM) is able to avoid this disadvantage. The basic idea is to project input vectors on a higher-dimensional feature space, in which an optimal hyperplane can be constructed for separating the data into two or more classes. By using a specific feature selection, important features can be identified and separated from unimportant ones. The objective of this research is therefore to combine the simulation skills of CA on the one hand and SVM on the other hand in order to achieve an integrated modeling approach which overcomes their specific drawbacks, but preserves their specific strengths. The anchor point for joining artificial intelligence and machine learning physique is the exclusion layer of SLEUTH. It will be replaced by an SVM-based probability map of urban growth. As a kind of litmus test, we compare the approach with the combination of CA and binomial logistic regression (BLR), a frequently used technique in urban growth studies. The integrated models are applied to a study region in the western part of Germany. The study area in the federal state of North Rhine-Westphalia involves a highly urbanized region along the Rhine valley (Cologne, Düsseldorf) and a rural, hilly region (Bergisches Land) with a dispersed settlement pattern. Various geophysical and socio-economic driving forces (like distance relations, elevation, soil conditions, demographics, job market data) are included, evaluated via a forward feature selection, and finally compared to the BLR outcome. The validation shows that the quantity and the allocation performance of SLEUTH are augmented clearly when coupling SLEUTH with a BLR- or SVMbased probability map. The combination enables the dynamical simulation of different growth types on the one hand as well as the analyses of various geophysical and socio-economic driving forces on the other hand. The SVM approach needs less variables than the BLR model and SVM-based probabilities exhibit a higher certainty compared to those derived by BLR. Interestingly, this certainty could not be transferred directly into SLEUTH though the stochastic variability is depressed.

2.1 Introduction

In recent years, urbanization has become one of the most striking change processes in the coupled human-environment system of Central Europe (ANTROP, 2004; SIEDENTOP, 2006). The quantitative and qualitative measurement, prediction, and evaluation of land-use dynamics – especially urban sprawl – have come to play a central role in land-system science (BROWN et al., 2004; LAMBIN & GEIST, 2006; VERBURG, 2006a). The creation of appropriate and adjusted models is challenged by the complexity of urban systems with their manifold self-organization processes, non-linear relationships, and emergent properties as well as feedback loops between different spatio-temporal scales and compartments. In this context, an increasing number of studies testing the use of artificial intelligence techniques for urban simulation have emerged recently (BATTY, 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; SCHWARZ & HAASE, 2007; STEVEN et al., 2002; WU & SILVA, 2010).

Among these popular techniques are spatially explicit cellular automata (CA) like SLEUTH (CLARKE et al., 1997). SLEUTH is an acronym for its input data (Slope, Land use, Exclusion, Urban, Transportation, and Hillshade) and a purely growth-oriented model. As a bottom-up approach it is not dependent on intensive pre-studies about the general causes of urban growth in a study area or the location-specific driving forces (CLARKE et al., 1997). Based on the principles of neighborhood effects and spatial autocorrelation, the simulation rules are relatively simple. However, due to its ability to capture the complex emergence of urban patterns, SLEUTH has been applied in several urban growth studies all over the world (CHAUDHURI & CLARKE, 2013; CLARKE et al., 1997; RAFIEE et al., 2009; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; WU et al., 2008). Although the performance of SLEUTH for simulating urban growth is very high, the modeling process is still strongly influenced by stochastic decisions resulting in a variable pattern (CHAUDHURI & CLARKE, 2013). Besides, it gives no information about the human and ecological forces driving the local suitability of urban growth.

The machine learning concept called support vector machines (SVM) (CORTES & VAPNIK, 1995) is able to avoid these disadvantages. SVM are used in a variety of applications for solving classification problems (DRUCKER et al., 1999, Mountrakis et al., 2011; Guo et al., 2005; WASKE et al., 2010) and for regression challenges (GESTEL et al., 2001; VERPLANCKE et al., 2008). In SVM explanatory variables are used to calculate the probability of e.g. a raster cell belonging to a specific class. As a basic idea, input vectors are projected on a higher-dimensional feature space in which an optimal hyperplane can be constructed for separating the input data into two or more classes. By using a specific feature selection, important features can be identified and separated from unimportant ones. Thus, it is possible to gain insights into characteristic features determining the separation process.

XIE (2006) implements SVM for general land-use change objectives and tests different modification possibilities. HUANG et al. (2010) extend the results of SVM for rural-urban simulation applications. A spatially explicit application with the purpose of dynamic modeling of urban growth is not performed and neither is a feature selection conducted to analyze the different impacts of the possible driving factors. YANG et al. (2008) and OKWUASHI et al. (2009) are combining SVM with CA-based approaches for modeling urban growth in a spatially explicit way. YANG et al. (2008) apply their model to Shenzen city, and OKWUASHI et al. (2009) to the Lekki area of Lagos. Both case studies obtain nonlinear transition rules for CA simulation of urban land-use dynamics but suppress the complementary advantages of SVM and CA. Here, urban growth is falsely directed so that the model seals beaches and aquacultures (YANG et al. 2008) or overestimates edge growth (OKWUASHI et al. 2009). In addition, the aforementioned studies examine almost only ordinary distance variables representing proximity and market access while other influences like the regional job market or demographic changes are not considered.

Hence, the objective of this research is to combine the simulation skills of SLEUTH and SVM. It will be achieved by using an SVM based probability map where geophysical and socio-economic forces drive the local suitability of urban growth (MOUNTRAKIS et al., 2011; WASKE et al., 2010). As a kind of litmus test, we compare the results with the combination of SLEUTH and binomial logistic regression (BLR) (LESSCHEN et al., 2005; VERBURG et al., 1999). The two research questions of this study are:

- 1. Can the performance of SLEUTH be enhanced by using an SVM-based probability map?
- 2. How well do SVM perform in comparison to the widely used BLR in an urban growth application?

The paper is structured as follows: Section 2.2 introduces the study area and the creation of the different input data sets. In section 2.3 we explain the applied models and the chosen methods for assessing their accuracy. Section 2.4 presents an analysis of the selected driving forces as well as the derived probability maps and discusses the validation results. Finally, section 2.5 provides a short conclusion and offers an outlook on future research.

2.2 Study Area and Data

2.2.1 Study Area

The study area covers the mid-western part of the German federal state of North-Rhine Westphalia (NRW). The population density is 523 people per km² (2012). About half of the state area is used agriculturally, and a quarter is forested. About 20 % of the total area is built-up land (residential and commercial areas as well as transport infrastructure; see IT NRW, 2013). Besides the historical roots in agriculture and forestry, NRW has a considerable industrial heritage. For more than 150 years large parts of the state have been shaped by coal mining, iron and steel, and textile industry. Today, nearly 75 % of the people are working in the service and trade sector and the industrial centers of the past have undergone severe structural changes.



Figure 2.1. Land-use map and DEM of the research area in the southern part of North-Rhine Westphalia. The land-use map is based on classified Landsat-TM data acquired on 05/28/2005.

Our study area forms a transect covering the high diversity of the geographical and socio-economic variation as well as the different trends of land-use change in NRW (Fig. 2.1). The plains (~ 50 m a.s.l.) in the western part of the study area are dominated by intensive farming on fertile soils and high rates of urban expansion. This area belongs to the commuter belt of the large cities along the Rhine valley (Cologne, Düsseldorf, Leverkusen, Neuss), which are home to 2 million people. The south-western corner of the study area has been and is still formed by lignite mining. It is part of the "Rheinisches Braunkohlerevier", Europe's largest open pit mining area. The cities of Cologne and Düsseldorf are the largest cities of NRW and they are still increasing in population despite the current trend of the state. In the last decade, the population numbers in NRW decreased by 165,000 people, while these two cities gained 64,000 people. During the same period, the amount of settlement and transport infrastructure increased by more than 1,170 ha (IT NRW, 2013). Current research indicates that this trend will probably continue in the near future (BBSR, 2012). The study area as a whole gained 18,480 ha in urban areas between 1984 and 2001.

East of the large agglomerations of the Rhine valley, the terrain rises to the hills of the "Bergisches Land" (~ 500 m a.s.l.). The cities in the north-western part of this region have been important centers of the textile, machinery, and tool industry (Wuppertal, Solingen, and Remscheid). They faced structural difficulties after World War II and showed a decline in population of about 30,000 people in the last decade. Further south, the districts near Cologne are characterized by gentle hills, many scattered small villages as well as urbanized

villages, a land use dominated by pastures, and an increasing population. The districts further east are of more rural character with large forested areas. They show a slight decrease in population numbers. The "Siegerland" in the south-eastern corner of the study area is densely wooded and has a tradition in iron mining and industry. In this area, the population numbers are decreasing as well.

2.2.2 Data

2.2.2.1 Land Use and Land Cover

The land-use data used in this study has been retrieved from a LANDSAT time series. On behalf of the Ministry of Environment, Nature Conservation, Agriculture and Consumer Protection of NRW, LANDSAT data of the years 1975, 1984, 2001, and 2005 have been classified in order to visualize problems related to land consumption. The classification procedure included a mixed approach of supervised classification and knowledge-based decision trees with a post-classification correction using the federal topographic information system ATKIS. The resulting classification product had a spatial resolution of 30x30 m and a thematic resolution of 12 land-use classes. Three urban land-cover classes have been distinguished based on their amount of impervious surface. The classification procedure (GOETZKE et al., 2006; SCHOETTKER, 2003) resulted in an overall accuracy of >85% for all four datasets taking all 12 initial land-use classes into account. After aggregating the classified datasets to binary maps showing only urban and non-urban areas, the overall accuracy increased to >94% for all four maps. The accuracy assessment for the 2001 and 2005 data was carried out using aerial images and ground truth information from a field campaign in 2002. For the 1975 and 1984 data visual interpretation combined with aerial images for sample areas were applied. Due to computational reasons, we rescaled the maps to a resolution of 100 m for this study. In 1975 (LANDSAT-MSS¹, acquisition date: 08/10/1975) 75,707 ha in our study area were classified as urban areas. In 1984 (LANDSAT-TM², acquisition date: 04/25/1984) the urban areas made up 107,455 ha, in 2001 (LANDSAT-ETM+³, acquisition date: 05/05/2001) 125,935 ha, and in 2005 (LANDSAT-TM, acquisition date: 05/28/2005) 126,674 ha.

For the calibration of the CA models we took the urban land-cover data of 1984 as base year and of 2001 as reference year. For calibrating the BLR and SVM models we used urban growth detected in the classified LANDSAT data between 1984 and 2001 as dependent variables. For validation we used data from 1975 as base year and 2005 as reference year. Using these dates for validation instead of 1975-1984 or 2001-2005 has several advantages: Both datasets are independent and not part of the calibration process, they offer a large time span with a lot of change (which would not have been the case for

¹ Multispectral Scanner (MSS).

² Thematic Mapper (TM).

³ Enhanced Thematic Mapper (ETM+).

2001-2005), and it can be investigated, if the urban growth patterns the model has been calibrated to, hold true for the period before and after the calibration time span.

2.2.2.2 Pixels and People

Urban growth highly depends on local geophysical, demographic, and socio-economic conditions – the so-called driving forces of land-use change (VELDKAMP & LAMBIN, 2001). Therefore, we prepared a set of different maps of driving forces, including the geophysical parameters elevation and slope, as well as socio-economic and demographic variables based on recent empirical studies dealing with urban sprawl in Central Europe (ANTROP, 2004; SIEDENTOP, 2006).

For the majority of studies dealing with SVM in the context of urban growth modeling, ordinary distance variables representing proximity are used (HUANG et al., 2010; OKWUASHI et al., 2009; XIE, 2006; YANG et al., 2008). The effect those driving forces have on land-use decisions is in some cases based on accessibility. Therefore, we included accessibilities to "markets" or important infrastructure facilities by weighting the distances with the street network containing different road categories in order to indicate the carcentered mobility. By doing this, we created maps indicating the cost-weighted distance to airports, major cities and highway entrances. Other distance-related driving forces are not based on accessibility but on the mere proximity of landscape elements or infrastructure. Those have been included by calculating the Euclidian distance or a buffer.

The effect of other driving forces on urban growth is not based on accessibility or proximity. An example is the amount of population. But still, population is not equally distributed throughout the whole region. It is assumed that more people are living in the center of urban areas than at the fringe and that large urban patches are home to more people than small ones. Furthermore, areas without urban land use cannot be regarded as "unpopulated" since they are influenced by the ecological footprint of the human society (RAMANKUTTY et al., 2006). It can also be assumed that the urbanization probability is higher in regions close to densely populated areas than in regions far away from populated places. Those demographic and socioeconomic data being exclusively available on district level (IT NRW, 2013) have been disaggregated to dasymetric maps (LANGFORD & UNWIN, 1994). For population-related driving forces, we applied the following equation to weight the population in a district based on the sizes of the urban patches within the district:

$$P_{ij} = \frac{P_j}{A_j} \times A_{ij} \tag{2.1}$$

P_{ij}: population in an urban patch i in district j
P_j: population in district j
A_j: Area of all urban patches in district j
Aij: area of urban patch i in district j

For calculating population densities urban patches were derived from ATKIS (Table 2.1) and the population numbers mapped to a point location in the center of each patch.

Equation 2.1 was used to calculate the population for each point. Using a moving window with an arc radius of 10 km the population numbers were then distributed spatially. We have chosen a distance of 10 km because this approximates the average commuting distances in NRW (HULLMANN & CLOOS, 2002). For a more detailed discussion of the radius of activity and resulting locational profiles see HÄGERSTRAND (1967). By using a disaggregation method that distributes population data beyond the borders of urban patches, the pressure of population on neighboring regions can be represented in a map. For the other socioeconomic variables that are not population-related, inverse distance weighting was used to interpolate the statistical data that we projected to the central points of the different districts.

The variables used in this study describe the demographic, socioeconomic and geophysical conditions in the study area at the time we calibrated our model (1984-2001). As this is a comparative study and in order to keep things simple, we assume that these conditions and especially their effect for the probability of urban growth do not change over time. Otherwise the future development of these variables would have to be predicted in an economic model. Before using the variables in the BLR and SVM models, they have been checked for multicollinearity and highly correlated variables have been eliminated. Table 2.1 gives an overview of the selected driving forces.

Nama	Description	Sauraa	Selected	
Iname	Description	Source	SVM*	BLR**
Distance-related variables		·		
DistAirport	Cost-weighted distance (CWD) to next international airport (m*road category); Data range: 0 – 237,574 m	ATKIS***	8	-1e ⁻⁵
DistCity	CWD to next city > 25.000 inh. (m*road category); 0 – 102,944 m	ATKIS	7	-8e ⁻⁵
DistHighway	CWD to next highway exit (m*road category); 0 – 144,864 m	ATKIS	6	-2e ⁻⁵
DistRiver	Euclidian distance to next river; $0 - 22,983$ m	ATKIS	1	-4e ⁻⁵
Geophysical variables				
Elevation	Elevation above sea level; - 260 – 742 m	ATKIS Digital Elevation Model (DEM)	2	0012
Slope	Slope; $0 - 97$ percent	ATKIS (DEM)	n.1.	0524
Socioeconomic variables				
LandPrice	Average land price in district 1990; Interpolation method: IDW; 57 – 522 Euro/m ²	IT NRW	10	012
Unemployment	Unemployed per population 1991; IDW; 2.2 – 6.5 percent	IT NRW	9	5374

Table 2.1. Variables selected for the BLR and SVM model.

JobsSec	Number of jobs in secondary sector 1991; IDW; 27.5 –IT NRW107.5 T personsIT NRW		3	0041
JobsTert	Number of jobs in tertiary sector 1991; IDW; 34.3 – IT NRW 523.8 T persons		4	0039
Income	Average income per month in district 1991; IDW; 15,387 IT NRW – 34,398 Euro/p		n.i.	-5e ⁻⁵
NetDwellArea	Per capita net dwelling area; IDW; 36.4 – 54.4 m ² /p IT NRW		5	.1089
ChangeNetDwell	Change in the per capita net dwelling area 1990-2001;IT NRWIDW; -4.7 – 12.0 m²/p		n.i.	0413
Cars	Number of cars in district; DF (10 km kernel); 14 – 150 per 100 persons	IT NRW	n.i.	0776
Demographic variables				
PopDens84	Population density 1984; density function (DF, 10 km kernel); 49.1 – 3640.2 p/km ²	IT NRW	11	0003
ChangePopDens 84-01	Change in population density between 1984 and 2001; DF (10 km kernel); -82.9 – 198.2 p/km ²		n.i.	0035
Migration25-50	Difference between in- and out-migration per settlement (average between 1995 and 2001) of the group aged 25 to 50; DF (10 km kernel); - 224.8 – 452.7 persons	IT NRW	n.i.	.0019

* Rank according to the forward feature selection.

**All variables selected for the BLR models achieved a significance level of 0.95 or more. The column includes the estimated regression coefficients. The intercept is 9.7876.

*** ATKIS: Amtliches Topographisch-Kartographisches Informationssystem (German federal topographic information system). Source: Arbeitsgemeinschaft der Vermessungsverwaltungen der Länder der Bundesrepublik Deutschland (AdV).

****not included

2.3 Methods

The described land-use data and driving forces of urban growth constitute the main input to train the BLR and the SVM model. Subsequently, the probability maps (prob. Map) of the constructed models are used to enhance the performance of the CA SLEUTH. Figure 2.2 visualizes the workflow including the data and methods used in the study.



Figure 2.2. Workflow including the data and methods used in this study.

A short overview of the theoretical and mathematical background of BLR and SVM will be given. Afterwards, the simulation principles of SLEUTH and the applied accuracy assessment techniques are to be explained.

The starting point for building the BLR and SVM model is a scenario of separating a set of training vectors *T* belonging to two classes

$$T = \{(x_i, y_i): i = 1, \dots, n\} x_i \in \mathbb{R}^n, y_i \in \{-1, 1\}$$
(2.2)

where y_i is the class label, in our case urban growth and non-urban growth, and x_i is a data point in the *n*-dimensional feature space. Here, the dimension of the input space is determined by the range of driving forces of urban growth. To avoid spatial autocorrelation, a stratified sampling method was applied (CONGALTON, 1991; XIE, 2006) to generate a training data set containing 4,000 pixels of urban growth and non-urban growth each and a minimum distance between equal pixels of 1 km.

2.3.1 Binomial Logistic Regression

BLR is a common technique for creating probability maps as a spatially explicit prediction for the appearance of land-use classes (JUDEX, 2008; OREKAN, 2007; VERBURG et al., 2002; XIE, 2006). While linear regression models provide a quantitative explanation of the relation between a continuous response variable and one or more explanatory variables, BLR models estimate the probability of appearance of a discrete response variable. Here, it is the binary decision whether a pixel belongs to the urban growth class or not. The function of a BLR model is

$$P(y = 1 \mid x) = \pi = \frac{e^{\alpha + \langle \beta, x \rangle}}{1 + e^{\alpha + \langle \beta, x \rangle}}$$
(2.3)

The probability π of the response variable *y* dependent on the explanatory variable *x* is explained by P(y=1 | x). The regression coefficient is $\beta = (\beta_1, \dots, \beta_n)$ and the intercept is *a*. By rearranging equation 2.3 we get

$$\frac{\pi}{1-\pi} = e^{\alpha + \langle \beta, x \rangle} \tag{2.4}$$

where the dependent variable is the ratio of probability and converse probability, i.e. the odds. With the logarithm of equation 2.4, the odds get linear dependent on x

$$ln\left(\frac{\pi}{1-\pi}\right) = \alpha + \langle \beta, x \rangle \tag{2.5}$$

The logit (2.4), the probability (2.2), and the odds (2.3) of π are just three different ways to describe the same thing. While equation 2.4 may be the most comprehensible one, the logit model is, mathematically, the easiest one for analyzing the binary problem (MENARD, 2001).

2.3.2 Support Vector Machines

In their contemporary form, SVM were firstly outlined by CORTES & VAPNIK (1995). Along with artificial neural networks and genetic programming, they represent a new generation of machine learning algorithms. To put it simply, SVM are a linear binary classifier that labels a sample of empirical data by constructing the optimal separating hyperplane. Traditional machine learning methods try to minimize the empirical training error so that they tend to overfit (VAPNIK, 1998; XIE, 2006). They are strongly tailored to the training data, so transferring them to further data turns out to be difficult. According to the principles of structural risk minimization (VAPNIK, 1995, 1998), SVM try to minimize the upper bound of the expected generalization error through maximizing the margin between

the separating hyperplane and the data (Fig. 2.3, left). The margin concept is the key element in the SVM approach for it is an indicator of its generalization capability (BURGES, 1998; HUANG et al., 2010).



Figure 2.3. An optimal hyperplane constructed by the support vectors separates the training data (left). To solve a non-linear classification problem, the input data is projected onto a higher-dimensional Hilbert space (right) (Source: VOGEL 2013).

The main advantage of SVM is the option to transform the model in order to solve a non-linear classification problem without any prior knowledge. This separates SVM from BLR where you have to make valid assumptions regarding the possible non-linear relations between the variables (e.g. quadratic, exponential or polynomial) before transforming the model non-linearly. Using the so-called "kernel trick" (Eq. 2.12 & 2.13), the input vectors are re-projected to a higher-dimensional space in which they can be classified linearly (Fig. 2.3, right).

Considering the scenario of a set of training vectors T (1), we need to find a hyperplane which separates the positive from the negative feature vectors. The "separating hyperplane" H can be parameterized linearly by w and b

$$H:\langle w, x \rangle + b = 0 \tag{2.6}$$

where w, element of R^d , is a normal to H, and b, element of R, the bias. The classification problem can be formalized as the decision function

$$sgn(f_{(x)}) = sgn(\langle w, x \rangle + b)$$
(2.7)

For the linearly separable case we can define two hyperplanes H_+ and H_- constructed by the closest positive, resp. negative examples – the so-called support vectors:

$$H_{+}: \langle w, x \rangle + b = 1 H_{-}: \langle w, x \rangle + b = -1$$
(2.8)

Note that H_+ and H_- are parallel because they have the same normal and no training points fall between them. Through the perpendicular distances from the origin of H_+ and $H_$ it can be shown that the distance between the optimal separating hyperplane H_+ and H_+ are provide the optimal separating hyperplane H_+ and H_+ and H_+ is 1/||w||, where ||w|| is the Euclidean norm of w. So, the margin between H_+ and H_- is 2/||w||. The optimal separating hyperplane can be found where the margin between H_+ and H_- is the largest. Hence, ||w|| has to be minimized. The formulation of the constrained optimization problem is

$$\min_{w,b} \frac{1}{2} \|w\|^2 + C \sum_{i=1}^n \xi_i$$

subject to $y_i(\langle w, x_i \rangle + b) - 1 \ge 0$ for $i = 1, ..., n$ (2.9)

The constant *C* is called penalty parameter and ξ_i is a slack variable representing the error in the classification. The first part of the objective function tries to maximize the margin between the two classes and the second part minimizes the classification error. The optimization problem is solved by formulating it in a dual form derived by constructing a Lagrange function according to the Karush-Kuhn-Tucker optimality condition (BURGES, 1998). The resulting classification rule is

$$sgn(f_{(x)}) = sgn\left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} \alpha_i y_i(\langle x_i, x \rangle + b)\right]$$
(2.10)

where a_i are the corresponding Lagrange multipliers to x_i and b is the constant. The support vectors are all x_i where $a_i \neq 0$.

If the classification problem is not separable linearly one cannot solve the decision function with the separation approach explained so far. The data set has to be transferred or projected respectively into a higher dimension: the Hilbert space. It extends the methods of vector algebra from two/three-dimensional spaces to spaces depicting any finite or infinite number of dimensions (Fig. 2.3). By using the function ϕ with $d_1 < d_2$ the amount of possible linear separations is increased:

$$\mathbb{R}^{d1} \to \mathbb{R}^{d2}, x \to \Phi_{(x)}$$
 (2.11)

SVM are well-suited for the operation since the training data x_i emerge only in scalar products in terms of the optimization problem. The scalar product x_p x is calculated in the higher dimensional space $\phi_{(xi)}$, $\phi_{(x)}$. The transfer is performed with the use of a kernel function k according to Mercer's theorem (BURGES, 1998):

$$k_{(x_i,x)} = \langle \Phi_{(x_i)}, \Phi_{(x)} \rangle \tag{2.12}$$

The Gaussian radial basis function kernel is a reasonable first choice (WASKE et al., 2010, XIE, 2006):

$$k_{(x_i,x)} = e^{-\gamma |x - x_i|^2}$$
(2.13)

The parameter y defines the width of the Gaussian kernel function. After the kernel trick the hyper plane can be set in a Hilbert space and the decision function becomes

$$sgnf_{(x)} = sgn\left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} \alpha_i y_i k(\langle x_i, x \rangle + b)\right]$$
(2.14)

Instead of predicting the label directly, the class probability is calculated (2.12) delivering the basis for the probability maps of urban growth. PLATT (1999) approximates the probabilities for binary SVM using a sigmoid function

$$P(y = 1 \mid x) = \frac{1}{1 + e^{A + f_{(x)}B}}$$
(2.15)

where A and B are parameters estimated by minimizing the negative log-likelihood function (PLATT, 1999; WU et al., 2004). Now it is possible to create a probability layer based on the principles of SVM and we can compare it with the probability layer based on BLR analysis.

For the construction of the SVM model we have chosen the software tool imageSVM® implemented in the EnMAP Toolbox® developed at the Humboldt University of Berlin. Originally, imageSVM was created for solving classification problems in the context of multiand hyperspectral satellite imagery (WASKE et al., 2010). The output of an SVM classification with imageSVM is not only a classified binary image but also a probability image based on the principles of equation 2.15. The crucial step for constructing an SVM model is the search for the right parameter settings, including good values for the penalty parameter C (2.8) and the kernel parameter γ defining the width of the RBF kernel (2.12). One method adjusting the counterbalance of the accuracy results of "known" training and "unknown" testing data is the n-fold cross validation procedure (HSU et al., 2010). According to the curse of dimensionality and the Hughes phenomenon, which describes the degradation of the classifier performance when increasing the number of features, it is additionally advisable to select the best feature combination (HUGHES 1968). A selection of the relevant features can improve the prediction ability, the generalization performance, and the computational efficiency of an SVM model (NGUYEN & DE LA TORRE 2010; MEWES 2011). In our case, a feature selection can additionally give some insights into the impacts of the different forces driving the local suitability of urban growth (cf. 2.4.2). A common procedure of SVM feature selection is a forward feature selection (HSU et al., 2010; WASKE et al., 2010). It initially trains each feature of the input feature set. The best performing feature is selected. The remaining features are used for training but in combination with the initially selected one. The procedure is repeated until all features have been selected. The result is a ranking of the different feature combinations. The features which weaken the SVM classifier can be eliminated.

2.3.3 SLEUTH – An Urban Cellular Automaton

The cellular automaton SLEUTH was developed by CLARKE et al. (1997) for land-use change modeling. Originally conceived for more than one land-use class, the majority of studies documented in the scientific literature identifies SLEUTH with one of its two sub-models: the Clarke Urban Growth Model (UGM) (CLARKE et al., 1997). UGM focuses on the simulation of urban growth exclusively (GOETZKE, 2012; HEROLD et al.2001 RAFIEE et al., 2009, 2009; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; WU et al., 2008). The other SLEUTH component, the Land Cover Deltatron Model, is not used in this study.

For many applications, the quantity of data needed to calibrate UGM is difficult to acquire. It was therefore re-programmed by GOETZKE (2012) and implemented into XULU[©] (eXtendable Unified Land Use Modeling Platform), a JAVA-based modeling environment developed at the University of Bonn (GOETZKE, 2012; JUDEX, 2008; SCHMITZ et al., 2005).

The standard calibration evaluation method of UGM has been replaced by the multiple resolution validation (MRV) (PONTIUS et al. 2004; PONTIUS & MALIZIA, 2004). The MRV compares an observed simulated map with a validation map at different spatial resolutions. High resolutions are weighted more than low resolutions. The basic idea behind MRV is to attenuate the impact of localization errors by extending the conventional cell-by-cell comparison and considering the similarity of the whole neighborhood of a cell. Thus, the fuzziness of categorical maps is addressed (COSTANZA & MAXWELL, 1991; VISSER, 2004), which means that spatial patterns could be simulated quite perfectly by classifying only a few cells correctly. Additionally, urban land-use calibration with MRV only needs two maps; one of the starting year and the one of the final year of calibration. The modified version of the UGM is hereafter referred to as UGMr (Urban Growth Model reduced).

The base data consists of the urban land use expressed in the two classes "urban" and "non-urban" (cf. 2.2.2.1). Slope and data map of transportation infrastructure are mandatory for the model algorithm, while the exclusion layer is an optional component. It is used for incorporating political constraints like natural reserves or areas that are excluded for urban growth such as water bodies. Here, the binary exclusion layer (0 =growth possible, 1 =growth not possible) is combined with a probability map based on BLR and SVM techniques.

One growth cycle of UGMr represents one year of urban growth. Five growth coefficients (dispersion, breed, spread, slope, road gravity) define the four growth rules of UGMr subsequently performed for every growth cycle. (Fig. 2.4). The first growth rule is spontaneous growth (i), representing the random emergence of new urban areas. It is determined by the dispersion coefficient. Those newly urbanized cells can act as core areas for urbanization in their direct neighborhood (ii). UGMr also simulates extensive edge growth in a Moore neighborhood of at least three urbanized cells. The edge growth (iii)

represents the radial urban sprawl and the infill of existing urban areas. It is regulated by the spread coefficient. The fourth growth rule is road-influenced growth (iv). Starting from a cell urbanized during the current growth cycle, the next road in a certain neighborhood is selected and a temporary cell is relocated along the road to its final position which is influenced by the dispersion coefficient. Each probable new urban cell selected by a growth rule is tested against the local slope and exclusion information before it will finally be urbanized. Here, the BLR and SVM probability maps direct the newly urbanized cells; especially those selected by the spontaneous growth rule.



Figure 2.4. Growth types of a growth cycle in UGMr.

An urban CA is a typical bottom-up approach and tries to capture the self-organizing nature of complex urban systems (BATTY, 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004). No *ex ante* knowledge about the parameters is needed. They are detected inductively during model calibration. Hence, the calibration process is based on the brute-force method. Every combination of the particular growth coefficients between values of 0 to 100 is tested. Since an assessment of all possible parameter combinations would be far too time-consuming, the calibration procedure is performed in several steps, starting with a coarse evaluation and refining the results in several intervals (GOETZKE, 2012; RAFIEE et al., 2009; WU et al., 2008). Afterwards, the combination achieving the best MRV results is chosen. For the simulation run itself, 100 Monte Carlo (MC) iterations are used to depress the model's stochastic nature. The result of the MC iterations is a raster showing in every cell how often

the model chose it for urbanization. By using a cut-off value (cf. 2.4.4), the map can be transformed into a binary land-use map (VERBURG, 2006a). A proved method for finding the best cut-off is the histogram frequency method (GOETZKE 2012, RAFIEE et al., 2009; WU et al., 2008).

2.3.4 Accuracy Assessment

To assess the accuracy of UGMr and compare its different model set-ups, we have chosen three different validation indices varying in their technical approach and their focus on evaluation: (1) The MRV with a "null model" comparison, (2) the receiving operator characteristic (ROC), and (3) Cohen's Kappa. In the MRV a simulation map is compared with a so-called "null model" – a map containing the initial land-use pattern which can be considered as a map of mere persistence (PONTIUS et al., 2008; PONTIUS & MALIZIA, 2004; VISSER, 2004). The resolution level where the agreement factor of the land-use model outperforms the null model for the first time is called "null resolution". The higher the null resolution, the better the land-use model performs.

The ROC is an approved index for the accuracy assessment of binary categorical probability estimations (PONTIUS & SCHNEIDER, 2001). The ROC divides the probability outcomes into percentile groups from high to low probability and compares the individual probability groups with the cumulative real values. The ROC only considers the positive values estimated by the model, in our case all cells labeled as urban growth. To define the ROC, the true positive rate and the false positive rate for every percentile group are plotted. The result is a curve where the area under the curve (AUC) is the measure that represents the ROC statistic. If a model acts randomly, the curve will be a line through the origin with a slope of 1 and an AUC of 0.5. If a model acts perfectly, the AUC is 1. The ROC Method is also used as calibration method for the creation of the probability maps derived by the BLR and SVM approaches.

Cohen's Kappa (\varkappa) is an evaluation coefficient of the inter-rater agreement and a standard measure for accuracy assessment of remote sensing image classifications (CONGALTON, 1991; LANDIS & KOCH, 1977). It is thought to be more robust than simple overall agreements, because it takes into account the proportion of correctly classified pixels due to chance. There is no common agreement how \varkappa results should be treated. Generally, most authors characterize a \varkappa below 0.4 as poor, below 0.75 as "fair" to "good", and better than 0.75 as "excellent" (ALTMAN, 1990; FLEISS et al., 2004; LANDIS & KOCH, 1977). PONTIUS (2000) developed two variations of Cohen's Kappa tending to address errors of location with \varkappa_{bac} and of quantification with \varkappa_{bac} in categorical maps separately.

2.4 Results and Discussion

2.4.1 Probability Maps of Urban Growth

The driving forces presented in table 2.1 form the feature space (Eq. 2.2) and build the base of training the BLR and SVM models of urban growth between 1984 and 2001. The

actual interests of our study are the resulting probability maps of urban growth where every cell exhibits a continuous value indicating its probability of being urbanized. For assessing the accuracy the ROC is used. Figure 2.5 contains the ROC curve of both models. The curve of the SVM model clearly reaches a stable level much earlier than the BLR curve, which increases more linearly and stagnates only at high percentile groups. The AUC values confirm the visual impression. With a value of 0.94, the SVM model achieves an outstanding performance for the AUC; the BLR model produces a value of 0.76, which is still respectably good. Several studies dealing with the challenge of land-use and land-cover classification have shown the efficiency and accuracy of SVM (MOUNTRAKIS et al., 2011; WASKE et al., 2010). Most of these studies use spectral bands of satellite imagery as input feature space. The high ROC shows that the same seems to hold true for a feature space constructed by driving forces.



Figure 2.5. ROC curves of the BLR and SVM model.

The qualitative analysis of the probability maps at hand explains the reasons for the very different performances of the two models. Figure 2.6 shows the probability map based on the BLR (left) and SVM (right) model and a difference map created by subtracting both maps. Here, the cells with very high positive values represent high probabilities in the BLR but low probabilities in the SVM map; very high negative values represent low values in the BLR but high values in the SVM map. The three distance variables used in both models are much more influential than other variables. Hence, the transport network is distinctly depicted in both maps. The presence of a street increases the probability of adjacent urbanization. In contrast, areas in the rural Bergisches Land with high slope and elevation values are rather unlikely to undergo urban growth in the BLR map as well as in the SVM map. The main difference between both techniques is the handling of variables with high influence (LESSCHEN et al., 2005; WASKE et al., 2010; XIE 2006). Thus, high probabilities are assigned where urban growth is rather unlikely. The broad areas of high probabilities for

urban growth at the edges of the Rhine agglomeration of Cologne and Düsseldorf in the BLR map underline this fact. It is even more obvious when compared to the SVM map where areas of high probability are more differentiated.



Figure 2.6. Probability maps (top) of the BLR (left) and SVM (right) model and the comparison map (bottom).

Another difference is the transition of areas with high probabilities into areas with low probabilities. While the BLR map shows smooth, gradual transitions covering extensive areas around the agglomerations, the SVM map is characterized by strong, sharp edges. Having a look at the aggregated histograms of both maps give more insights regarding their behavior (Fig. 2.7). The BLR as well as the SVM histogram exhibit most of the values in lower percentiles, which indicates that both models spot a greater part of the non-urban growth pixels. The BLR reaches a probability maximum of 94% and the SVM one of 99%. Both models assign a steady amount of pixels to medium probabilities so that they incorporate a kind of uncertainty regarding the probability of urbanization (cf. 2.4.4). Here, the BLR histogram shows a steady increase of high probabilities and then a faster decrease in areas of higher urban growth probabilities. The same pattern is given in the SVM histogram, but one can observe distinct differences at probabilities around 10%, 35%, and 70% missing in the BLR histogram. Probabilities between 90-95% are not even present in the SVM map. Assuming a similar distribution as the SVM training data (Waske et al., 2010), this finding may reflect the specific separation procedure of SVM: constructing an optimal hyperplane based on few characteristic vectors (VAPNIK, 1995, 1998). However, in total, the SVM approach assigns more values in the edge regions of 0-33% (290,970) and 67-100% (122,631)

than the BLR (288,088 and 108,979). In contrast, values in between have a lower amount (257,321) than the BLR approach (273,855). These values indicate a kind of indecision whether a cell is more likely to be urbanized or not. The topic of uncertainty is an important issue to be discussed in the validation section 2.4.4. Subsequently, the driving forces determining the characteristic patterns of the probability maps as wells their performances in the BLR and SVM model are discussed.



Figure 2.7. Histogram of the probability maps of the BLR (top) and SVM (bottom) model.

2.4.2 Driving Forces of Urban Growth

Reliable indicators for assessing the influence of the driving forces selected for the models are the rank of a variable within the feature selection (SVM) and the regression coefficients (BLR) shown in table 2.1. In contrast to linear regression models, the regression weights of a BLR model allow no insight into the direct effect on the dependent variable but on their logarithmized odds (LESSCHEN et al., 2005). However, the direction of the effect can be analyzed. Again, it has to be considered that the interpretation of the BLR regressors as well as the SVM feature selection focuses on analyzing the interaction of the variables in total, not their individual effect on urban growth (HSU et al., 2010; MENARD 2001).

It can be stated that every variable indicating the occurrence of settlements in the base year 1984 (e.g. distance variables, population density, jobs and unemployment rate) consequently has a negative influence on the probability of urban growth. The same goes for elevation and slope. Although slope is already included in the UGMr algorithm, we added it to the driving factors to amplify the performance of the BLR model. Variables increasing the probability of urban growth are the migration rates of persons at the age of 25 to 50 as well as the per capita net dwelling area.

With respect to comparability reasons, all variables were also used for the training of the SVM model. After several forward feature selections, six variables were eliminated. Hence, in terms of data "hungriness" (LEE, 1973: 165), the BLR model makes use of 17 variables, the SVM model only needs 11 for achieving its best performance. The first variable depicted in the selection was the distance variable "DistRiver". Together with "DistAirport" it indicates the Rhine agglomeration of Cologne and Düsseldorf exhibiting the highest absolute growing rates of settlement areas in the study region (MIELKE & MÜNTER, 2008). One should note that the occurrence of the Rhine stream was the main factor for the first roman settlements along this natural border of their empire (LAUX & ZEPP, 1998). They acted as a kind of growth nuclei and, of course, the Rhine itself served and serves as an international trade way. It became one of the most frequented waterways of the world and together with its tributaries it drove forward the urbanization in the region starting the era of industrialization (MAYR & TEMLITZ, 2006). Beside the other distance variables, the driving factor of the labor market ("JobsSec" and "JobsTert") and the living conditions ("NetDewllArea") achieve the best results in combination with the aforementioned variables.

Several studies about the influencing factors on urban growth in Germany show that land consumption cannot be explained by focusing exclusively on the demand (people) and the economy (jobs) (SIEDENTOP, 2006). Particularly migration patterns for the age group from 25 to 50 years have an influence on the intensity of land consumption (BMVBS/BBSR, 2009). Our results reflect this observation. Most demographic variables (e.g. population density) and economic variables (e.g. jobs) show a negative relation to urban growth: new settlements are developed predominantly in the suburban and rural regions of the study area and thus in areas with a relatively lower population and job density. At the same time there is a positive relation between the migration pattern for the age group 25 to 50 years and urban growth: new settlements are developed in regions where a positive migration rate of this age group can be observed. The approach is straightforward. A clear distinction between what may be cause and what effect needs to be further investigated (VERBURG & VELDKAMP, 2005). Admittedly, by using dasymetric mapping for the creation of spatially explicit "location specific characteristics" (VERBURG et al., 2004a: 146), the risk of incorrect crosslevel deductions in terms of ecological fallacy is reduced but it is not yet totally eliminated (ROBINSON 1950).

2.4.3 Calibrating the Cellular Automata

The BLR and SVM probability maps based on various driving forces of urban growth are combined with the exclusion layer of UGMr. In total, three different versions of UGMr are constructed:

- UGMr-AR: Exclusion layer (areas where urban growth is restricted such as water bodies, natural reserves etc.).
- UGMr-BLR: Exclusion layer and probabilities for urban growth based on the BLR analysis.
- UGMr-SVM: Exclusion layer and probabilities for urban growth based on the SVM analysis.

Table 2.2 shows the resulting growth coefficients and MRV values of the calibration process for all three models. The calibration performance is very good with a mean factor of agreement over all resolutions (F_{l}) around 0.97. High urbanization rates are represented by high growth coefficient values (CLARKE et al. 1997, GOETZKE 2012). The observed urban growth in the study area for the time span 1984-2001 is relatively low. Thus, the growth coefficients are accordingly lower than compared to recent studies using SLEUTH (RAFIEE et al., 2009; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; WU et al., 2008).

Table 2.2. Growth coefficients and MRV mean factor of agreement over all resolutions (F_i) of the calibrated UGMr models (1984-2001).

	UGMr-AR	UGMr-BLR	UGMr-SVM
Slope	6	20	18
Dispersion	5	5	9
Breed	9	11	19
Spread	5	9	9
Road	70	80	90
F_t	0.978	0.978	0.979

Additionally, the growth coefficients are an indicator for the amount of possible urban cells selected during a growth cycle (CLARKE et al. 1997; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005). Higher coefficients mean that more urban cells need to be tested for their suitability before allocated in the particular growth simulation. If UGMr is run without a probability map or an exclusion layer, nearly every cell has the same probability of urbanization. The growth coefficient is quite low. In contrast, probability maps might increase the possibility that a particular cell is not suitable for being urbanized. In order to reach the estimated growth rate, more cells have to be depicted and tested to find out whether they are suitable or not. The growth coefficient increases. The enhanced versions of UGMr show higher spread values than UGMr-AR. More cells during a growth cycle are tested for urbanization in terms of edge growth.

A high slope coefficient means that already slight slopes reduce the probability to allocate urban cells. Thus, the comparatively high slope coefficients of the integrated versions of UGMr occur due to the fact that both probability maps assigned low probabilities to the hilly areas of the Bergische Land. The differences regarding the dispersion and breed coefficients are very interesting. Here, UGMr-BLR and UGMr-AR are showing significantly lower growth values than UGMr-SVM.

The dispersion and breed coefficients regulate the diffusive, scattered type of growth observed especially in the rural hinterland of the large agglomerations. Here, UGMr-AR and UGMr-BLR exhibit low values while UGMr-SVM detected possible areas of urbanization (cf. 2.4.1).

2.4.4 Validating the Cellular Automata

Unlike the procedure in the calibration process, we removed all persistent urban areas between 1975 and 2005 for validating the model results. Thus, we can exclusively assess the ability of the model to simulate urban growth over three decades of urban expansion in NRW. The era includes processes of suburbanization and urban sprawl of the agglomerations at the Rhine River, urbanization of the rural east of the study area, and a cautious re-concentration of population and jobs in the core cities (LAG 21, 2008).

The validation of complex system models such as CA not only includes careful error estimation but also addresses the uncertainty of the model results (MESSINA et al., 2008). UNWIN (1995: 551) defines uncertainty in terms of spatial simulations "as a measure of doubt and distrust in results" which can be seen as a certain kind of vagueness due to stochastic variability (WEGENER, 2011). For assessing the uncertainty of CA like UGMr, a closer look at the outcomes after 100 MC is a proved procedure (AERTS et al., 2003). Table 2.3 shows the allocated new urban cells in three percentile groups. At first glance, the three models show a stochastic noise in the urban growth pattern; a well-known problem of SLEUTH (CHAUDHURI & CLARKE, 2013) and of UGMr respectively. The distribution shows that a low cut-off value will decrease the reliability of the model outcomes. The integrated versions of UGMr exhibit a higher certainty in their performance than UGMr-AR as more pixels are chosen more frequently and a higher maximum allocation value is achieved.

Times a pixel is chosen	UGMr-AR	UGMr-BLR	UGMr-SVM
1-33	563,871	559,212	559,383
34-66	25,520	25,524	26,113
≥67	2,889	7,544	6,784
maximum value	88 times	96 times	97 times

Table 2.3. Percentiles of times a pixel is chosen as a new urban cell (1975-2005; 100 MC).

For transforming the MC maps into a binary urban growth map, we have chosen a certainty of 33%. Here, the best balance between location and quantification performance could be reached. The total amount of urbanized area in our research transect between 1975

and 2005 is 50,967 ha. UGMr-SVM (32,897 ha) and UGMr-BLR (33,068 ha) clearly exceed UGMr-AR (28,409 ha) regarding the simulated quantity of urban growth.



Figure 2.8. Observed urban growth in the area of Cologne 1975-2005 in comparison to the agreement results of UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR, and UGMr-SVM (clock-wise).

Figure 2.8 shows the observed urban growth between 1975 and 2005 and the results of the comparison between the maps of the predicted and the observed urban growth of the three models. The maps show a pixel-by-pixel comparison between the predictions of the three UGMr variations and the observed validation data of the Cologne agglomeration area in 2005. It is one main drawback of spatially explicit land-use models in general and urban cellular automata in particular that greenfield development implemented by local planning is very hard to simulate. The sudden emergence of larger homogeneous areas can only be simulated if land development plans are provided and integrated in the model. Thus, no version of UGMr can simulate the growth of the autobahn A4, the expansion of the Cologne-Bonn airport, or the emergence of large shopping malls on greenfields. In this context, the advantage of UGMr is its application of spontaneous growth – e.g. as it is the case of the scattered pattern in the hilly regions of the Bergische Land – in combination with new spreading centers. Hence, some urbanized areas are captured more than confidently (Fig. 2.8, circles). Here, UGMr-BLR and UGMr-SVM can regulate the appearance of

apparently random cells indeed. As supposed during the calibration phases while looking at the spread coefficients, both integrated UGMr versions allocate a higher quantity of extensive urban edge growth than UGMr-AR (Fig. 2.8, squares).

Again, it has to be stated that UGMr is a purely growth-oriented model. The CA exclusively models the transformation from non-urban cell states to urban ones. Yet, there is no chance of allocating urban shrinkage in terms of demolition or removal of sealed surfaces in a spatially explicit fashion. However, regional planning will need to deal with the phenomenon of extensive demolition – known as urban perforation – in the next years. For the given study period spatial urban growth still simultaneously occurs to a shrinking population (BBSR, 2012; SIEDENTOP, S. & FINA, S., 2008).

	AUC (after 100 MC)	Карра	$\varkappa_{ m loc}$	Khisto	\mathbf{F}_{t}
UGMr-AR	0.79	0.39	0.57	0.69	0.946
UGMr-BLR	0.80	0.42	0.55	0.77	0.948
UGMr-SVM	0.82	0.43	0.56	0.77	0.949

Table 2.4. Results of the accuracy assessment for UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR and UGMr-SVM (1975-2005).

The validation results of UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR, and UGMr-SVM are listed in table 2.4. The discrepancy between the overall agreement factors and the Kappa values is obvious. It is specific to land-use change models to underestimate the quantity of change and to miss the exact position of changes (PONTIUS, 2000; PONTIUS et al., 2008; PONTIUS & MALIZIA, 2004; VISSER, 2004). This difficulty is compounded by the fact that we have been focusing on urban growth since 1975 while discarding persistent urban cells. Thus, the ability to predict non-urban growth is not covered by the Kappa coefficient. The models' performances improve if we differentiate between location and quantification errors. In this case, the predictive efficiency of location is moderate (\varkappa_{loc}) and that of quantification (\varkappa_{histo}) is on a very good level. This index shows a clear increase of the quantity prediction by using the integrated versions of UGMr. As one can see from the Kappa results in general, the integrated versions of UGMr, and especially UGMr-SVM, are lifting the overall prediction accuracy in comparison to a random distribution from a poor to a fair level. A fair Kappa value does not mean that the model is far from being feasible for the application of real world scenarios. It only means that the constructed model is not feasible for the specific circumstances. Here, this would be a perfect local prediction with a spatial resolution of 100 m. Nevertheless, if spatially explicit land-use change models are allowed a certain tolerance range regarding the predictive efficiency of location, their accuracy will increase rapidly (PONTIUS et al. 2004; PONTIUS & MALIZIA, 2004).



Figure 2.9. MRV Curves of UGMr-AR, UGMr-BLR, UGMr-SVM, and a null model.

The MRV results show an overall accuracy on an excellent level of agreement, which can be attributed to the ability of all three models to predict the location and the quantity of non-urban growth cell states almost perfectly. Likewise, they exceed the level of the null model already at resolution level one (Fig. 2.9). The agreement curve of the null model forms a straight line and reflects the low signal of urban growth in comparison to the very high signal of persistent non-urban growth cells. Again, the integrated versions of UGMr show a higher agreement between the predicted and the observed urban growth than UGMr-AR. While the F_t value has only slight differences between the three models, the curve of agreement over different resolution mirrors that the ones of UGMr-AR are saturated much earlier than the curves of UGMr-BLR and SVM. Obviously, UGMr-SVM has a steeper slope reflecting a more robust performance than UGMr-BLR.

The ROC tests the model in different scenarios of quantity of urban growth. Here, the integrated variations of UGMr achieved an enhancement of the prediction efficiency of one (UGMr-BLR) resp. two (UGMr-SVM) percentage points in comparison to UGMr-AR.

2.5 Conclusions and Outlook

It was the aim of this study to enhance SLEUTH by using SVM and to assess its performance in comparison with a BLR-based model. This is the first study linking the urban CA SLEUTH with the machine learning approach of SVM. We have assessed the accuracy of the spatially explicit urban growth models regarding their certainty (cut-off value) and their probability performance (ROC) in comparison with the randomness (Cohen's Kappa), the quantity (\varkappa_{histo}) and the allocation ability of urban growth (\varkappa_{loc}) as well as the fuzziness and the overestimation of urban growth (MRV). The calibration and the validation of the model have been separated carefully. As a reliable result, it can be stated that the quantity and allocation performance of SLEUTH UGMr are augmented clearly when coupling it with a BLR- or SVM-based probability map. The combination enables the

dynamical simulation of different growth types on the one hand as well as the analyses of various geophysical and socio-economic forces driving the local suitability of urbanization on the other hand.

A feature selection has been carried out and the effect rank of the variables in the SVM model has been analyzed. The SVM approach has needed less input features than the BLR model. The effect direction of the included driving forces is only understandable when linked to the BLR model. Urban growth takes place predominantly in areas with a relatively lower population and job density. A positive relation between the migration pattern for the age group 25 to 50 years and urban growth could be revealed. A clear separation of cause and effect remains an objective for future research.

It has been shown that SVM are not only useful for solving classification problems in remote sensing but also for a diversified and robust creation of probability maps in the context of land-use modeling. SVM-based probabilities exhibit a higher certainty compared to those derived by BLR. Interestingly, this certainty could not be transferred directly into UGMr. UGMr-BLR performs nearly as certain as UGMr-SVM. Though distinctly more certain than the "unguided" UGMr, the stochastic variability is still very high. A careful cut-off value selection is highly recommended. Finally, the allocation ability as well as the probability performance of UGMRr-SVM slightly exceeds the one of UGMr-BLR.

As a next step, coupling different modeling techniques for prediction and process analyses of urban land-use and land-cover change should be pushed beyond the physical restriction of pixels. To incorporate the irrational human component impacting on all spatial and temporal levels between the household and the global scale, pixels must be coupled with people. This can, for instance, be done by extending the enhanced version of UGMr with a multi-agent system. That way, one can study emergence phenomena resulting from complex behavioral interaction processes on the micro scale. Hence, the simulation of urban change could be extended from analyzing growth processes to the estimation of urban decline. Coupling actors with factors would be a chance to overcome formal equations. Therefore, the present ride on the surface of an ocean of driving forces, pressures, states, impacts, and responses would be changed into diving right into it.

3 Geosimulation of Urban Growth and Demographic Decline in the Ruhr: a Case Case Study for 2025 Using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents

Source: RIENOW, A. & STENGER, D. (2014): Geosimulation of Urban Growth and Demographic Decline in the Ruhr: a Case Case Study for 2025 using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents. Journal of Geographical Systems, 16(3), 311-342.

Abstract

The Ruhr is an "old acquaintance" in the discourse of urban decline in old industrialized cities. The agglomeration has to struggle with archetypical problems of former mono-functional manufacturing cities. Surprisingly, the image of a shrinking city has to be refuted if you shift the focus from socio-economic wealth to its morphological extension. Thus, it is the objective of this study to meet the challenge of modeling urban sprawl and demographic decline by combining two artificial intelligent solutions: The popular urban cellular automaton SLEUTH simulates urban growth using four simple but effective growth rules. In order to improve its performance, SLEUTH has been modified among others by combining it with a robust probability map based on support vector machines. Additionally, a complex multi-agent system is developed to simulate residential mobility in a shrinking city agglomeration: ReHoSh (Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems) focuses on the dynamic of interregional housing markets implying the development of potential dwelling areas. The multi-agent system comprises the simulation of population patterns, housing prices and housing demand in shrinking city agglomerations. Both models are calibrated and validated regarding their localization and quantification performance. Subsequently, the urban landscape configuration and composition of the Ruhr 2025 are simulated. A simple spatial join is used to combine the results serving as valuable inputs for future regional planning in the context of multifarious demographic change and preceding urban growth.

3.1 Introduction

It is safe to say that the Ruhr is an icon in the discourse of urban decline and structural transformations in old industrialized cities. Like other members of the "rusty belt", the Ruhr has to struggle with archetypical problems of former mono-functional manufacturing cities depending on mining and heavy engineering. Paradoxically, the image of a conurbation on the pathway of urban decline has to be refuted if you shift the focus from societal change and economic wealth to its morphological extension. Like in most parts of Central Europe, urban sprawl as an urbanization process spilling over the actual urban agglomeration borders and creating a spatial footprint of impervious surface has been one of the most striking land-use change processes in the Ruhr. The quantitative and qualitative measurement, prospection, and evaluation of patterns and processes of urban systems are all part of land-systems science. Urban system models have to handle complexity in terms of spatiotemporal dynamics, selforganization, adaptivity, and dynamical reciprocity between several organizational levels (ALCAMO et al., 2006; BATTY, 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004). Processes occurring at the micro-scale determine patterns of the macro-scale and one can surely go one step beyond Aristotle's phrase "the whole is more than the sum of the parts" in characterizing urban systems by the statement "the whole . . . [is]... not only more but very different from the sum of the parts" (ANDERSON, 1972: 393). Currently, a new generation of land-use models is emerging leaving the bases of general system theory to meet the challenge of simulating complex urban systems (ALCAMO et al., 2006; BATTY, 2005; VERBURG, 2006a). In this context, artificial intelligence (AI) moves beyond static statistical techniques and benefits from the great strides of computational progress to provide a deeper insight into causes and effects of urbanization (BATTY, 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; BETHELL, 2006; WU & SILVA, 2010; SILVA & WU, 2012).

Among those AI techniques are cellular automata (CA) and multi-agent systems (MAS). While CA focus on discrete spatial entities, MAS are well-suited to capture autonomous individual decision making. CA are defined by cell states as well as transition rules, MAS often work spatially implicit as a community of agents rather related to each other through communication and actions than through fixed spatial links (ALBERTI & WADDELL, 2000; KOCH, 2003). Linking pixels and people is one of the leading challenges in land-systems science (GEOGHEGAN et al., 1998; LESSCHEN et al., 2005; RINDFUSS & STERN, 1998; WOOD & SKOLE, 1998). LAUF et al. (2012a) and HAASE et al. (2012) present two approaches applied to the simulation of physical and demographic urban development in cities simultaneously dealing with growth and shrinkage (Berlin, Leipzig). Both studies use a CA for spatially explicit urban land-use modeling. In order to guide its allocation ability and to set the necessary demand, a system dynamic model (SD) focusing on household preferences is used. Additionally, possibilities for a future integration of MAS are examined (HAASE et al., 2012). This paper tries to broaden the research activities of future urban development in declining regions. We present a loose coupling approach addressing the morphological urban growth influenced by location-specific characteristics as well as the dynamic interdependencies of interregional housing markets. Instead of focusing on one city (HAASE et al., 2012; LAUF et al., 2012a), we apply the approach to the polycentric region of the Ruhr consisting of 15 cities and districts. The popular urban CA SLEUTH is used to simulate the region's urban growth for 2025. As a bottom-up approach the model can easily be transferred to other regions (CHAUDHURI & CLARKE, 2013; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; GEOGHEGAN et al., 1998). SLEUTH calculates urbanization rates by analyzing past urban patterns to fit its growth coefficients during the calibration phase. For enhancing its modeling performance, we use the machine learning algorithm of support vector machines (SVM) to incorporate macro-scale driving forces affecting the local suitability of urban land use (LESSCHEN et al., 2005; VERBURG et al., 2002, 2004b). We waive an SD application for two reasons. Firstly, SVM are appropriate in terms of land-cover classification exhibiting high accuracies and deliver a kind of variable hierarchy through a specific feature selection (HSU et al., 2010; WASKE et al., 2010). Secondly, SD models are highly elaborated to establish socioeconomic relationships but lack dynamic adaptations on changing system states (VERBURG 2006a, LOIBL & PETERS-ANDERS, 2003; SCHOLL, 2003; HAASE et al., 2012; LAUF et al., 2012a). Instead, a complex agent-based city model is developed to fill this gap and simulate residential mobility driven by individual decision making as well as interactive reactions of the supply side. ReHoSh (Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems) comprises not only household preferences (HAASE et al., 2012; LAUF et al., 2012a) but also the development of potential dwelling areas as well as housing prices and housing supply. SLEUTH-SVM and ReHoSh are run separately while the results of both AI models will be brought together for an integrated spatial analysis. The main input data of SLEUTH are land-cover maps with discrete urban classes. In contrast, ReHoSh is set-up with aggregated zonal statistics and household characteristics. Thus, we are dealing with a multiple scale analysis crossing individual, communal, and regional scales. In a nutshell, the study focuses on the following research objectives:

- 1. The spatially explicit modeling of urban growth in the Ruhr for 2025 by using SLEUTH-SVM as suitability-guided CA.
- 2. The simulation of intraregional population migration and housing price changes in the Ruhr for 2025 formalized as agent interactions in ReHoSh.
- The loose coupling of both AI results for analyzing the development of different household types and housing prices in terms of their spatial distribution.
 Figure 3.1 visualizes the simulation framework of the study.



Figure 3.1. Workflow including the data and methods used in this study.

The paper is structured as follows: Section 3.2 introduces the research area. The subsequent sections discuss the calibration, validation, and implementation of SLEUTH-SVM (Sect. 3.3) and ReHoSh (Sect. 3.4). Section 3.5 presents the spatially explicit and implicit results of the urban landscape configuration and composition of the Ruhr in the year 2025. The advantages and limitations of linking pixels and people in urban system modeling as well as the issue of calibration and validation challenges in multi-scale and multi-model

geosimulation will be discussed critically. Finally, section 3.6 provides a short conclusion and gives an outlook for future research.

3.2 The Ruhr – A Shrinking Metropolis?

3.2.1 Urban Decline

The study area lies in North Rhine-Westphalia (NRW) in the western part of Germany (Fig. 3.2). It extends from the Lower Rhine basin in the west to the Westphalian Plane in the north and the Rhenish Massif in the south. With its polycentric and administratively fragmented structure but homogenous and extensive urban area the Ruhr is a worldwide unique urban entity. In general, 11 cities and 4 districts form the biggest agglomeration (1,150 people p. km²) in Germany, and with its 443,969 ha it is the fifth largest urban region in Europe. The biggest cities of the Ruhr are – in descending order – Dortmund, Essen, Duisburg and Bochum; each with a population of 370,000 to 580,000.



Figure 3.2. Land-use map with cities and districts of the Ruhr (North Rhine-Westphalia).

The basis for the rapid economic, demographic, and morphogenetic growth of the Ruhr at the turn of the 20th century was built during the age of industrial mining, the spread of ironworks, the railway expansion, and the foundation of the Zollverein in the middle of the 19th century. The era of prosperity lasted until after the war. The cultural identity of the people in the Ruhr is closely intertwined with the industrial heritage. This is reflected in the way that elements of the natural landscape had been utilized. Thus, the tectonic faults delivered the carbon and ore that were refined in the steel works, and the rural hinterland provided agricultural products. The three rivers crossing the Ruhr from the mountainous east to the western Rhine valley also obtained different social functions: The Ruhr (river) as a potable water reservoir, the Lippe as a cooling water pool, and the Emscher as a famous wastewater drainage. The Rhine itself served and still serves as an international trade way so that the harbor of Duisburg became the world's largest inland port. Today, numerous renaturation sanctions, university buildings, and urban entertainment centers turn the image of the Ruhr as a sealed moloch with nights aflamed by smelting furnaces and freshly washed clothes colored black by smut into a cliché. Only the fine-meshed net of autobahns, museum constructions, and, above all, the multicultural population give evidence of the region's industrial past.

Many studies analyze the Ruhr in the context of urban decline and structural transformations of old industrialized cities (COUCH et al., 2005). Like other mono-functional manufacturing cities the Ruhr faces a demographic decline, an aging population, high unemployment rates, brain drain and a lack of incentives to attract prosperous companies of the service sector, especially the "new economy" (BLOTEVOGEL, 2006; COUCH et al., 2005; DANIELZYK, 2006; GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al., 2008). A first glance at the key indices confirms this impression: the overall population decreased from 5.4 to 5.1 M between 1996 and 2010, one in ten persons is unemployed and the amount of employees working in the service sector stagnated at 72 % for twelve years. Accordingly, the Ruhr has been characterized demographically as a stagnating old center of employment (BROWN et al., 2004; BLOTEVOGEL, 2006; DANIELZYK, 2006; GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al., 2008). In addition, the Ruhr has been showing shrinking tendencies caused by a birth deficit, which interferes with population increases that may arise due to migration. Shedding light on the socioeconomic trends of the whole European Metropolitan Region Rhine-Ruhr, you can consequently attest a bipolar development: the south (Cologne, Düsseldorf, and Bonn) with an account in balance and the north (Ruhr agglomeration) with an account showing a debit (KNAPP, 1997).

3.2.2 Urban Sprawl

The increase of developed area and traffic contrasts with the stagnation and decrease of population and job numbers in the Ruhr region. Land consumption is a ubiquitous process in Germany. While rural regions show the highest relative increases in urbanization, the already urbanized regions show the highest absolute increases – despite population decreases or economic recessions (HIRSCHLE & SCHÜRT, 2008; SIEDENTOP & KAUSCH, 2004). This creates a zero-sum game of decreasing demand and abandoned property on the one hand and changing quality standards and location on the other hand (COUCH et al., 2005). There are several causes counteracting the demographic decline: the pluralism of lifestyles, the increasing demand of the housing space per capita, a car-oriented society, remaining effects due to an aging population, new leisure and purchase proposals as well as a competition of communities for industry or trade, and the steady wish for owning a home in greenfield areas. They occur parallel, synergistically or as a feedback loop of causes and effects to the extensive urban land-use change (LAMBIN & GEIST, 2006). Thus, land development is kept on a constant level (MIELKE & MÜNTER, 2008). Between 1975 and 2005, the agglomeration grew around 37,022 ha with a total urban area of 94,990 to 132,012. Its physiognomic pattern is dispersed and

concentrated in the urban fringes, in the exurban areas as well as in small and middle towns in the cities' functional field of gravity (SIEDENTOP, 2006).

3.3 The Cells – Simulating Urban Sprawl

3.3.1 SLEUTH – An Urban Growth Model

Cellular Automata (CA) are one of the most popular simulation tools in geography. Their handling is simple and at the same time they are able to capture complex patterns of development (RUCKER, 1999; VON NEUMANN, 1951; ULAM, 1952). Urban growth simulation CA were developed by TOBLER (1975), WHITE & ENGELEN (1993), BATTY & XIE (1997), WU & YEH (1997), LANDIS (2001), and CLARKE et al. (1997). In CLARKE'S Urban Growth Model (UGM), more commonly known as SLEUTH, urbanization is seen as a diffusion process of complex urban patterns. It has been applied in urban growth studies all over the world (CHAUDHURI & CLARKE, 2013; CLARKE et al., 1997; RAFIEE et al., 2009; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; WU et al., 2008). SLEUTH is an acronym of its initial input factors: slope, land use, exclusion, transport, and hillshade. Five growth coefficients (dispersion, breed, spread, slope, road gravity) define four growth rules: spontaneous growth, reflecting the random emergence of new urban areas, new spreading center growth, edge growth depicting urban sprawl, and road-influenced growth. The last one is UGM-specific and relocates a temporary cell along the road to its final position. Space and time are treated discretely in the CA. One growth cycle represents one year of urban growth and consists of the four aforementioned subsequent growth rules. Each selected new urban cell is compared to the local slope and exclusion information as well as a random value. The growth coefficients are defined during the calibration process of UGM. Every parameter combination of the particular growth coefficients between values of 0 to 100 is tested until the optimal balance is assessed. In his thesis, GOETZKE (2012) modified UGM and implemented it into XULU (eXtendable Unified Land use Modeling Platform), a modeling environment developed at the University of Bonn (SCHMITZ et al., 2005). The standard calibration evaluation method has been replaced by the multiple resolution validation (MRV) (PONTIUS et al., 2008). Thus, the urban land-use input is reduced from five to two. The modified version of UGM is referred to as UGMr (Urban Growth Model reduced). GOETZKE (2012) applied UGMr for a simulation run for the whole region of NRW and compared it with the original UGM defining the growth coefficients with Lee-Sallee index (DIETZEL & CLARKE, 2007). Besides showing that UGMr achieved a slightly higher accuracy than UGM, he was able to demonstrate that UGM achieves a better performance when using the same growth coefficients defined in the calibration run for UGMr (GOETZKE, 2012). To account for random variation built into the model, the result is a raster showing the frequency (over a predetermined number of Monte Carlo iterations (MC) that the model chose a cell to be urbanized. By using a cut-off value, the map can be transformed into a binary land-use map (GOETZKE 2012, RAFIEE et al., 2009; VERBURG, 2006a; WU et al., 2008).

The database consists of the mandatory slope and transportation layer as well as the urban land-use configuration. In this study, we define a cell as "urban" if it exhibits a high (\geq 33%) degree of imperviousness. Land-use data were retrieved from a time series of LANDSAT data. Time slices of the years 1975, 1984, 2001, and 2005 were classified by using a mixed approach of supervised classification algorithms and knowledge-based decision trees. Due to a post-classification correction, an accuracy of >85% could be achieved. The detailed classification process is presented by GOETZKE et al. (2006) and SCHOETTKER (2003). These land-cover maps were reduced thematically to binary maps with classes "urban" and "non-urban". Due to computational reasons, we use a spatial resolution of 100 m (BARNSLEY et al., 2003; HOSTERT, 2007; RINDFUSS et al., 2008; SCHNEIDER, 2007; VERBURG, 2006a). The exclusion layer is optional for UGMr but we recommend it as it prevents the location of urban cells in, for instance, conservation areas or water bodies. Additionally, the exclusion layer can be combined with a probability map which enhances the performance (CHAUDHURI & CLARKE, 2013) and guides UGMr (BRIASSOULIS, 2000; LESSCHEN et al., 2005; PONTIUS et al., 2008; VERBURG et al., 2002).

3.3.2 Supporting UGMr with SVM – Pixels, People, Probabilities

RIENOW & GOETZKE (2014) have shown that SVM are able to guide UGMr and to augment its spatial allocation performance. SVM are well-established in land-use classification challenges showing very high accuracies (DRUCKER et al., 1999; GUO et al., 2005; MOUNTRAKIS et al., 2011; WASKE et al., 2010). Moreover, they are finding their way into landuse modeling applications (HUANG et al., 2010; OKWUASHI et al., 2009; XIE, 2006; YANG et al., 2008). CORTES & VAPNIK (1995) were the first to outline and present them in their simplest form as a linear binary classifier. They label empirical data by constructing an optimal separating hyperplane defined by characteristic vector values: the support vectors. The main advantage of SVM is the option to transform the model in order to solve non-linear classification problems. The mathematical background of structural risk minimization, large margin classification, and optimization problems is explained by VAPNIK (1995, 1998) and BURGES (1998).

In this study, SVM are applied to raster layer stack consisting of different geophysical, socioeconomic as well as demographic driving factors of urban growth. The selection is based on recent empirical studies dealing with urban sprawl in Central Europe (ANTROP, 2004; MIELKE & MÜNTER, 2008; SIEDENTOP, 2006; VERBURG et al., 2004a). For the construction of the SVM model we adapted imageSVM[®] of the EnMAP Toolbox[®] developed at the Humboldt University of Berlin. This software offers the possibilities of selecting the most important features of the training data set and of eliminating redundant data (HUGHES, 1968; NGUYEN & de LA TORRE, 2010; MEWES, 2011). The forward feature selection (HSU et al., 2010; WASKE et al., 2010) trains each of the input features. The best performing feature is selected. The remaining features are used for training but in combination with the initially selected one. The procedure is repeated until all features have been selected. The result is a

ranking of the different features according to the corresponding agreement value. The features which start to weaken the SVM classifier can be eliminated.

Name	Description	Rank [*]
Distance-related variables		
DistAirport	Cost-weighted distance (CWD) to next international	5
	airport	5
DistCity	CWD to next city > 25.000 inh.	3
DistHighway	CWD to next highway exit	2
DistRailway	CWD to next railway station	1
DistRiver	Euclidian distance to next river	6
HighwayBuffer	500 m buffer to highways	n.i. ^x
Geophysical variables		
Elevation	Elevation above sea level (m)	11
Soil depth°	Vertical extent of soil layer (cm)	n.i.
Soil type°	Soil type defined by grain size (nominal)	n.i.
Soil quality°	Agricultural appropriateness (from [temporary] "not	a i
	usable" to "very good agricultural location")	11.1.
Waterlogging ^o	Waterlogging type (from "low" to "very high")	n.i.
Water table	Depth of complete water saturation below ground (cm)	n.i.
Socioeconomic variables		
Income	Inverse distance-weighted (IDW) average income per	ni
	month in district 1991	11.1.
Jobs	IDW number of jobs 1991	4
Land Price	IDW land value 1990	7
NetDwellArea	IDW per capita net dwelling area 1990	8
Unemployment	IDW unemployed per population 1991	9
Demographic variables		
Cars	Number of cars in district; Density Function (10 km	a i
	kernel) DF	11.1.
Migration25-50	Difference between in- and out-migration per	- :
	settlement of the group aged 25 to 50	11.1.
PopDens	Population density 1984; DF	10

Table 3.1. Variables⁺ selected for SVM model.

⁺ Data sources are ATKIS (German federal topographic information system) and the State Office of Statistics. *Rank according to the forward feature selection.

^X Not included.

° Dummy coded.

It can be stated that the characteristic attributes of the distance-related variables (KOOMEN & BORSBOOM-VAN BEURDEN, 2011) and of the number of jobs are more suitable for constructing the SVM model than other socioeconomic or demographic variables. The distance to the next railway station in particular seems to be a very good indicator for a possible urbanization. This might be a link to the industrial past traversing the urban area by a freight transport network. Beside elevation – and slope, which already is a part of UGMr – no other geophysical variable is usable for the selection of areas suitable for urban growth with SVM. A further discussion of the included driving forces of urban growth is not included in this study since the goal is to generate a reliable probability map in order to enhance the performance of UGMr.



Figure 3.3. Probability map of urban growth derived from the SVM model and observed urban areas 1984 & 2001.

The output of the imageSVM® classification is not only a classified land-cover image but also an image containing the probabilities of each pixel for "urban growth" and "nonurban growth" (PLATT, 1999). The achieved SVM probability performance is very good and reaches an outstanding receiver operating characteristic (ROC) (PONTIUS & SCHNEIDER, 2001) of 0.94. Figure 3.3 shows the created probability map and the observed urban growth between 1984 and 2001.
3.3.3 Calibration and Validation of UGMr-SVM

Table 3.2 presents the growth coefficients of UGMr-SVM as well as the calibration (1984-2001) and validation indices (1975-2005). The calibration performance is very good with a mean factor of agreement over all resolutions (F_{d}) around 0.96. High urbanization rates are represented by high growth coefficient values (CLARKE et al., 1997; GOETZKE, 2012). The observed urban growth in the study area for the time span 1984-2001 is relatively low. In accordance, the growth coefficients are lower than those in recent studies (RAFIEE et al., 2009; SILVA & CLARKE, 2005; WU et al., 2008). The high slope coefficient means that already slight slopes reduce the probability to allocate urban cells. The cut-off value for transforming the map after 100 MC into a binary land-use map is chosen at 33%. At this level, the certainty of UGMr is reliable in terms of stochastic variability (CLARKE, 2004; WEGENER, 2011; UNWIN, 1995).

		UGMr-SVM
	Slope	90
ients	Dispersion	3
reffica	Breed	4
P C q	Spread	4
rowi	Road	80
9	Cut-off	330/0
	value	3370
t	$F_{t \text{ Calibration}} *$	0.96
men.	F _{t Validation}	0.93
lsses	ROC	0.79
Accaracy A	Kappa	0.80
	κ _{loc}	0.93
	$\varkappa_{ m histo}$	0.87

Table 3.2. Growth coefficients and validation results of UGMr-SVM, 1975-2005.

* F_t is the mean factor of agreement over all resolutions of the MRV

The map comparison validated the model regarding its probability performance (ROC) in comparison with randomness (Cohen's Kappa), the quantity estimations of urban growth (\varkappa_{histo}), the allocation ability of urban growth (\varkappa_{loc}), and the fuzziness of urban growth (MRV) (LAUF et al., 2012a; MESSINA et al., 2008; PONTIUS et al., 2004; RUIZ et al., 2012; RYKIEL, 1996). The achieved results are on a very good level. Figure 3.4 contains the comparison map of the observed and the UGMr-SVM-predicted urban growth map for 2005. There are only few areas where UGMr acts "false-positively", meaning the model predicted urban growth where no growth has occurred (PONTIUS & SCHNEIDER, 2001). These are nearly always located in open-spaced inner city areas or clustered along recreational parks of the river Emscher between Bottrop and Essen. In contrast, there are more areas where the model

simulates "false-negatively", which is predicting persistence where urban areas have spread in reality. Indeed, the urban areas in the district of Ennepe-Ruhr actually should have been captured. It seems that the slope coefficient of UGMr suppressed urbanization in this hilly region during the simulation run. However, in total, 108,220 ha of built-up land were predicted for 2005. This is a growth of nearly 14 % since 1975. In comparison, the observed urban growth rate is 39 %. The quantitative underestimation of the quantity of change is specific for spatially explicit land-use change models (PONTIUS, 2000; PONTIUS et al., 2008, 2004; VISSER, 2004).



Figure 3.4. Agreement results of UGMr-SVM: comparison map of observed and predicted urban areas 2005.

UGMr-SVM is a purely urban growth model. The simulation of declining demographic processes in a morphogenetically growing region is neglected. For this, the results of UGMr-SVM must be pondered in the light of another AI solution: This is where the agents come into play.

3.4 The Agents – Simulating Demographic Decline with ReHoSh

3.4.1 Agents as Spatially Implicit Automata

The crucial point of MAS is the concept of agency. There are several definitions of agents and agency in terms of geosimulation (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; MANDL, 2003; NARA & TORRENS, 2005; STEVEN et al., 2002; SUDHIRA et al., 2005; VALBUENA et al., 2008; WU & SILVA, 2010). In this study, an agent is defined as an abstract entity (e.g. household or community) which is autonomous, intelligent, mobile, and adaptive. Here, an agent can be thought of as a kind of behavioral automata whose characteristic of proactivity is the most important quality distinguishing the MAS from the CA (LOIBL & TOETZER, 2003).

There are only a few studies dealing with the construction of an MAS in order to simulate urban processes in general and urban decline in Central Europe in particular. The micro-analytical model ILUMASS (BECKMANN et al. 2007; STRAUCH, 2003) developed for the

analysis of land-use, transport and ecosystem relations by an interdisciplinary research association is the most elaborated but also the most complex model. It is very time-consuming and only implemented for Dortmund. This also holds true for the cost- and data-intensive MAS UrbanSim (WADDELL et al., 2008) tested for Zurich with limitations by LOCHL et al. (2007). The polycentric urban model of (LOIBL & TOETZER, 2003) focuses on housing decisions in growing suburban regions. An MAS dealing with the implications of urban shrinkage and demographic decline is RESMOBcity developed by HAASE et al. (2010). It simulates the population development on the spatial hierarchy level of neighborhoods based on a local household survey exclusively for Leipzig. In contrast, this study constructs an MAS which is suitable for the simulation of demographic decline in a polycentric urban agglomeration.

3.4.2 Theoretical Concept and Technical Implementation of ReHoSh

3.4.2.1 Assumptions

ReHoSh focuses on the dynamic of interregional housing markets implying the development of potential dwelling areas. The MAS comprises the simulation of population patterns, housing prices and housing demand in shrinking city agglomerations. The results of a model run are limited to influences of residential mobility, the reactions of the examined cities itself and the housing-related factors representing important issues of those regions (COUCH et al., 2005; HANNEMANN, 2002; SCHLEGELMILCH, 2009). All model dynamics and interactions are based on current theories and empirical studies in urban, population, and economic geography.

ReHoSh is based on six assumptions. Firstly, the thematic extent of all interactions being considered during a simulation run is limited to the housing-related factors. Other issues (e.g. diversification of lifestyles or business activities others than real estate) are excluded. Secondly, all households have unlimited knowledge of all possible dwelling places. This is important for the search for a new dwelling place as every household considers all cities within a certain distance without any restrictions. Thirdly, the prices for housing rise and fall linearly. Fourthly, cities expect an inelastic price behavior on the demand side. The latter two assumptions simplify the economic price system of ReHoSh. Fifthly, the housing supply at the beginning of the simulation is hard to calculate and is therefore assumed. Sixthly, the model simulates demographic change by a constant decrease of the Ruhr's total population. The change of household sizes, which results from demographic change (BUCHER & SCHLÖMER, 2003), is not considered. Any other possible exogenous impacts are not included in ReHoSh.

3.4.2.2 Agents, Interactions, Environment

The concept of ReHoSh can be divided into three key elements defined by MACAL & NORTH (2010) namely the agents itself, the interaction of the agents, and the environment.



Figure 3.5. Main concept of ReHoSh showing the agents, the interactions, and the key factors of the MAS.

Figure 3.5 illustrates the main concept of the model. In the middle of the illustration the housing-related factors can be detected consisting of the price, the quantity, and the quality of housing supply. These factors are divided again into potential dwelling areas and properties. The households and the cities themselves represent the agents. Here, the cities aggregate not only administrative structures but also real-estate entrepreneurs and brokers. Both agents possess several attributes making them unique in their own group. Hence, several different household types can be considered and the cities can be distinguished by their housing-related factors. The households look for new dwelling places and compete with each other. The cities react to the decisions of the households and that of the other cities by modifying the housingrelated factors. Those four interactions represent all possible actions being triggered during a simulation run. One simulation step of ReHoSh represents one year. The environment consists of the Ruhr's feature space, i.e. the global characteristics of the region like demographic change as well as the spatial positions of all interacting agents. While individual decision making is simulated on the residential scale the spatial resolution is scaled on one city or district as a whole. Thus, in contrast to UGMr-SVM, we deal with a spatially implicit approach. While in UGMr-SVM the research entities are 100 m cells depicting exact geographic localization information, in ReHoSh the positions of the households are associated with the coordinate of the center of the particular community.

3.4.2.3 From Intention to Action

A theory of human choice behavior is essential for an MAS dealing with residential mobility in urban systems (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; KOCH & MANDL, 2003). AJZEN (1985) formulated his theory of planned behavior and reasoned action, which implies a subsequent separation of behavioral intention from behavior limited by attitudinal influence. ReHoSh captures the idea of reasoned actions. Proactive household agents behave rationally but their way from the intention to move to the decision for a final destination is accompanied by several attitudinally bounded decisions in terms of location, housing type, and costs. The search of households for a new dwelling place consists of a three-step-pattern derived from migration theories and empirical urban studies: the intention to move, the search for a new place, and the actual decision for a new place (Fig. 3.6) as, for example, described by ROSSI (1980) or KALTER (1997). The decisions made during the search for a new place determine whether the households choose free spaces or properties.



Figure 3.6. Three-stepped search of households for a new dwelling place.

Equation 3.1 shows how the total attractiveness of a city is determined. It is used for the actual decision for a new place.

totalA=Total attractiveness of the city priceA = Attractiveness of the price quantityA = Attractiveness of the quantity of supply qualityA = Attractiveness of the quality of supply priceF = Weighting factor of the price quantityF = Weighting factor of the quantity of supply qualityF = Weighting factor of the quality of supplyhouseholds = Total number of households of the city

The competition of households for dwelling places is based on social studies. Households that have already been living in a target city have built a social network there (JAIN & SCHMITHALS, 2009; THOMAS et al., 2008). Thus, these households are ahead of the competition for a new dwelling place. Cities change the housing-related factors according to the demand of the households. This process bases on the economic theories of the equilibrium price (MANKIW & TAYLOR, 2004), the price elasticity (HILBER, 2007) and the "hog cycle" (ARENTZ et al., 2010). Urban geographical studies about housing demolition are considered as well (HEIMPOLD & EBERT, 2012). Equations 3.2 and 3.3 explain the development of the supply and the price. The current supply S is equal to the demand D from two years ago. It reflects the inertial reaction of the housing market to changing demand conditions. The current price P is equal to the price from the previous year added to the previous year.

$$S^{t} = D^{t-2}$$
 (3.2)

$$P^{t} = P^{t-1} + (D^{t-1} - S^{t-1}) * factorPrice$$
(3.3)

S = Quantity of supply D = Quantity of demand P = PricefactorPrice = Strength of price modifications caused by changing demand

Equation 3.4 aims at the quality of houses and describes the rate of demolition of houses which has a positive effect on the average housing quality of a city (DRANSFELD, 2007; HEIMPOLD & EBERT, 2012). The absolute demolition amount is calculated by the product of vacancy and the demolition rate.

$$demolitiont = vacancyt * demolitionRate$$
(3.4)

demolition=Total housing demolition vacancy=Total vacancy demolitionRate=Relative demolition rate Cities also react on actions taken by neighboring cities according to the cluster theory. For instance, housing supply and prices change due to modifications in neighboring cities (SPIEGEL, 2004). The following equation 3.5 explains how this interaction works and describes the change of supply, which also has an effect on the price.

$$S_{change}^{t} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(D_{i}^{t-2} - S_{i}^{t-2} \right) * factorInfluence$$
(3.5)

 S_{change} = Change of quantity of supply n = Number of neighboring cities D_i = Quantity of demand of neighboring city i S_i = Quantity of supply of neighboring city i factorInfluence = Strength of influence of neighboring cities

The city's increase of the quantity of housing supply S_{change} at the time *t* is related to the past quantity of demand and supply D^{t-2} and S^{t-2} of the neighboring city *i*. The summed value of all cities is weighted by the factor of influence. The resulting change of supply again changes the housing prices. Thus, the competition of communities is reflected and incorporated in ReHoSh.

The concept of ReHoSh is finally implemented in the software "Repast", a Java-based OpenSource toolkit for MAS (RAILSBACK et al., 2006). The model is implemented as a hierarchy of separate classes and contexts, each with its own collections of objects and schedule of their actions. The object-oriented implementation is efficient, with computational time for calibration limited to a couple of minutes – a very short period of time when compared to other complex urban system models (BENENSON & TORRENS, 2004; LEE, 1973; WEGENER, 2011).

3.4.2.4 Calibration and Validation of ReHoSh

One crucial point of ReHoSh is the distinction of new dwellings: "dwellings on free spaces" and "properties". Since 2010, the Association Ruhr (RVR) has been collecting data for potential dwelling areas annually on community scale and implements these figures in the recently developed regional land information system RuhrFIS (REGIONALVERBAND RUHR, 2011). Land values and real-estate prices are taken from the information system of the NRW expert committee for land values (BORISplus.NRW, 2012). Other parameter inputs are derived from the State Office of Statistics (IT NRW, 2013) (Table 3.3). Therefore, it was possible to set up ReHoSh with 2010 as the start year. In contrast, the distinction between calibration and validation data was more complicated because of limited measurements for the potential of new dwelling areas in the Ruhr. Thus, we used official forecasts for the future population development and demographic change (BUCHER & SCHLÖMER, 2003; DANIELZYK, 2006; GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al., 2008), real-estate prices (BORISplus.NRW, 2012) as well as *in situ* land-use provisions (Regionalverband Ruhr, 2011) for reference. In terms of validation accuracy as well as regional generalization ability (COUCLELIS, 2001), we just used

the 11 cities as calibration input. The four districts were firstly added in the validation process. Additionally, we used the real-estate analysis commissioned by the Landesbank Baden-Wurttemberg (WESTERHEIDE & DICK, 2010) to approximate the real-estate prices and land values for 1996-2010. In order to estimate the values for the potential dwelling areas, we calculated the ratio of free spaces and properties and their total number in different land-use categories for 2010. We assumed this ratio to be stable in order to use the quantity of the different land uses (IT NRW, 2013) to backcast the number of potential dwelling areas and properties annually. To account for stochastic variability (WEGENER, 2011), we used the mean value of 1,000 simulation iterations.

City/ District	Number of households (hh) (*100)			Number of dwellings	Price	es (€)	Potential dwelling area (ha)
	1-2 pers, < 45 yrs. ⁺	1-2 pers, ≥ 45 yrs.	≥ 3 pers.		Land [*]	real estate	
Duisburg	483	1,158	574	259,457	1,880	1,155	158
Essen	740	1,541	613	318,927	2,460	1,244	97
Mülheim a. R.	188	419	222	92,447	1,950	1,232	42
Oberhausen	229	494	255	106,812	1,981	1,106	66
Wesel	339	1,019	496	206,152	1,871	1,190	331
Bottrop	105	267	138	56,120	2,050	1,215	69
Gelsenkirchen	272	663	313	142,506	1,900	879	86
Recklinghausen	562	1,416	758	304,212	1,960	1,191	369
Bochum	506	893	385	192,754	2,030	1,245	98
Dortmund	840	1,420	586	310,814	1,995	1,183	388
Hagen	225	463	237	105,524	1,900	1,093	62
Hamm	149	389	258	85,077	1,876	986	157
Herne	156	422	176	85,373	1,900	1,082	36
Ennepe-Ruhr	330	822	377	170,102	2,321	1,150	211
Unna	291	910	523	191,807	1,999	1,137	375

Table 3.3. Data input of ReHoSh (start year: 2010)

⁺ The age of the households is defined by the age of their head.

* Land values includes the costs to develop land from non built-up to built-up area

The calibration of ReHoSh from 2010 to 2025 showed good results regarding the simulation of the development of households, potential dwelling areas, land values, and realestate prices. Attraction of a city is exclusively defined by the prices and the supply of developable housing areas, which leads to a slight overestimation of the decrease of households. Low real-estate prices and land values lead to a decrease of abandoned property, which again raises the attractiveness of the city. A positive feedback-loop is activated and the number of households increases constantly. Fortunately, ReHoSh seems to be able to capture the oscillating cycles of the housing prices (ARENTZ et al., 2010). Table 3.4 shows the quantitative validation results as mean annual deviations of the total amount in percent observed for the simulated households and prices. Additionally, the percentage of the communities and districts with a deviation lower than 10 % and 5 % are presented. The upshot of the validation run is positive and it can be stated that ReHoSh is able to capture the interaction between household movements in total and price development in the Ruhr at a minimum reliability of 90 %.

City / District	Households				Prices	
	all	1-2 pers, < 45 yrs.	1-2 pers, ≥ 45 yrs.	\geq 3 pers.	real estate	land
Bochum	2.9	17.6	2.2	7.9	2.97	1.51
Bottrop	9.6	8.2	17.1	6.1	3.35	1.86
Dortmund	1.8	16.1	5.7	7.5	11.38	1.92
Duisburg	2.6	4.7	7.2	5.5	4.86	12.70
Ennepe-Ruhr	1.7	4.9	4.8	5.4	7.66	1.13
Essen	3.3	10.3	5.9	7.9	5.26	3.99
Gelsenkirchen	5.3	11.9	3.7	5.5	10.04	5.02
Hagen	2.2	8.1	5.1	3.0	3.53	1.99
Hamm	7.3	7.9	12.7	5.5	1.94	2.58
Herne	2.6	7.9	11.5	8.6	6.14	1.02
Mülheim a.d.R.	4.1	8.7	8.6	4.3	3.33	1.21
Oberhausen	2.5	7.6	3.1	3.5	4.60	1.68
Recklinghausen	2.1	7.7	6.7	12.5	24.31	3.82
Unna	7.2	7.3	16.3	2.8	6.78	2.04
Wesel	7.3	3.6	16.6	2.5	6.63	3.28
dev. <10%	100	73.3	66.6	93.3	80.0	93.3
dev. <5%	66.6	20.0	20.0	33.3	53.3	86.6

Table 3.4. Mean annual deviations (1996-2010) of the total amount in percent observed for the simulated households and prices of the 15 cities and districts of the Ruhr.

3.5 Cells and Agents – Combining Spatial Pattern and Dynamic Processes

3.5.1 Urban Landscape Configuration in 2025

Based on the urban land-cover pattern 2005, we modeled the spatial growth of the cities and districts in the Ruhr up to 2025. As this study focuses on the combination of spatial and non-spatial simulation of urban growth, we have chosen a simple "business as usual"-scenario (ALCAMO et al., 2006). Figure 3.7 depicts the urban landscape configuration with the chosen adjustments for 2025. One can state that the allocation of urban cells with SVM and UGMr-SVM is strongly tailored to already existing urban areas. Most of the predicted urban areas are found on the edge of the agglomeration and in inner urban free spaces. The map contains large, homogenous regions in the rural hinterland of the agglomeration with persistent non-urban areas. The combination with SVM technique in addition to the use of MC iterations suppresses UGMr's preference for a stochastic allocation of urban cells. In total, UGMr-SVM predicted an urban growth of 3,995 ha, which is ~3 % of the urban area observed in 2005. It must be noted that the model is prone to a quantitative underestimation. However, recent studies have shown that a slight decrease of land consumption in Ruhr due to a slight shift to inner city development in particular is plausible (BBSR, 2012; MUNLV, 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR, 2011; SIEDENTOP & KAUSCH, 2004). Again, the aim of the German federal government claiming a reduction of land take to 30 ha per day until 2030 seems unlikely (BBSR, 2012).



Figure 3.7. The urban landscape configuration of the Ruhr in 2025 predicted by UGMr-SVM.

The dominant predicted growth type is the external growth which simultaneously closes gaps in the existing settlement areas of the Ruhr. While the "spread" coefficient is the main growth impetus in the UGMr-SVM simulation, the dispersive growth and the emergence of new settlements ("breed") are of minor importance. The simulation of the urban landscape configuration in 2025 reveals where newly urbanized areas are most likely to be allocated according to the current trends of urban growth. Again, it has to be stated that UGMr is a purely growth-oriented model. Having a closer look at the specific simulation conditions, the drawback is narrowed. While demolition is an important issue for city planning in the Ruhr, the phenomenon of "urban perforation" (KROLL & HAASE 2010) will not transmit a critical

signal at the given study scale of 100 m (BBSR, 2012; HOSTERT, 2007; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2008).

3.5.2 Urban Landscape Composition in 2025

We added the four districts of the Ruhr to the calibrated adjustments of ReHoSh and started 1,000 simulation runs for 2025 using a plausible "business as usual"-scenario. The results are mean values for the cardinal parameters and features of the non-spatial urban landscape composition. Figure 3.8 shows the results of the aggregated households and land values of three cities and one district. The presented communities are located in the west (Duisburg), the south east (Hagen), the north (Recklinghausen) and the center (Recklinghausen) of the Ruhr. Additionally, the deviations derived from the validation of ReHoSh (Tab. 3.4) are plotted. To enable a comparative analysis, the different measure scales have been indexed by relating the development to ReHoSh's start year 2010.



Figure 3.8. Indicated results of the aggregated households and land values (ReHoSh) of Recklinghausen, Duisburg, Gelsenkirchen, and Hagen (clockwise) 2010-2025.

Of note is the trend of local land values. After a steep decrease, a constant level is reached and ends in slight increase. This is due to an overestimation of housing supply by ReHoSh at the beginning of the simulation, which leads to the significant immediate price decrease. Besides, there are interesting differences. Gelsenkirchen and Recklinghausen exhibit a growth in urban areas and in population – both are the only cities/ districts in the simulation with demographical growth – while Duisburg and Hagen show a clear demographic decline. Hereby, Recklinghausen is the only city where the demographic growth rate (+0.5 %, +964 hh/yr) is as high as the one of urban land use (+0.5 %, +64 ha/yr). In comparison to Gelsenkirchen (+0.2 %, +127 hh/yr), its household growth until 2025 is stable and does not

show any signs of a decrease. Indeed, that is due to an overestimation in the group of young, small households (+15.6 %, +587 hh/yr). Nevertheless, its high housing supply in the extraurban regions in combination with a moderate price level (~1950 €/sq m) raises its attraction for this household size type. In contrast, out of the four cities presented, Hagen has the largest decline (-12 %, -730 hh/yr). Even the steep decline in land values is not sufficient to slow population loss. As well as in Duisburg, the peripheral position reduces the catchment area of Ruhr migrants searching for housing spaces near their home region. Referring to the extension of urban land use, it is Duisburg that has the smallest increase of new urbanized areas (+0.4 %, +35 ha/yr). Of course, it is the low supply in free developable land, as a certain fraction of the city's area is occupied by water bodies and industrial land uses.

The results provide insight into possible future trends and into the dynamic of urban shrinkage and growth processes in the Ruhr. In what follows, the focus is on the spatial distribution of the future development of population and prices. For this, the results of UGMr and ReHoSh are loosely coupled (VERBURG et al. 2004b) by applying geostatistical estimation methods for spatial disaggregation (HÄGERSTRAND, 1967; LANGFORD & UNWIN, 1994; MENNIS & HULTGREN, 2005).

3.5.3 Spatial Join of Pixels and Households

In order to join the results of UGMr-SVM and ReHoSh, dasymetric mapping was applied to disaggregate the simulated household numbers of ReHoSh for 2025. The result is a map containing household density estimations for every pixel. The procedure was done for the three household types.



Figure 3.9. Difference map for younger and older households (1-2 persons) 2025.

Figure 3.9 shows the difference map for younger and older households (1-2 persons). The larger the difference, the higher the density of households older than 45 years in comparison to households younger than 45 years in 2025. The largest differences in the calculation of UGMr-SVM and ReHoSh can be found in Wesel. Twenty percent of the total households are younger than 45 years while 54 % are older. The same applies to the two districts in the eastern part of the Ruhr, Hagen and Ennepe-Ruhr, and the peripheral city of Hamm. The cities exhibiting the highest differences are Bottrop and Herne with 32 %. The case of Herne is interesting because it borders the three cities/ districts that distinctly show difference values below the average. In 2010, Herne was the city with the lowest amount of potential dwelling area (Tab. 3.3). Thus, ReHoSh simulated a constant increase of the housing prices, which weakened the demand in the younger household group looking for cheaper dwelling space.



Figure 3.10. Difference map for smaller and larger households 2025.

Figure 3.10 presents another instance of fragmentation calculated by UGMr-SVM and ReHoSh. Here, the relation of all smaller households with 1-2 persons has been contrasted with the relation of households with 3 and more persons. Larger differences are accompanied by higher densities of households with less than 3 persons, relative to households with more than 3 persons in 2025. Interestingly, it seems to be the opposite of figure 3.9. The core cities of Dortmund, Bochum, Gelsenkirchen and Essen exhibit values around 53 %, with the largest differences between the two household size types. In contrast, the three abovementioned districts and the peripheral city of Hamm (40 %) show the smallest differences. The spatial pattern reflects the preference of the larger households, for instance families, for rural areas at

the edges of an agglomeration providing space for single-family houses (BBSR, 2012, IT NRW, 2013).

3.5.4 Spatial Join of Pixels and Prices

The main advantage of ReHoSh is the opportunity to forecast land values and realestate prices based on estimations of interregional household migrations and the corresponding reactions of the cities (cf. 3.4.2.3). The combination with UGMr-SVM makes it possible to depict these prices in a spatial manner. As opposed to the visualization of household developments, no disaggregation method was applied since a homogenous price distribution within a city or a district, respectively, is assumed. A polygon shapefile containing the simulated prices for 2025 on community scale was converted into raster data. Subsequently, the real-estate prices were assigned to the urban areas modeled by UGMr-SVM and the land values were assigned to non-urban areas. To derive trend developments, the same was done for the base data of 2005.



Figure 3.11. Housing price difference map 2005-2025.

Figure 3.11 contains the price difference map 2005-2025 depicting negative and positive trends. A simple reading of the map focuses on the contrast between urban and non-urban areas. There are cities and districts where price development of land and properties proceeded similarly: Bochum $(-112 \notin \text{sq m}, -66 \notin \text{sq m})$, Duisburg $(-80 \notin \text{sq m}, -16 \notin \text{sq m})$ and Hagen $(-43 \notin \text{sq m}, -160 \notin \text{sq m})$ with a decrease, and Hamm $(+46 \notin \text{sq m}, +155 \notin \text{sq m})$, Gelsenkirchen $(+51 \notin \text{sq m})$ and Ennepe-Ruhr $(+135 \notin \text{sq m}, +16 \notin \text{sq m})$ with an increase in real-estate prices and land values. However, there are also contrary developments. Here, the other three rather rural districts – Recklinghausen $(+430 \notin \text{sq m}, -130 \notin \text{sq m})$, Unna $(+147 \notin \text{sq m}, -460 \notin \text{sq m})$ and Wesel $(+85 \notin \text{sq m}, -350 \notin \text{sq m}) - \text{are distinguished by very}$

high increases in real-estate prices and very high decreases in land values. This is due to the fact that those districts have opposite trends regarding the household types. While they grow in the group of young and small households, those communities lose in the group of the larger households. The rather family-reflecting group is known to be interested in properties on green field sites while younger, smaller households tend to migrate to cheaper properties in the urban core areas (Mielke & Münter, 2008; Rossi, 1980). Hence, the supply of free spaces seems to be larger than the demand, and the land values in 2025 are smaller than that of 2005. The cities of Bottrop $(30 \notin/\text{sq m}, +212 \notin/\text{sq m})$, Oberhausen $(-8 \notin/\text{sq m}, +249 \notin/\text{sq m})$ and Essen $(-223 \notin/\text{sq m}, +591 \notin/\text{sq m})$ in the southwestern and south-central part of the Ruhr exhibit the inverted case: increasing land values and decreasing real-estate prices. All household types are decreasing in these communities. Thus, the pattern is typical for shrinking cities simulated with ReHoSh in general. While urban core areas are less frequently demanded, a slight migration trend towards the suburban regions can be assessed.

3.6 Conclusion

It was the aim of this paper to contribute to the application of AI techniques for simulating urban development in shrinking city regions. A CA and an MAS have been set up, validated, and loosely coupled to address the simultaneously ongoing processes of urban sprawl and urban decline of the Ruhr. The region's specific settlement structure is characterized by large urban areas solely divided through administrative borders. The scattered rural districts complete the image of a challenging study region in terms of organizational hierarchies, migration flows, and heterogenic housing markets.

At first, the popular urban growth model SLEUTH was applied to model urbanization in the Ruhr for 2025 in a spatially explicit fashion. With UGMr, we used the modified version of the CA defining its growth parameters by MRV and two land-cover data set. An SVMbased probability map including the impact of driving forces on the allocation of new urban areas was combined with the exclusion layer of SLEUTH. Hence, the model could be guided and its stochastic variability regarding the emergence of urban cells depressed. The application of SVM additionally delivered insights into the most important factors driving the local urbanization suitability. Thus, the CA provided a theoretical foundation. The importance of distance-related variables over socioeconomic or demographic variables in the SVM model was clear. Geophysical variables were not useful to select areas suitable for urban growth with SVM. The validation indices for UGMr-SVM showed good values around 0.8 (ROC and Kappa) and 0.93 (MRV). The urbanization rate predicted by UGMr-SVM is \sim 3 % of the urban area observed in 2005. The 30 ha goal for the daily land consumption in Germany is rather unlikely to be achieved. The dominant predicted growth type is the external growth which simultaneously closes gaps in the existing settlement areas of the Ruhr.

As SLEUTH is a pure growth model, an MAS model was constructed to simulate behavioral processes such as intraregional population migration and housing price changes. ReHoSh incorporates different household agents interacting with the 15 communities so that

complex, dynamic supply-demand processes based on individual as well as common economic decisions could be captured. Additionally, different housing types and pricing situations were constructed. The simulation of general household trends with ReHoSh achieved deviations under 10 % for all communities. Notably, two-thirds of the communities in the group of the smaller sized households still depict this accuracy level. Land and real-estate prices deviate less than 10 % in nearly all of the modeled cities and districts. The results of ReHoSh are spatially implicit and aggregated on community level. Simple spatial joins were used to couple both AI results loosely for visualizing the spatial distribution of future trends of different household types and housing prices. The resulting spatial patterns of the age and size households on the one hand, and price differences between inner and extra urban areas on the other, can serve as valuable inputs for future regional planning; especially when urban development is discussed in the context of multifarious demographic change and preceding urban growth. The spatial pattern reflected the preference of family households for rural areas and the preference of younger households for the agglomeration's core areas. A price difference map 2005-2025 depicted negative and positive trends and the contrast between the development of land values and real-estate prices.

The study has shown how AI methods can help understand changes of the spatial configuration and non-spatial composition of urban systems. A drawback of the approach is the lacking connection between UGMr-SVM and ReHoSh. As a next step, we could move from the loose and indirect combination to a strong and direct coupling of both AI methods. For this purpose actors and factors, pixels and people must already be linked during the modeling process. In doing so, the impacts of rather non-spatial decision making would be extended in a spatially explicit manner.

4 Sprawling Cities and Shrinking Regions – Forecasting Urban Growth in the Ruhr for 2025 by Coupling Cells and Agents

Source: RIENOW, A., STENGER, D. & MENZ, G. (2014): Sprawling Cities and Shrinking Regions – Forecasting Urban Growth in the Ruhr for 2025 by Coupling Cells and Agents. ERDKUNDE – Archive for Scientific Geography, doi: 10.3112/erdkunde.2014.02.02

Abstract

In the 20th century, the environment of Central Europe was shaped by an extensive growth of urban areas leading to sprawling agglomerations. While the cities' morphological growth is still proceeding, a second major trend is emerging nowadays: urban decline. Accordingly, the polycentric agglomeration of the Ruhr (North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany) simultaneously faces a demographic decline and a physical extension. The modeling of both trends is essential in order to estimate their social and ecological impacts. Among urban land-use models are artificial intelligence techniques like cellular automata (CA) and multi-agent systems (MAS). While CA focus on discrete spatial entities, MAS are well-suited to capture individual decision making. This study presents an approach dealing with the integration of both complementary methods: the coupling of the MAS ReHoSh (Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems) and the CA SLEUTH. SLEUTH is one of the best-assessed spatially-explicit urban growth models applied in numerous studies all over the world. Here, the CA will be guided by support vector machines in order to enhance its modeling performance. ReHoSh is a newly implemented MAS catching the interactions between stakeholders of housing markets and the development of potential residential areas in a declining urban environment. The concept of semi-explicit urban weights is introduced transferring the probable dwelling demand as results of individual decision making into the cellular environment. The CA-MAS combination is calibrated in order to mine the urban future of the Ruhr. Beside a "business as usual"-scenario, two further scenarios of changing housing preferences are simulated for 2025. They reflect the dissemination of sustainable thinking among stakeholders and the steady dream of owning a house in sub- and exurban areas. The created total probability maps clearly influence the future rates of SLEUTH. The CA is successfully provided with scenarios resulting in different extents of the Ruhr's urban area for the year 2025: 136,007 ha ("business as usual"), 134,285 ha ("sustainable thinking"), and 140,141 ha ("dream of owning a house"). The spatial impacts are visualized with the concept of urban DNA and a digital petri dish. Here, it becomes obvious that a sprawled pattern of the cities of the Ruhr is just prevented in the scenario "sustainable thinking".

4.1 Introduction

In the 20th century, the environment of Central Europe was shaped by an extensive growth of urban areas leading to sprawling agglomerations. The cities' morphological growth still proceeds but is superimposed by a second major trend nowadays: urban decline. Administrations are confronted with an aging population, demographic shrinkage, a loss of economic power as well as an ever-increasing land consumption (COUCH et al. 2005; HAASE et al. 2012; KABISCH et al. 2006; SCHWARZ et al. 2010; SIEDENTOP & FINA 2008). The modeling of both trends is essential for estimating their social and ecological impacts (LAMBIN et al. 2001). Since the beginning of the millennium, artificial intelligence (AI) techniques have found their way into land-system simulation addressing the complex challenges of transitions in urban areas as open, dynamic systems (ALCAMO et al. 2006; BATTY 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS 2004; VERBURG et al. 2004a). Among those AI techniques are cellular automata (CA) and multi-agent systems (MAS) (BATTY 2005; BENENSON & TORRENS 2004; SILVA & WU 2012). Instead of applying statistical relations, CA and MAS both use bottom-up

modeling paradigms to alter the states of their entities. While CA focus on discrete spatial entities, MAS are well-suited to capture individual decision making. In terms of geosimulation, agents are often defined as an abstract entity, which is autonomous, intelligent, mobile, and adaptive. They work as a community rather related to each other through communication and actions than through fixed spatial links (BENENSON & TORRENS 2004; KOCH & MANDL 2003; NARA & TORRENS 2005; RAUH et al. 2012; SILVA & WU 2012; STEVEN et al. 2002; SUDHIRA et al. 2005; VALBUENA et al. 2008). In doing so, agents are characterized by proactive behavior - the most important quality distinguishing MAS from CA (LOIBL & TOETZER 2003). CA, however, are one of the most popular AI simulation tools. This is mainly due to the facts that their handling is relatively simple and that they are able to catch a complex pattern development at the same time. Urban CA are often defined by (1) a raster lattice representing the spatial context, (2) a set of states associating a cell with a certain landuse type, (3) neighborhoods influencing their spatial configuration, and (4) transition rules regulating the conversion of a cell state with every (5) time step (BARREDO et al. 2003; BATTY & XIE 1997; CLARKE et al. 1997; HILFERINK & RIETVELD 1999; LANDIS 2001; TOBLER 1975; WHITE & ENGELEN 1993; WU & YEH 1997).

The characters of CA and MAS are complementary in terms of their focuses (land conversion vs. population dynamics), status changes (neighborhood determination vs. independent behavior alteration), mobility of their entities (fixed vs. mobile), and representations (geographic vs. socio-economic factors). Hence, their integration promises to accomplish "the need for hybrid systems" (WU & SILVA 2010, 253) as a leading challenge in land-system science so that pixels can be linked with people (GEOGHEGAN et al. 1998; LESSCHEN et al. 2005; RINDFUSS & STERN 1998; SILVA 2011; VERBURG et al. 2004b; WOOD & SKOLE 1998). Studies dealing with the coupling of CA and MAS often focus on specific urban-change phenomena like gentrification and segregation (BENENSON et al. 2005; NARA & TORRENS 2005), suburbanization (LOIBL & TOETZER 2003), rural-settlement development (LIU et al. 2013), transport systems (BECKMANN et al. 2007), spatial planning (LIGTENBERG et al. 2001), and urban expansion (SUDHIRA et al. 2005; ZHANG et al. 2010). HAASE et al. (2012) describe a concept for coupling CA and MAS in order to operationalize social science knowledge regarding urban shrinkage in Leipzig (Germany). Accordingly, RIENOW & STENGER (2014) apply the urban growth CA SLEUTH and the MAS ReHoSh (Residential Mobility and the Housing Market of Shrinking City Systems) focusing on demographic decline in the Ruhr. The results are loosely coupled for analyzing the development of different household types and housing prices in terms of their spatial distribution. This paper presents a further integration of both AI techniques. Instead of a loose coupling approach, the MAS results will be transferred into the CA. Hence, the urban growth model is directly affected by the outcomes of the Ruhr's housing market simulation executed with the MAS.



Figure 4.1. Framework for coupling SLEUTH UGMr (CA) and ReHoSh (MAS) including the software and parameters used in the study.

Figure 4.1 depicts the workflow of the study. The implemented CA is a modified version of SLEUTH Urban Growth Model (UGMr) (red) (CLARKE et al. 1997, GOETZKE 2012). SLEUTH is one of the best assessed urban CA (CHAUDHURI & CLARKE 2013) and has been applied in numerous urban-growth studies all over the world (CLARKE et al. 1997; GOETZKE 2012; RAFIEE et al, 2009; SILVA & CLARKE 2005; WU et al. 2008). In order to enhance the modeling performance of SLEUTH UGMr, the CA will be guided by a probability map of urban growth derived by the application of support vector machines (SVM) (blue) (CORTES & VAPNIK 1995). The MAS compartment of the coupling framework is represented by ReHoSh (green). ReHoSh catches the interactions between stakeholders of housing markets and the development of potential residential areas in a declining urban environment (RIENOW & STENGER, 2014). The concept of semi-explicit urban weights is introduced and implemented to transmit the results of ReHoSh to SLEUTH UGMr. For this purpose, the semi-explicit urban weights are combined with the SVM-based probability map of urban growth (yellow). Scenarios are to be developed which are meant to shed light on the future land conversion of the Ruhr in the context of changing housing preferences. They illustrate two possible future trends for 2025: On the one hand, the dissemination of sustainable thinking among stakeholders and on the other hand the steady dream of owning a house in sub- and exurban areas. Subsequently, the results will be analyzed by means of the concept of urban DNA (cf. 4.4.3).

In a nutshell, the research directives of this study are:

- 1. The development and formalization of a concept transferring individual decision making into the cellular context.
- 2. The implementation of an integrated CA and an MAS with regard to the growth and shrinking conditions of the Ruhr.
- 3. The application of the coupled CA-MAS model to mine the future of the Ruhr assuming three scenarios for the year 2025.

The paper is structured as follows: Section 4.2 introduces the research area and the applied data. The subsequent sections explain the implementation of the models ReHoSh and SLEUTH as well as the SVM application (Section 4.3). Section 4.4 presents the concept and the approach for coupling the AI models. Additionally, the results of three future scenario calculations are analyzed. The advantages and limitations of linking pixels and people in urban system modeling will be discussed critically in section 4.5. Finally, it provides a short conclusion and gives an outlook for future research.

4.2 Study Area and Data

4.2.1 The Ruhr – Urban Growth meets Urban Shrinkage

The Ruhr lies in North Rhine-Westphalia in the western part of Germany (Fig. 4.2). The region is named after the eponymous tributary of the Rhine. The Ruhr extends from the Lower Rhine basin in the west to the Westphalian Plane in the north and the Rhenish Massif in the south. In general, 15 cities form the biggest agglomeration (1,150 people p. km²) in Germany. The biggest are – in descending order – Dortmund, Essen, Duisburg and Bochum; each with a population of 370,000 to 580,000 (REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011).



Figure 4.2. Land-use map (2006) with cities and districts of the Ruhr (North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany) (Source: EEA).

Like all other members of the "rusty" fellowship (COUCH et al. 2005), the Ruhr faces a demographic decline, an aging population, high unemployment rates, an incipient brain drain and a lack of incentives to attract prosperous companies of the service sector, especially the "new economy" (COUCH et al. 2005). The overall population decreased from 5.4 M to 5.1 M between 1996 and 2010, one in ten persons is unemployed and the amount of employees working in the service sector has been stagnating at 72 % for twelve years. Therefore, the Ruhr can be characterized as a stagnating old center of employment (BLOTEVOGEL 2006; COUCH et al. 2005; DANIELZYK 2006; GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al. 2008; HOYMANN et al. 2012).

The drawn shrinking tendencies contrast with the physical extension of the Ruhr's cities. Between 1975 and 2005, the agglomeration grew around 37,022 ha with a total urban area of 94,990 ha to 132,012 ha. Its physiognomic pattern is dispersed and concentrated on the urban fringes, on the exurban areas as well as on small and middle towns in the cities' functional field of gravity (HOMMEL 1984; SIEDENTOP 2006). There are several causes compensating the demographic decline such as the demographic trend towards smaller households, the fiscal competition between communities, planning routines (greenfield instead of brownfield development), and the preference for low-density housing (HIRSCHLE &

SCHÜRT 2008; MIELKE & MÜNTER 2008; SIEDENTOP & FINA 2008). The question of how the ongoing demographic and job shrinkage will affect the future urban pattern of the Ruhr is complex and interfered by the structural transformations. An "urban perforation" of the spatial pattern as observed in Eastern Germany with large demolition areas in the centre has not been observed yet. However, a parallel occurrence of sprawl and shrinkage in spatial terms cannot be excluded for the near future (SCHWARZ et al., 2010; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2008; WIECHMANN & PALLAGST, 2012).

4.2.2 The Data – Discretizing the Surface of the World

For this study, a time series of LANDSAT data of the years 1975, 1984, 2001, and 2005 is provided by the monitoring project NRWPro. The data sets were classified with a mixed approach of supervised classification algorithms and knowledge-based decision trees. The data simply distinguish between "urban" and "non-urban areas", where "urban" is defined with a degree of imperviousness of min. 25 %. The post-classification validation achieved an accuracy of >85 %. In order to balance the spatial resolution and the spatial extent of the Ruhr, a grid resolution of 100 m is used. The detailed classification process is presented by GOETZKE et al. (2006) and SCHOETTKER (2003). For the calibration of SLEUTH, the data of 1984 constitutes the base year and the data of 2001 constitutes the reference year. For the validation of SLEUTH, the data of 1975 is the base year and the data of 2005 is the reference year. Finally, in order to train the SVM model, the urban growth detected in the classified LANDSAT data between 1984 and 2001 is used.



Figure 4.3. Urban growth of the Ruhr 1975-2005 (derived from NRWPro data set).

Knowledge about potential residential areas on green- and brownfields is crucial for the implementation of ReHoSh. With RuhrFIS, a regional land-information system was established aggregating their municipal indications for potential residential areas for the whole Ruhr (REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011). Actual land values and real estate prices are taken from the information system of the NRW Expert Committee for Land Values (BORISPLUS.NRW 2012). The remaining parameter inputs (Tab. 4.3) are derived from the State Office of Statistics (IT NRW 2013).

While the NRWPro data is spatially explicit, the RuhrFIS data are aggregated on community level. In order to combine ReHoSh and SLEUTH, a data set is needed which mediates between both levels. The Ruhr has to deal with 53 zonings of different semiotic systems, coverage dates, and durability. Instead of zonings, we apply the international intercomparable European Urban Atlas of the European Environment Agency (EEA) (Fig. 4.2). The European Urban Atlas is part of the local component of the GMES/Copernicus land monitoring services and based on high-resolution earth observation data. It has a minimal mapping unit of 0.25 ha and provides 21 urban land-use and land-cover classes for the reference year 2006 (LAVALLE et al. 2002; MEIRICH 2008). Even though the potential residential areas are not directly demarcated, it assigns adequate land uses.

Table 4.1 gives an overview of the different land-use semiotics regarding associated land uses of potential residential areas on greenfields. RuhrFIS defines agricultural areas, meadows, pastures, forests, and other as potential residential areas on greenfields (REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011). Accordingly, those pixels were extracted from the urban atlas containing one of these land-use classes. In order to ensure the consistency of the applied data sets, the extracted pixels were compared to the NRWPro data set of 2005. Those being classified as "urban" in NRWPro were discarded. The same holds true for pixels containing "forest". The development of forest is rarely implemented in the regional planning but has a high fraction on the total land cover (GOETZKE 2012; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011; SIEDENTOP & KAUSCH 2004; ULMER et al. 2007). The maintenance of the class forest would weaken the significance of the map of potential residential areas.

	18 5	/
NRWPro*	RuhrFIS	EEA Urban Atlas
Impervious surface <25 %	agricultural areas; meadows; pastures; forests; other	construction sites; land without current uses; green urban areas; agricultural, semi-natural areas, wetlands;

Table 4.1. Potential residential areas (greenfields) and their semiotics.

*NRWPro is funded by the Ministry for Climate Protection, Environment, Agriculture, Nature Conservation and Consumer Protection of the State of North Rhine-Westphalia

4.3 The Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents

4.3.1 ReHoSh – MAS Simulation of Urban Decline

The MAS ReHoSh focuses on the dynamic of interregional housing markets implying the development of population patterns, housing prices, and housing supply in shrinking city agglomerations (Fig. 4.1). Its object-oriented implementation in the MAS open-source software Repast[©] (RAILSBACK et al. 2006) provides ReHoSh with a computational time limited to a couple of minutes – a very short period compared to other complex urban system models (BENENSON & TORRENS 2004; LEE 1973; WEGENER 2011).

Kev Elements	Definition	Prerequisites	
Agonto	Households (hh)	Constant hh size; unlimited knowledge of all possible residential places; limitation to housing-related factors	
Agents	Cities and districts (cs)	Developers, landholders, and the administration at once	
	Intention, search, decision	Hh move or stay; hh compete with hh	
Interactions	Modification of housing- related factors	Cs react to hh; cs compete with cs	
	Time	Discrete, one year per simulation step	
	Space	15 cs of the Ruhr	
Environment	Scale	Residential (decision making); community level;	
	Global characteristics (e.g. economy, demography)	Prices rise and fall linearly; inelastic price behavior; constant demographic decrease; exclusion of other exogenous impacts	

Table 4.2. Key elements, definitions, and prerequisites of ReHoSh.

Table 4.2 presents the key elements of ReHoSh and the main prerequisites of the simulation framework (COUCH et al. 2005; HANNEMANN 2002; MACAL & NORTH 2010; SCHLEGELMILCH 2009). The households and the cities themselves represent the agents. Here, the cities contain not only administrative structures but also other stakeholders of the realestate markets like entrepreneurs, landholders, and developers. The most important driving factor of ReHoSh is the proactive search of the household agents for a new housing place (Fig. 4.4) (AJZEN 1985; BENENSON & TORRENS 2004; KALTER 1997; KOCH & MANDL 2003; ROSSI 1980). It consists of a three-step-pattern from intention to move (I) to the search procedure (II) to the decision for a new place (III). The households can compete with each other. Those who have already been living in a target city have built a social network there and are ahead (JAIN & SCHMITHALS 2009; THOMAS et al. 2008). Furthermore, the decisions of the household agents stimulate the city agents to react.



Figure 4.4. Main concept of ReHoSh showing the agents, the interactions, and the key factors (left). Threestepped search of households for a new dwelling place (right).

The city agents can change the housing-related factors according to the economic theories of the equilibrium price (MANKIW & TAYLOR 2004), the price elasticity (HILBER 2007) and the "hog cycle" (ARENTZ et al. 2010). Thus, the current housing supply is equal to the demand from two years ago (ARENTZ et al. 2010). It reflects the inertial reaction of the housing market to changing demand conditions. An absolute demolition amount is calculated influencing the housing quality of a city (DRANSFELD 2007; HEIMPOLD & EBERT 2012). Additionally, cities can raise their supply as a reaction to neighboring cities' behavior (SPIEGEL 2004). Equation 4.1 shows how the total attractiveness of a city is determined. It is used for the actual decision for a new place. Beside the price level and the quantity of the supply, the qualitative attractiveness of the supply is calculated. This is related to the vacancy and demolition rates of a community. Hence, the feedback loop between household migration, vacancies, and price development is incorporated.

$$totalA^{t} = \frac{priceF * priceA^{t} + quantityF * quantityA^{t} + qualityF * qualityA^{t}}{priceF + quantityF + qualityF} * households^{t}$$
(4.1)

totalA=Total attractiveness of the city priceA = Attractiveness of the price quantityA = Attractiveness of the quantity of supply qualityA = Attractiveness of the quality of supply priceF = Weighting factor of the price quantityF = Weighting factor of the quality of supply pultyF = Weighting factor of the quality of supplyhouseholds = Total number of households of the city Table 4.3 contains the implementation values of ReHoSh for the start year 2010. The calibration and validation procedure of ReHoSh is described in RIENOW & STENGER (2014). It makes use of official back- and forecasts for the future population development, demographic change, real estate prices, and land-use provisions (BORISPLUS.NRW 2012; BUCHER & SCHLÖMER 2003; DANIELZYK 2006; GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al. 2008; IT NRW 2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011; WESTERHEIDE & DICK 2010). It can be stated that ReHoSh is able to capture the interaction between household movements in total and price development in the Ruhr at a minimum reliability of 90 % (RIENOW & STENGER, 2014).

City / District	Households				Prices	
	all	1-2 pers, < 45 yrs.	1-2 pers, ≥ 45 yrs.	\geq 3 pers.	real estate	land ⁱ
Bochum	2.9	17.6	2.2	7.9	2.97	1.51
Bottrop	9.6	8.2	17.1	6.1	3.35	1.86
Dortmund	1.8	16.1	5.7	7.5	11.38	1.92
Duisburg	2.6	4.7	7.2	5.5	4.86	12.70
Ennepe-Ruhr	1.7	4.9	4.8	5.4	7.66	1.13
Essen	3.3	10.3	5.9	7.9	5.26	3.99
Gelsenkirchen	5.3	11.9	3.7	5.5	10.04	5.02
Hagen	2.2	8.1	5.1	3.0	3.53	1.99
Hamm	7.3	7.9	12.7	5.5	1.94	2.58
Herne	2.6	7.9	11.5	8.6	6.14	1.02
Mülheim a.d.R.	4.1	8.7	8.6	4.3	3.33	1.21
Oberhausen	2.5	7.6	3.1	3.5	4.60	1.68
Recklinghausen	2.1	7.7	6.7	12.5	24.31	3.82
Unna	7.2	7.3	16.3	2.8	6.78	2.04
Wesel	7.3	3.6	16.6	2.5	6.63	3.28
dev. <10%	100	73.3	66.6	93.3	80.0	93.3
dev. <5%	66.6	20.0	20.0	33.3	53.3	86.6

Table 4.3. Base data input of ReHoSh for the year 2010 (Source: BORISPLUS.NRW 2012; IT NRW2013; REGIONALVERBAND RUHR 2011).

ⁱLand values includes the costs to develop land from non built-up to built-up area

4.3.2 SLEUTH – A Cellular Automaton of Urban Growth

CLARKE'S UGM, for the main part identified as SLEUTH, was developed by CLARKE et al. in 1997. It is an acronym of its initial input factors slope, land use, exclusion, transport, and hillshade (Fig. 4.1). The exclusion information is optional, but it enables the incorporation of regional planning information – e.g. conservation areas – and probability maps. Five growth

coefficients (dispersion, breed, spread, slope, road gravity) define the four growth rules of UGM: spontaneous growth, reflecting the random emergence of new urban areas, new spreading center growth, edge growth depicting urban sprawl, and road-influenced growth (Fig. 4.5).



Figure 4.5. Growth types of a growth cycle in UGM.

One growth cycle represents one year and consists of the four aforementioned subsequent rules. Each selected new urban cell is compared to the local slope and exclusion information as well as a random value. The growth coefficients are defined during the calibration process of UGM. Every parameter combination of the particular growth coefficients between values of 0 to 100 is tested until their optimal balance is assessed. Since an assessment of all possible parameter combinations would be far too time-consuming, the calibration procedure is performed in several steps, starting with a coarse evaluation and refining the results in several intervals (Goetzke, 2012; Rafiee et al., 2009; Wu et al., 2008). By using a cut-off value (cf. 3.3), the map can be transformed into a binary land-use map (Verburg, 2006). GOETZKE (2012) modified UGM to reduce the urban land-use data input from five to two (UGMr, Urban Growth Model reduced). He replaced the standard calibration evaluation method by multiple resolution validation (MRV) (PONTIUS et al. 2008) and implemented it into XULU[©]. XULU (eXtendable Unified Land Use Modeling Platform) is a JAVA-based modeling environment developed at the University of Bonn (GOETZKE & JUDEX, M. 2011; SCHMITZ et al. 2007). Goetzke (2012) applied UGMr for a simulation run for

the whole region of NRW and compared it with the original UGM defining the growth coefficients with Lee-Sallee index (Clarke et al., 1997). Besides showing that UGMr achieved a slightly higher accuracy than UGM, he was able to demonstrate that UGM achieves a better performance when using the same growth coefficients defined in the calibration run for UGMr (Goetzke, 2012). Although Dietzel & Clarke (2007) defined another Optimal SLEUTH metric consisting of seven metrics apart of the Lee-Sallee index, the calibration with MRV still has the advantage that just one metric is needed. However, while the performance of UGMr is very high the modeling process still is strongly influenced by stochastic decisions resulting in a variable spatial pattern. Besides, it gives no information about the human and ecological forces driving the local suitability of urban growth. Here, the combination of UGMr with a suitability map is a reasonable approach for guiding the CA (MAHINY & CLARKE 2012; RIENOW & GOETZKE, 2014).

4.3.3 SVM – Support Vector Machines as CA Conditioner

RIENOW & GOETZKE (2014) have shown that the application of SVM augments the quantity and the allocation performance of UGMr, suppresses its stochastic variability, and increases its simulation certainty (Fig. 4.1). SVM are based on a machine-learning concept developed for solving classification problems (CORTES & VAPNIK 1995); VAPNIK 1998). To put it simply, an SVM model is a binary classifier labeling a sample of empirical data by constructing the optimal separating hyperplane (DRUCKER et al. 1999; GUO et al. 2005; HUANG et al. 2010; MOUNTRAKIS et al. 2011; OKWUASHI et al. 2009; VAPNIK 1998; XIE 2006). The main advantage of SVM is the option to transform the model in order to solve a non-linear classification problem without any prior knowledge. The input vectors are reprojected to a higher-dimensional space in which they can be classified linearly (BURGES 1998; VOGEL 2011; WASKE et al. 2010). The outline of the constrained optimization problem is

$$\min_{w,b} \frac{1}{2} ||w||^2 + C \sum_{i=1}^n \xi_i$$
subject to $y_i(\langle w, x_i \rangle + b) - 1 \ge 0$ for $i = 1, ..., n$

$$y_i = \text{class label (e.g. urban growth, non-urban growth)}$$

$$x_i = \text{data point in n-dimensional feature space}$$

$$w = \text{normal to the separating hyperplane}$$

$$b = \text{bias}$$

$$C = \text{penalty parameter}$$

$$\xi_i = \text{slack variable}$$

$$(4.2)$$

The first part of the objective function tries to maximize the margin between the classes and the second part minimizes the classification error. The optimization problem is solved by outlining it in a dual form derived from constructing a Lagrange function according to the Karush-Kuhn-Tucker optimality condition (BURGES 1998).

In our case, the feature space is a raster layer stack consisting of ecological and social driving forces of urban growth (EEA 2006; MIELKE & MÜNTER 2008; SIEDENTOP FINA 2010; VERBURG et al. 2004a). It consists of distance variables, density measurements as well as

dasymetric maps (Tab. 4.4). Thus, the layer stack reflects the "location-specific characteristics" of every cell (VERBURG et al. 2004a, 146). Admittedly, the risk of incorrect cross-level deductions in terms of ecological fallacy is reduced but it is not yet totally eliminated (Robinson 1950).

Name	Description	Rank [*]
Distance-related variables		
DistAirport	Cost-weighted distance (CWD) to next international	F
	airport	J
DistCity	CWD to next city > 25.000 inh.	3
DistHighway	CWD to next highway exit	2
DistRailway	CWD to next railway station	1
DistRiver	Euclidian distance to next river	6
HighwayBuffer	500 m buffer to highways	n.i. ^x
Geophysical variables		
Elevation	Elevation above sea level (m)	11
Soil depth°	Vertical extent of soil layer (cm)	n.i.
Soil type°	Soil type defined by grain size (nominal)	n.i.
Soil quality°	Agricultural appropriateness (from [temporary] "not	ni
	usable" to "very good agricultural location")	11.1.
Waterlogging ^o	Waterlogging type (from "low" to "very high")	n.i.
Water table	Depth of complete water saturation below ground (cm)	n.i.
Socioeconomic variables		
Income	Inverse distance-weighted (IDW) average income per	ni
	month in district 1991	11.1.
Jobs	IDW number of jobs 1991	4
Land Price	IDW land value 1990	7
NetDwellArea	IDW per capita net dwelling area 1990	8
Unemployment	IDW unemployed per population 1991	9
Demographic variables		
Cars	Number of cars in district; Density Function (10 km	ni
	kernel) DF	11.1.
Migration25-50	Difference between in- and out-migration per	ni
	settlement of the group aged 25 to 50	11.1.
PopDens	Population density 1984; DF	10

Table 4.4. Variables⁺ selected for SVM model.

⁺ Data sources are ATKIS (German federal topographic information system) and the State Office of Statistics. *Rank according to the forward feature selection.

^X Not included.

° Dummy coded.

The SVM model is constructed with the software package imageSVM[©] developed at the Humboldt University Berlin (Waske et al., 2010). It is calibrated with a training data set containing 4,000 pixels of urban growth and non-urban growth. In order to avoid spatial autocorrelation, a minimum distance between equal pixels of 1 km is used (LESSCHEN et al. 2005). The probability map is calculated according to Platt's probability function (PLATT 1999; WU et al. 2004).



Figure 4.6. SVM probability map of urban growth 1984-2001.

Subsequently, the SVM probability map of urban growth (Fig. 4.6) is combined with the exclusion layer of UGMr (RIENOW & GOETZKE, 2014). The CA is calibrated and by using 100 Monte Carlo iterations (MC), the stochastic nature of the CA is further depressed. A probability of 33 % is used as cut-off value to transform it into a binary land-use map (RAFIEE et al. 2009; WU et al. 2008). At this level, the certainty of UGMr-SVM is reliable in terms of stochastic variability (AERTS et al. 2003; LANGFORD & UNWIN 1994; WEGENER 2011). The calibrated growth coefficients of UGMr-SVM are presented in table 4.5. The achieved validation results are on a very good level regarding the probability performance (ROC), in comparison with randomness (Cohen's Kappa), the quantity estimations (\varkappa_{histo}), the allocation ability (\varkappa_{loc}), as well as the fuzziness of urban growth (MRV) (LAUF et al. 2012a; MESSINA et al. 2008; PONTIUS et al. 2004; RUIZ et al. 2012; RYKIEL 1996).

		UGMr-SVM
	Slope	90
ients	Dispersion	3
oeffic	Breed	4
h Ca	Spread	4
row	Road	80
0	Cut-off	33%
	value	3370
t	$F_{t \text{ Calibration}}^*$	0.96
men	$F_{t \; Validation}$	0.93
lssess	ROC	0.79
er or	Kappa	0.80
cura	$\varkappa_{ m loc}$	0.93
$\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{r}}$	× _{histo}	0.87

Table 4.5. Growth coefficients and validation results 1975-2005 of UGMr-SVM.

* F_t is the mean factor of agreement over all resolutions of the MRV

4.4 Coupling Cells and Agents for Modeling the Urban Future

4.4.1 Weighting Urban Growth with Agents

The implementation of SVM reduces the drawback of UGMr regarding the "blackbox"-like calculation of urban growth rates. By using factors driving the local urban-growth suitability, the CA is provided with a kind of theoretical foundation (BRIASSOULIS 2000). Yet, the growth coefficients of UGMr determine the amount of new urban cells to be allocated with every growth step. They are based on historical information and set as constant. There is the possibility of an UGMr specific self-modification option assuming a non-linear, s-curve growth type (CLARKE et al. 1997). A relation to dynamic state changes in the coupled humanenvironment is not incorporated. Hence, conditions and constraints on the macro-level are as much neglected as decisions and their realizations on the micro-level. ReHoSh is developed for catching the behavior alteration of its stakeholders affecting future construction rates and local housing preferences. The quantity of potential new dwellings is dependent on individual decision making beyond the discrete dimension of a pixel. The spatially implicit information must be disaggregated as spatially explicit advice and demand guideline for UGMr. For mitigating between the poles of demand and supply, pattern and process, society and space, as well as pixel and people, we introduce the concept of semi-explicit urban weights. We define semi-explicit urban weights as the simulated dwelling supply varying on community level assigned to cells being in line as potential residential areas. Thus, the probability of new housing constructions is disaggregated from the community level and scaled up to area units containing relevant land uses.

The ReHoSh simulation was carried out with a "business as usual"-scenario updating actual conditions for the year 2025. The modeled supply of residential areas $S_{sim(j)}$ is divided by the potential residential areas of 2010 $S_{pot(jj)}$. It represents the semi-explicit urban weights $P_{uw(jj)}$ for a cell *i* in a community *j*.

$$P_{uw_{ij}} = \frac{S_{sim_j}}{S_{pot_{ij}}} \tag{4.3}$$

The results are assigned to the selected land-use classes of the urban atlas (cf. 4.2.2). Afterwards, the map is merged with the SVM probability map. Hence, the total probability of urban growth of a cell *i* in a community *j* is $P_{total(ij)}$

$$P_{total_{ij}} = \frac{P_{SVM_i} + P_{uw_{ij}}}{2} \tag{4.4}$$

where $P_{SVM(i)}$ are the SVM-based probabilities derived from the location-specific characteristics for a cell *i*. Fig. 4.7 presents the map containing the semi-explicit urban weights (a) and the total probability of urban growth (b).



Figure 4.7. (a) Map of semi-explicit urban weights ("business as usual"). (b) Total probability of urban growth ("business as usual").

The value range of the semi-explicit urban weight values is lower than that of the SVM probabilities (Fig. 4.6). In order to maintain the calibrated growth rate of 3,995 ha in the "business as usual"-scenario for the year 2025 and the proportion of the growth types, the CA coefficients of UGMr were adjusted empirically with the factor 10 (Tab. 4.5).

4.4.2 Three Future Scenarios of the Ruhr

The household preferences of ReHoSh are the set screws to implement different scenarios of major trends in the political and economic framework constraints. The scenarios

follow the four criteria defined by ALCAMO et al. (2006): relevance, credibility, legitimacy, and creativity. Beside the "business as usual"-scenario, which has already been elaborated on above, two further scenarios called "sustainable thinking" and "dream of owning a house" are created. Both outline a change of the housing preferences whereas the initial impulse for a behavior alteration could be thought of governmental subsidizations like the reintroduction of the "Eigenheimzulage", changing tax burdens, or rental caps (HIRSCHLE & SCHÜRT 2008; MIELKE & MÜNTER 2008). The first scenario reflects the "30 ha directive" set by the German Federal Government pursuing the reduction of daily land conversion to settlement and traffic areas (HOYMANN et al. 2012). The scenario assumes that people are animated to implement the sustainable handling of the limited resource land. The other scenario "dream of owning a house" addresses the subsidization of the steady wish of families to own a house in sub- and exurban areas. It captures the development of new settlement areas consisting of semidetached buildings as one of the key drivers of urban sprawl in Germany (DITTRICH-Wesbuer 2008; Hirschle & Schürt 2008; Mielke & Münter 2008; Siedentop & Fina 2008). Three scenarios are feasible as the number is "adequate but not overwhelming, brief but not oversimplifying" (XIANG & CLARKE 2003: 899). However, it must be stated that the "business as usual" should not be regarded as the most probable one. It is just a linear prediction of the current states based upon historic information for a complex urban system where business is never usual.

	0,00000		
	"Business as	"Sustainable	"Dream of owning a
	usual"	thinking"	house"
1-2 pers, < 45 yrs. ⁺	1.0/ 0.5/ 98.5	1.0/ 0.5/ 98.5	1.0/ 0.5/ 98.5
1-2 pers, \geq 45 yrs.	5/ 2.5/ 92.5	1.0/ 1.5/ 97.5	7.5/ 5.0/ 87.5
\geq 3 pers.	5.2/ 2.6/ 92.2	1.0/ 1.8/ 97.2	7.7/ 5.1/ 87.2

 Table 4.6. Preference (%) of dwelling type by different household groups (undecided/ new building / existent building).

⁺ The age of the households is defined by the age of their heads.

Table 4.6 depicts the preferences of the different household types in the three scenarios. The preferences of a minority (1-2 pers, < 45 yrs) are set as constant. The preferences for existent dwellings in the group of family reflecting households as well as in the biggest group (1-2 pers, \geq 45 yrs.) are increased by +5 % for "sustainable thinking" and decreased by -5 % in "dream of owning a house". All other parameter settings of ReHoSh like the migration probability of the different household types, their preferred distance, or the demolition and vacancy rates of the different cities are maintained.

4.4.3 Modeling Urban Growth by Coupling CA with MAS

After the simulations have been executed, one can observe an overall decrease of household numbers in the Ruhr for the year 2025. The general trend of demographic decline simulated by the MAS can be observed with slight deviations in all scenarios and is covered by

recent forecasts (GRÜBER-TÖPFER et al. 2008; SIEDENTOP & FINA 2008). Table 4.7 includes the $P_{m\nu}$ values (Eq. 4.2) for every community of the Ruhr in the three scenarios for 2025.

	Change of household numbers (%)	Semi-explicit urban weights			
	"Business as	"Business as	"Sustainable	"Dream of	
	usual"	usual"	thinking"	owning a house"	
Bochum	-3.6	0.47	0.13	0.98	
Bottrop	-10.1	0.13	0.04	0.51	
Dortmund	-1.7	0.42	0.13	0.91	
Duisburg	-8.6	0.45	0.11	0.96	
Ennepe-Ruhr	-1.4	0.22	0.05	0.68	
Essen	-6.0	0.87	0.23	0.97	
Gelsenkirchen	+1.5	0.74	0.24	0.96	
Hagen	-11.8	0.24	0.06	0.70	
Hamm	-13.2	0.11	0.04	0.32	
Herne	-3.9	0.55	0.15	1.00	
Muelheim a.d.R.	-11.3	0.48	0.11	0.95	
Oberhausen	-5.5	0.41	0.11	0.96	
Recklinghausen	-5.3	0.40	0.10	0.91	
Unna	-3.3	0.20	0.04	0.49	
Wesel	-4.3	0.23	0.06	0.61	

Table 4.7. Semi-explicit urban weights calculated by ReHoSh for the year 2025.

The household numbers decrease in all scenarios in the range of the depicted "business as usual scenario". The conversion of land proceeds in all scenarios. Two cities, Essen and Gelsenkirchen, are simulated to convert most of their potential residential areas already in the "business as usual"-scenario. Here, the difference to the scenario "sustainable thinking" is comparatively higher than the actual changes in the preferences for new dwellings (Tab. 4.6). Other than the cities of Hamm and Bottrop as well as the four rural districts, all cities exclusively convert their potential residential areas in the scenario "dream of owning a house".

The ReHoSh-scenarios of changing housing preferences were transmitted to UGMr-SVM by using the total probability maps. The growth coefficients of the CA adjusted for a ReHoSh-"business as usual"-scenario (cf. 4.3.3) were maintained for the other two scenarios. The same holds true for the cut-off value of 33 after 100 MC. Figure 4.8 presents the scenario results of the coupled CA-MAS model for the Ruhr in 2025. While urban areas have had an extent of 132,012 ha in 2005, it is 136,007 ha in 2025 in the "business as usual"-scenario. The "sustainable thinking"-scenario reduced the growth rate to 2,273 ha to an extent of 134,285 ha in 2025. The "dream of owning a house" evokes a rate of 8,129 ha and an extent of 140,141 ha. Those cells urbanized in the scenario with the lowest growth rate ("sustainable thinking") are also chosen in the other two scenarios. Only a few cells are just simulated as "urban" in one single scenario. One can see that the free spaces between neighboring urban cells are the first areas to be urbanized (Fig. 4.8, "sustainable thinking"). Higher growth rates which are depicted in the other two scenarios lead to a more extensive urban land conversion even in rather remote areas.



Figure 4.8. Three scenarios of urban land-use configuration of the Ruhr in 2025.

The question of how the scenarios influence the spatial extension of the Ruhr's urban growth will be analyzed with the concept of urban DNA (SILVA 2004). Analogous to the biological DNA, it postulates fundamental elements that are common to each urban area and determine their future growth pattern (SILVA & CLARKE 2005). Accordingly, geographical problems are assessed in a uniform representation of space with a homogenous geographic variability. GAZULIS & CLARKE 2006 apply the concept to an abstract space representation mimicking the variable input of UGMr. It reflects a kind of digital petri dish with perfect simulation constraints. The artificial environment can be seen as a synthetic version of the regular grid UGMr input (cf. 4.3.2): an urban land use map, a slope layer, the transport network as well as an exclusion layer (Fig. 4.9). Here, the urban input is just a single urban cell in the middle of the image whereas all other cells are defined as non-urban. The slope has a minimum value of 0 % and increases concentric-radially to a maximum value which is equal to the maximum slope value to be found in the Ruhr (70 %). The transport network is represented by a single road crossing the center of the image from north to south. In this
study, the exclusion layer is exchanged by the three total probability maps of urban growth of the Ruhr for the year 2025. For estimating the spatial impact of the scenarios, the particular probability map is allocated with a linear transition from high to low probabilities equivalent to their particular value range. In the south of the urban centre, the probabilities decrease from 1 to the particular medium value. This medium level continues northwards from the urban centre and decreases to zero. Thus, the maps are divided lengthwise from west to east.





c) 20 yrs. "sustainable thinking"

Times Selected as "Urban" after 100 MC

b) 20 yrs. "business as usual"



d) 20 yrs. "dream of owning a house"



Figure 4.9. Urban simulation in a digital petri dish consisting of the fundamental elements of the Ruhr's urban area.

For every scenario UGMr-SVM is run with the calibrated growth coefficients (cf. 4.3.3 & 4.4.1) and 100 MC iterations. Hence, one can observe the allocation behavior of the CA under the MAS defined conditions of the Ruhr's urban areas. The border of high and medium probabilities of urban growth is distinct in all scenarios. The scenario "dream of owning a house" is the one where UGMr-SVM calculates and allocates the highest amount of urban growth. While the pattern is similar to the "business as usual" assumptions, it varies with "sustainable thinking". Here, the urban pattern is slim and less sprawled at the same time. All in all, the DNA of the Ruhr's urban areas reveals a tendency to edge growth and a high influence of the road network. Low probabilities cannot avoid the urban growth along the street in the northern part of the synthetic region. In contrast, they avoid a sprawled disperse pattern as can be found in the southern part.

4.5 Discussion and Conclusion

This study presents an integrated CA-MAS modeling approach to simulate the spatial pattern of urban growth in the declining polycentric Ruhr metropolitan area. Both AI strengths could be coupled: On the one hand, the ability to do ad hoc urban growth modeling, and on the other hand the simulation of individual decision making interacting on several organizational levels. By modeling from and to the pixel simultaneously, the CA-MAS approach captured the spatial pattern of urban growth as well as the processes of housing markets in shrinking urban areas. UGMr-SVM makes use of five growth coefficients and historic land-use information to model different growth types. In order to suppress its stochastic behavior, the CA was guided by adding an SVM probability map based on locationspecific characteristics. ReHoSH simulates the behavior of stakeholders of real estate markets. Beside the migration of households, the price development as well as the conversion of potential residential areas on greenfield and brownfield sites can be analyzed by means of the MAS. By using the inter-comparable European Urban Atlas, the concept of semi-explicit urban weights could be developed. It served as a spatial canvas to transform the spatiallyimplicit MAS information of new housing constructions into the gridded environment of a CA. It enabled the simulation of different scenarios reflecting changes in the society as a whole. They illustrate what happens if the preferences for newly developed housing is increased or decreased by 5 % in two household groups. The total probability maps of "sustainable thinking" and "dream of owning a house" clearly influence the future rates of UGMr-SVM. Their spatial impacts are visualized with the concept of urban DNA and a digital petri dish. Hence, the generic growth elements of the Ruhr's urban area were uncovered.

Even though the proposed CA-MAS combination constitutes an innovative approach, it exhibits some limitations. Above all, UGMr-SVM is exclusively constructed for the modeling of spatial growth. The pattern dynamic of urban perforation (SIEDENTOP & FINA 2008) is not included and not simulated spatial explicitly. Having a closer look at the specific simulation conditions, the drawback is narrowed. While demolition is an important issue for city planning in the Ruhr, the phenomenon of urban perforation will not transmit a critical signal at the

given study scale of 100 m (BBSR, 2012; HOSTERT, 2007; KROLL & HAASE 2010; SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2008). However, ReHoSh incorporates the demolition and vacancy rates influencing the quality of the supply in a community. Again, the quality determines among others the decision of households for a new dwelling in the particular community. Accordingly, a feedback loop between migration, vacancies, and price development is established so that the outcomes of shrinkage are taken into account in a spatially implicit manner. A second very important limitation is the focus on the housing market. Developments in industrial, retail or other urban uses are not directly included in ReHoSh. Instead, SVM are applied to a layer stack of factors driving the allocation of urban cells. Here, residential areas are not distinguished from other urban land uses so that they are indirectly included in the CA-MAS compound in total. Thirdly, ReHoSh assumes a constant household structure. The separation of our society or lifestyle changes is not captured. Hence, the shrinkage of households is equal to the shrinkage of the population.

In summary, the study presents a promising combination of AI techniques for investigating the patterns and processes as well as causes and effects of the developments of urban systems. Future very high resolution satellite systems with high repetition rates will deliver new spatial data sets and therefore improve the understanding of patterns and processes of urban growth. Further research should focus on the extension of ReHoSh. The inclusion of commercial land-use and transport systems as well as a splitting of the city agents into real estate managers and administrate members will enhance the plausibility of ReHoSh. Apart from the housing preferences, other parameters could be changed in order to implement more possible effects of a scenario. Additionally, it remains a challenging aspect to integrate and synchronize the different spatial and temporal scales of UGMr and ReHoSh. The presented coupling solution treats the agents' decisions on an aggregated temporal as well as spatial level. Both, the conversion of a pixel and the decision making of an agent are accomplished discretely after one year. Hence, an approximation to the everyday scale would be desirable. Finally, an important future pathway is a further incorporation of stakeholders and decision makers. Although the presented soft AI combination can be regarded as advantageous to communicate a visual sense of what an alternative future look like, the approach would gain if it allows users to enter rules or change the behavior of urban agents. That way, it would be possible to further investigate and uncover the behavior of complex urban systems re-acting to changing global conditions.

5 Summary and Outlook

"Cities are more than the people that inhabit them. There is a built environment that they influence and are shaped by. Therefore, interactions between urban infrastructure and mobile entities are necessary to represent real urban systems" (NARA & TORRENS, 2005: 6). In line with this statement, the present thesis aimed to geosimulate integratively the future urban sprawl in the Ruhr. By constructing a hybrid modeling approach based on the artificial intelligence simulation techniques of cellular automata and multi-agent systems, settlementpattern dynamics and the regional housing market dynamics were to be captured and predicted. In doing so, the modified version of SLEUTH, UGMr, functioned as the CA component. It was coupled with an SVM-based probability map and implemented to a research transect of NRW. Thus, UGMr-SVM was applied in order to model the future urban sprawl of the Ruhr. Simultaneously, the recently developed MAS ReHoSh was applied in order to simulate the residential mobility and future price development of the housing market in the Ruhr area. For this purpose, morphological growth as well as processes and behavior alterations of a shrinking urban region were to be simulated. Finally, both AI strengths were integrated into one hybrid modeling approach and applied to model the patterns and processes of three different scenarios of changing housing preferences in the Ruhr.

In the introduction section of the thesis seven research questions were outlined and then answered successively in the subsequent chapters. In what follows below, the results and limitations of the applied modeling approach are to be presented before this study will conclude with an outlook delineating a perspective for further research.

5.1 Enhancement of the Cellular Automaton SLEUTH with Support Vector Machines

The main research goal of section 2 was to answer the question if the performance of the CA SLEUTH (UGMr) can be enhanced by using the machine learning algorithm of SVM (research question (Rq.) 1). This was to be achieved by adding an SVM-based probability map where geophysical and socioeconomic forces drove the local suitability of urban growth. For this purpose, the appropriateness of the SVM-based probability maps to allocate urban growth were assessed and compared to a standard BLR model (Rq. 1a & 1b). The ROC assessment clearly showed that the curve of the SVM model reached a stable level much earlier than the BLR curve which increased more linearly and stagnated only at high percentile groups. With an outstanding AUC value of 0.94 compared to a value of 0.76 the SVM-based probability map obviously outperformed the BLR model. Furthermore, the SVM approach assigned more values in the edge regions of probabilities of 0-33% and 67-100% and fewer values in between. Accordingly, the SVM-based probabilities exhibited a higher certainty compared to those derived by BLR.

The SVM- and BLR-based probability maps were combined with the exclusion layer of UGMr and applied to a transect of NRW. A third model was set up only containing the restricted area map without any probabilities. In order to assess the performance of the

different UGMr versions and to validate the models, an accuracy assessment was applied in which the urban growth models were tested regarding their certainty (cut-off value) and their probability performance (ROC) in comparison with the randomness (Cohen's Kappa), the quantity (\varkappa_{histo}) and the allocation ability (\varkappa_{hoc}) as well as the fuzziness of urban growth (MRV) (1c). The calibration and the validation of the model were separated carefully. Unlike the procedure in the calibration process where persisted urban areas were maintained, the ability of the model to simulate urban growth exclusively was assessed.

As a reliable result, it can be stated that the quantity and the allocation performance of SLEUTH-UGMr are augmented clearly when coupling it with a BLR- or SVM-based probability map. The Kappa results revealed that the integrated versions of UGMr, and especially UGMr-SVM, lift the overall prediction accuracy in comparison to a random distribution from a poor to a fair level. The fair Kappa value indicated that the model was not feasible for a perfect local prediction with a spatial resolution of 100 m. Here, the MRV allows a certain tolerance range regarding the predictive efficiency of location and takes the quantity performance into account as well. The null resolution was already achieved at a resolution level of one. While the MRV values of the three UGMr versions showed only slight differences, the curve of agreement over different resolutions signaled that the integrated UGMr models are characterized by a more robust performance.

Even though UGMr-SVM also exhibited the best ROC value, the certainty of the SVMbased probability map could not be transferred directly into the CA. The stochastic variability of UGMr-BLR regarding the emergence of urban cells could be depressed, but it performed nearly as reliably as UGMr-SVM. Though distinctly more stable than the "unguided" UGMr, the stochastic variability was still very high. A careful cut-off value selection is thus highly recommended.

The analyses of various geophysical and socioeconomic forces driving the local suitability of urbanization constitutes a further advantage of the integration of a probability map into SLEUTH-UGMr.

5.2 Driving Factors of Urban Growth in North Rhine Westphalia and the Ruhr

Residential land uses claim 12 % of the region's area occupying the biggest amount of the region's built-up area (REGIONALVERBAND RUHR, 2011). The simulation of future urban growth in the Ruhr performed in the thesis used ReHoSh to address housing construction as one proximate driving factor as well as household migration, real estate trade, and planning directives as underlying driving factors of urban sprawl. However, for a holistic view of the future further underlying driving factors as well as settlement uses such as traffic or commercial and industrial ones must be taken into consideration. The spatially explicit part of the constructed hybrid modeling approach, the CA UGMr, does not distinguish between different urban land uses but incorporates every settlement and traffic area exhibiting a high degree of impervious surfaces. In contrast, UGMr allows no insights into the causes and processes of urban growth. The use of an SVM model furthermore allowed an attempt at answering research question 2: "which driving factors influence the physical urban growth in NRW in general and in the Ruhr in particular and how do they take effect"?

SVM were applied to a raster layer stack consisting of different geophysical, socioeconomic as well as demographic driving factors of urban growth. A forward feature selection was carried out and the effect rank of the variables in the SVM model was analyzed for both regions dealt with in the study: the west-to-east transect of NRW and the Ruhr. The first variable depicted in the selection for the transect of NRW was the distance variable "DistRiver". Together with "DistAirport" it probably indicated the Rhine agglomeration of Cologne and Düsseldorf. Among the distance measurements according to von Thünen, the driving factors of the labor market ("JobsSec" and "JobsTert") and the living conditions ("NetDewllArea") achieved the best results. The weight of the distance to the river may reflect its importance for the past settlement nuclei and its function as an international trade way. In contrast, the distance to the next railway station served as the most important feature in the SVM model applied to the Ruhr. It is another link to the past of NRW where a freight transport network traversed the industrial and mining region. Again, it can be stated that the characteristic attributes of the distance-related variables and the number of jobs are more suitable for constructing the SVM model than other socioeconomic or demographic variables.

It must be remembered that SVM models allow absolutely no insight into the effect direction of their features. Due to the main research question of section 2, the SVM model of the transect of NRW has been compared with a BLR model. Therefore, the effect direction of the variables could additionally be assessed for the transect of NRW. It is only valid for the BLR model and its specific allocation characteristics. Here, every variable indicating the occurrence of settlements in the base year 1984 consequently has a negative influence on the probability of urban growth: At the same time there is a positive relation between the migration pattern for the age group 25 to 50 years and urban growth. New settlements seem to be developed predominantly in the suburban and rural regions of the study area and thus in areas with a relatively lower population and job density.

5.3 The Future of Urban Sprawl in the Ruhr – Allocation and Quantity

After the allocation and quantity performance of the CA SLEUTH had been enhanced, UGM-SVM was implemented to model the future urban sprawl of the Ruhr so that the third research question "where and at what rates will future land consumption in the Ruhr take place?" (Rq. 3) could be answered in section 3. In this context, the validation indices for UGMr-SVM showed (very) good values around 0.8 (ROC and Kappa) and 0.93 (MRV).

A "business as usual" scenario was assumed for the simulation run from the year 2005 to 2025. The cut-off value for transforming the map after 100 MC iterations into a binary land-use map was chosen at a level where the best balance between location and quantification performance could be reached (33%). In total, UGMr-SVM predicted and distributed an urban growth of 3,995 ha, which is ~3 % of the urban area observed in 2005. It was detected that the allocation of urban cells with UGMr-SVM is strongly tailored to already existing

urban areas. The dominant predicted growth type was the external growth, which simultaneously closes gaps in the existing settlement areas of the Ruhr. While the "spread" coefficient was the main growth impetus in the simulation, the dispersive growth and the emergence of new settlements ("breed") were of minor importance. Hence, UGMr-SVM captured the "metropolitan suburban sprawl" type with high values of new land consumption in the core areas (SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2010). Of course, the MC iterations and the combination with SVM suppressed the UGMr's preference for a stochastic allocation of urban cells. The simulation of a sprawl in the rather rural hinterland thus could not be simulated with absolute certainty. Nevertheless, the aim of the German federal government claiming a reduction of land consumption to 30 ha per day until 2030 seems to be unlikely.

5.4 The Future of the Housing Market of the Ruhr – Households and Prices

The image of the Ruhr as a growing conurbation exhibiting a permanently extending morphology has to be refuted if you shift the focus from its physiognomy to societal change and economic wealth. In this context, the Ruhr is a declining region following the same pathway as other members of the "rusty fellowship". Accordingly, the region is struggling with archetypical problems of former mono-functional manufacturing cities depending on mining and heavy engineering. As UGMr-SVM is a pure growth model unable to simulate behavioral processes of actors of the Ruhr's housing market, the agents came into play. An MAS was implemented in order to answer the question "where will households migrate and how will housing prices develop in the Ruhr?" (Rq. 4).

ReHoSh comprises not only household preferences but also the development of potential dwelling areas as well as housing prices and housing supply. Since ReHoSh was developed only recently, it became one aim of this thesis to calibrate and validate the performance of the MAS. As the data base of RuhrFIS delivered the input data used in the calibration, a way had to be found to use surrogate validation data. Here, a synthetic data set was created involving, among other things, potential dwelling areas and real estate prices. For testing the generalization of ReHoSh, the four districts of the Ruhr were neglected during the calibration run whereas they had initially been added to the cities in the validation phases.

The simulation of regional household migration trends with ReHoSh achieved deviations under 10 % for all communities while ten communities even showed deviations under 5 %. Notably, two-thirds of the communities in the group of the smaller-sized households still depicted this accuracy level. This was the group showing the highest oscillation so one can state that ReHoSh is able to reflect behavioral attitudes of different household types in regions facing urban decline.

ReHoSh simulates the household development by establishing an interaction between the household agents and the stakeholders of the housing market driving the housing-related factors like demolition rates or the raise of new dwelling supply. Addressing economy theories like the equilibrium price, the price elasticity, and the "hog cycle", land values and real-estate prices could be simulated in dependence of the individual residential behavior alteration. The results showed that land values and real-estate prices deviate less than 10 % in nearly all of the modeled cities and districts. Except for one outlier, all municipal land values could be captured with a deviation below 5 %.

After ReHoSh had been validated, the MAS was set up for a "business as usual" scenario. The average of 1,000 simulation runs served as results for the development of the Ruhr's housing market until the year 2025. A trend of local land values could be observed reflecting an overestimation of housing supply by ReHoSh at the beginning of the simulation and leading to a significant and immediate price decrease. Besides, ReHoSh modeled distinct municipal differences: Gelsenkirchen and Recklinghausen are the only cities and districts in the simulation displaying demographical growth. In contrast, Duisburg and Hagen served as examples of a clear demographic decline. The high housing supply in the extra-urban regions in combination with a moderate price level was found to be raising the attraction of peripheral communities for the young, small households leading to a probable overestimation of this household size type.

5.5 Loose Coupling of Pixels and People – SLEUTH meets ReHoSh

The results of ReHoSh are spatially implicit and aggregated on the community level. For a further spatially explicit analysis of ReHoSh and in order to visualize the development of the regional housing market against the backdrop of the morphological urban sprawl simulated by UGMr-SVM, simple spatial joins were used to couple both AI results loosely (Rq. 5).

Two difference maps were produced to answer the questions of "how will future household densities in the Ruhr look like" (Rq. 5a) and "what are the differences in the spatial distribution between household groups regarding their age and size?" (Rq. 5b). In general, the household type older than 45 years and 1-2 persons is by far the largest group in every community. The biggest differences for densities between younger and older households could be found in the rather rural districts Wesel, Hagen and Ennepe-Ruhr as well as in the peripheral city of Hamm. Here, the group of younger households is significantly smaller than that of the older ones. Virtually the same holds true for Herne. The city borders on those communities showing difference values below the average, which reflects the relation between the potential of dwelling place, price development, and the varying demand of different household groups established by ReHoSh. A low potential of dwelling places led to higher prices which in turn led to a lower demand of young households.

The second difference map contrasted smaller households with 1-2 persons and households with 3 and more persons. Interestingly, this difference map could almost be regarded as a complement to the other map: The core cities of Dortmund, Bochum, Gelsenkirchen and Essen depicted the largest differences between the two household size types. Moreover, the spatial pattern reflected the preference of the larger households, for instance families, for rural areas in the hinterland.

The third question of section 3 "how will the development of prices for existent properties and newly developed housing differ regionally?" (Rq. 5c) could be answered by

means of a spatial join of pixels and prices. A homogenous price distribution within a city or a district was assumed when a price difference map 2005-2025 depicting negative and positive trends was created. Thus, one could compare the development of real-estate prices and land values within the different communities of the Ruhr. In doing so, three groups were depicted. In the first group, the price development of land and properties proceeded similarly with a price decrease (Bochum, Duisburg, and Hagen) or an increase (Hamm, Gelsenkirchen, and Ennepe-Ruhr) of both residential types. The second group consisted of the three districts Recklinghausen, Unna, and Wesel with very high increases in real-estate prices and very high decreases in land values. The last group comprised the other cities located in the southwestern and south-central part of the Ruhr. They showed increasing land values and decreasing real-estate prices. As a result, urban core areas are less frequently demanded while a slight migration trend towards the suburban regions can be assessed.

5.6 Semi-explicit Urban Weights – A Concept for Strong Coupling of Cells and Agents

The main technical challenge of this thesis was to couple the geosimulation techniques of CA and MAS into one integrated hybrid modeling approach. In doing so, the settlementpattern dynamics and the regional housing market dynamics can be assessed at the same time. Hence, a concept needed to be developed "in order to transfer the outcomes of individual decision making of interregional housing markets into a cellular environment" (Rq. 6). The implementation of SVM already reduced the drawback of UGMr regarding the "black-box"like calculation of urban growth rates. What is more, the machine learning algorithm guided the CA by including location-specific characteristics. But still, the growth coefficients of UGMr-SVM determined the quantity of new urban cells to be allocated with every growth step. Additionally, a relation to dynamic state changes in the coupled human-environment was not incorporated in UGMr-SVM. Hence, the processes of the housing market of the Ruhr which are driven by the behavior alteration of its stakeholders were not included. The quantity of potential new dwellings is dependent of individual decision making beyond the discrete dimension of a pixel. Accordingly, the valorization of potential dwelling areas calculated by ReHoSh needed to be transmitted into UGMr-SVM: cells should be coupled with agents.

The concept of semi-explicit urban weights was introduced in section 5 to turn the spatially implicit information of ReHoSh into a spatially explicit advice acting as a demand guideline for UGMr. It was supposed to mitigate between the poles of demand and supply, pattern and process, society and space, as well as pixels and people. Semi-explicit urban weights were defined as the simulated dwelling supply varying on community level assigned to cells being in line as potential dwelling areas. Thus, the probability of new housing constructions was disaggregated from the community level and scaled up to area units containing selected land-uses. ReHoSh simulated the local housing preferences and the future construction rates of residential land uses. The modeled supply of dwelling areas was divided by the potential dwelling areas of 2010. Subsequently, these potential dwelling areas were

assigned to selected land-use classes representing potential dwelling areas of the intercomparable European Urban Atlas. As a result, one received a map reflecting the semi-explicit urban weights. They finally enabled the implementation of three scenarios dealing with the change of individual housing preferences (Rq. 7).

5.7 "Sustainable Thinking" or "Dream of Owning a House" – Implementation of Urban Sprawl Scenarios in SLEUTH and ReHoSh

The integrated hybrid CA-MAS model was set up to geosimulate different scenarios of the future urban sprawl in the Ruhr addressing patterns and processes at once. The scenarios followed four criteria defined by relevance, credibility, legitimacy, and creativity. They should reveal major trends in the political and economic framework constraints influencing individual behavior alterations. Beside a "business as usual"-scenario, two simple scenarios were outlined: "sustainable thinking" and "dream of owning a house". "Sustainable thinking" captured the "30 ha goal" of daily land consumption and assumed that people try to implement the sustainable handling of the limited resource land. The other scenario "dream of owning a house" reflected the steady wish of families to own a house in sub- and exurban areas and dealt with the development of new settlement areas consisting of semi-detached buildings as one of the key drivers of urban sprawl in Germany.

The household preferences of ReHoSh acted as the set screws to answer the questions of "which quantitative and regional differences arise in the context of different dwelling types" (Rq. 7a) and "how will the spatial dynamics of urban sprawl change dependent on behavior alteration by private and public stakeholders" (Rq. 7b). The preferences for existent dwellings in the group of family-reflecting households as well as in the biggest group (1-2 pers, > 45 yrs.) were increased by +5 % for "sustainable thinking" and decreased by -5 % in "dream of owning a house". All other parameter settings of ReHoSh were maintained. The slight differences in the housing preferences led to partially strong variations in the resulting construction rates of new built-up areas with residential uses. Essen and Gelsenkirchen, for instance, were simulated to convert most of their potential dwelling areas already in the "business as usual"-scenario. This contrasted sharply with the "sustainable thinking"-scenario. Nearly all cities exclusively converted their potential dwelling areas in the scenario "dream of owning a house".

The scenario results were transferred to the maps of semi-explicit urban weights and introduced into UGMr-SVM for a simulation of urban sprawl until 2025. In 2005, the urban areas of the Ruhr had an extent of 132,012 ha. In the "business as usual"-scenario, they increased to 136,007 ha in 2025. The "sustainable thinking"-scenario reduced the growth rate from 2,273 ha to an extent of 134,285 ha. In contrast, the "dream of owning a house" evokes a rate of 8,129 ha and an extent of 140,141 ha. Merely a few cells were just simulated as "urban" in one single scenario. Higher growth rates even led to a more extensive urban land conversion in rather remote areas.

The spatial impacts were visualized with the concept of urban DNA and a digital petri dish. It is an idealized environment manifested as a grid image and consists of one urban cell, a concentric slope, one single linear road as well as the scenario probabilities. The probabilities built a linear transition which was divided lengthwise from west to east. Hence, the digital petri dish of an urban region uncovered the generic growth elements – similar to DNA – of the Ruhr. In doing so, research question 7c, namely "what spatial differences emerge in an abstract environment with perfect constraints and fundamental urban structure elements", could be answered. After 100 MC iterations during 20 years of urban sprawl, one was eventually able to observe the behavior of the urban CA under the MAS-defined conditions of the Ruhr's urban area. It revealed a tendency to edge growth and a high influence on the road network. Even low probabilities could not avoid the urban growth along the streets in the northern part of the synthetic region. In contrast, they avoided a sprawled disperse pattern as can be found in the southern part.

All in all, the integrated hybrid model of UGMr-SVM & ReHoSh combined the artificial intelligence of CA and MAS. Three different scenario assumptions could be captured. They formulated varying conditions, constraints, and driving factors of the macro-level influencing the micro-level behavior of the decision makers and stakeholders of the housing market of the Ruhr. The results are different supplies of new dwellings and thus spatial patterns and intensities of urban sprawl.

5.8 What's next? From Hybrid AI Prediction to Spatial Decision Support

In the course of this thesis and for the first time ever the CA SLEUTH was enhanced by using SVM. The MAS ReHoSh was calibrated and validated, and firstly integrated with SLEUTH into one hybrid modeling approach by applying the new concept of semi-explicit urban weights. So far, this is the only study coupling the AI techniques of CA and MAS to model urban growth of a polycentric German region *ad hoc* and to simulate individual decision making interacting on several organizational levels. UGMr is able to simulate emergence phenomena of urban patterns; SVM introduces driving factors of urban growth into the CA; ReHoSh again considers the supply-oriented factors of communities and housing demand due to the behavior alteration of the residents. Altogether, they address the complexity characteristics of urban systems in a reliable, valid, and reality-oriented manner.

Even though it was not the aim of this study to develop the "ideal" integrated model of urban land-use change, one can still compare the CA-MAS approach established in the thesis with the requirements listed in the introduction section (cf. Sect. 1.2.5). It can be seen that most of them are met while others are not. Accordingly, UGMr-SVM & ReHoSh incorporate a variety of physical elements, actors, processes and the housing market as one basic organizing principle of urban systems as well as interactions and feedbacks between multiple organizational levels of hierarchy. Moreover, the model combination simulates urban growth under conditions of demographic decline and economic shrinkage.

In contrast, the requirements that have not been met offer a perspective for future research within the field of hybrid geosimulation of complex urban systems in Germany. For example, an interaction with the transportation system has not been provided in a detailed manner. Indeed, the street network is part of the modeling procedure of SLEUTH and is addressed indirectly via the cost-weighted distance-related variables of the SVM model. Here, the interpretation of the driving factors is of course limited due to the disaggregation methods of the variables and should better be treated as location-specific characteristics. Again, it must be noted that the implemented CA is a sheer urban growth model. The phenomenon of urban perforation is not included yet it needs to be if the developed hybrid model approach should be applied for long-term analyses beyond the temporal dimension of this thesis. Another very important limitation is the focus on the housing market: Developments in industrial, retail or other urban uses are not directly included in ReHoSh. The same holds true for the inclusion of different socioeconomic statuses or lifestyles of the household agents in the MAS. Thus, the real-world housing preferences of residents would be simulated in a more sufficient and plausible manner. Finally, UGMr-SVM does not distinguish between different urban land uses but only between urban and non-urban areas based on their fraction of impervious surfaces. Future satellite systems may improve the base data input for spatially explicit urban growth modeling in terms of spatial, temporal, and semiotic resolution.

It can be concluded that all research questions could be answered successfully. By modeling from and to the pixel simultaneously, the CA-MAS approach captured the spatial pattern of urban growth as well as the processes of housing markets in shrinking urban areas. The results derived by the coupled power of both AI techniques may serve as valuable spatial decision support since they can be applied to the calculation of important key indices of urban sprawl in the shrinking region of the Ruhr: urban density, change in urban density, new urban area consumption, and the number of new dwellings in newly developed urban areas (SIEDENTOP & FINA, 2008). The integrated hybrid model of UGMr-SVM can be easily applied as well as comprehended in practice in terms of financial and human resources (HAASE et al., 2012). The relatively coarse resolution of 100 m makes the UGMr-SVM & ReHoSh and its results still a fruitful contribution to the state development plan (BREUER & JÜRGENS, 2001). The used modeling platforms of XULU and Repast are both written in the object-oriented programming language Java and are open-source licensed. Hence, this does not only facilitate a stronger coupling and integration of the models but also guarantees an introduction to the scientific community. This helps overcome the bottleneck of scientific computing (WILSON, 2006).

Against the backdrop of global change including a rapid and unprecedented urbanization in the developing countries, the availability of evaluative tools appears to be central. The pressure on our world resources increases daily so science and practice must intertwine more and more in order to direct the future development of the society, the economy, and the environment into sustainable channels. We do not model to predict the future but to change it!

References

- AERTS, J. C. J. H., CLARKE, K. C., & KEUPER, A. D. (2003). Testing Popular Visualization Techniques for Representing Model Uncertainty. Cartography and Geographic Information Science, 30(3), 249-261.
- AKIN, A., CLARKE, K. C., & BERBEROGLU, S. (2014). The impact of historical exclusion on the calibration of the SLEUTH urban growth model. International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation, 27(Part B), 156-168.
- AJZEN, I. (1985). From Intentions to Actions: A Theory of Planned Behavior. In J. KUHL & J. BECKMANN (Eds.), Action Control From Cognition to Behavior, 11-38.
- ALBERTI, M., & WADDELL, P. (2000). An integrated urban development and ecological simulation model. Integrated Assessment, 1, 215-227.
- ALCAMO, J., KOK, K., BUSCH, G., PRIESS, J. A., EICKHOUT, B., ROUNSEVELL, M., ROTHMANN, D. S. & HEISTERMANN, M. (2006). Searching for the Future of Land: Scenarios from the Local to Global Scale. In E. F. LAMBIN & H. J. GEIST (Eds.), Land-Use and Land-Cover Change: Local Processes and Global Impacts, 137-157.
- ALONSO, W. (1960). A Theory of the Urban Land Market. Papers in Regional Science, 6(1), 149-157.
- ALTMAN, D. G. (1990). Practical Statistics for Medical Research. London: Chapman & Hall.
- ANDERSON, P. W. (1972). More is Different Broken Symmetry and the Nature of the Hierarchical Structure of Science. Science, 177(4047), 393-396.
- ANTROP, M. (2004). Landscape change and the urbanization process in Europe. Landscape and Urban Planning, 67(1-4), 9-26.
- ARENTZ, O., EEKHOFF, J., & WOLFGRAMM, C. (2010). Zur Finanzmarktkrise: Die Rolle der Immobilienbewertung. Cologne: Institute for Economic Policy.
- ARNOLD, C. L., & Gibbons, C. J. (1996). Impervious Surface Coverage: The Emergence of a Key Environmental Indicator. Journal of the American Planning Association, 62(2), 243-258.
- AUGUST, P., BALMANN, A., BERGER, T., BOUSQUET, F., BRONDÍZIO, E., BROWN, D. G., COUCLELIS, H., DEADMAN, P., GOODCHILD, M. F. & GOTTS, N. M. (2001). Agent-Based Models of Land-Use and Land-Cover Change. Proceedings of a Special Workshop on Land-Use/ Land-Cover Change October 4-7, 2001, Irvine, California.
- BANZHAF, E., KINDLER, A., & HAASE, D. (2007). Monitoring, mapping and modelling urban decline: A multi-scale approach for Leipzig, Germany. EARSeL eProceedings, 6(2), 101-114.
- BARNSLEY, M. J., MOLLER-JENSEN, L., & BARR, S. L. (2003). Inferring Urban Land Use by Spatial and Structural Pattern Recognition. In J.-P. DONNAY, M. J. BARNSLEY, & P. A. LONGLEY (Eds.), Remote Sensing and Urban Analysis, 115-144.
- BARREDO, J. I., LAVALLE, C., KASANKO, M., DEMICHELI, L., & MCCORMICK, N. (2003). Sustainable Urban and Regional Planning: The MOLAND Activities on Urban Scenario Modelling and Forecast. Luxemburg: EC.
- BATTY, M. (2005). Cities and Complexity: Understanding Cities with Cellular Automata, Agent-Based Models, and Fractals. Boston: The MIT Press.
- BATTY, M. (2008). Fifty years of urban modeling: macro-statics to micro-dynamics. In S. ALBEVERIO, D. ANDREY, P. GIORDANO, & A. VANCHERI (Eds.), The dynamics of complex urban systems, 1-20.
- BATTY, M., & XIE, Y. (1997). Possible urban automata. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 24(2), 175-192.
- BATTY, M., BARROS, J., & JÚNIOR, S. A. (2006). Cities: continuity, transformation and emergence. In E. GARNSEY & J. MCGLADE (Eds.), Complexity and co-evolution: continuity and change in socio-economic systems, 61-76.

- BBSR (2012). Trends der Siedlungsflächenentwicklung. Status quo und Projektion 2030. BBSR-Analysen KOMPAKT. Bonn: Bundesinstitut für Bau-, Stadt- und Raumforschung (BBSR) im Bundesamt für Bauwesen und Raumordnung.
- BECKMANN, K. J., BRÜGGEMANN, U., GRÄFE, J., HUBER, F., MEINERS, H., MIEHT, P., MOECKEL, R., MÜHLHANS, H., RINDSFÜSER, G., SCHAUB, H., SCHRADER, R., SCHÜRMANN, C., SCHWARZE, B., SPIEKERMANN, K., STRAUCH, D., SPAHN, M., WAGNER, P. & WEGENER, M. (2007). ILUMASS: Integrated Land-Use Modelling and Transport System Simulation. Final Report. Berlin. Retrieved from http://www.spiekermann-wegener.de/pro/pdf/ILUMASS_Endbericht.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04).
- BECKMANN, G. (2011). Anteil der Siedlungs- und Verkehrsfläche an der Katasterfläche 1992 und 2009 im Bundesgebiet. Bonn: BBSR. Retrieved from http://www.bbsr.bund.de/BBSR/DE/Raumbeobachtung/AktuelleErgebnisse/Raum entwickRaum/Suv_1/downloads.html (last access: 2014-04-04).
- BENENSON, I., KHARBASH, V., XIE, Y., & BROWN, D. G. (2005). Geographic Automata: From Paradigm to Software and Back to Paradigm. Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on GeoComputation University of Michigan., United States of America 31 July - 3 August 2005. Retrieved from http://www.geocomputation.org/2005/Benenson.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04).
- BENENSON, I., & TORRENS, P. M. (2004). Geosimulation: Automata-Based Modeling of Urban Phenomena. West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons.
- BETHELL, T. (2006). The search for artificial intelligence. American Spectator, 39(6), 26-35.
- BLOTEVOGEL, H. H. (2006). Gemeindetypisierung Nordrhein-Westfalens nach demographischen Merkmalen. In R. DANIELZYK & H. KILPER (Eds.), Räumliche Konsequenzen des Demographischen Wandels Teil 8: Demographischer Wandel in ausgewählten Regionaltypen Nordrhein-Westfalens - Herausforderungen und Chancen für die regionale Politik, 17-33.
- BLUM, W. E. H. (2001). Flächenverbrauch und Auswirkungen auf die Ökologische Bodennutzung. In UMWELTBUNDESAMT ÖSTERREICH (Ed.), Versiegelt Österreich? Der Flächenverbrauch und seine Eignung als Indikator für Umweltbeeinträchtigungen, Wien, 15. März 2001, 74-79.
- BMVBS/BBSR (2009). Einflussfaktoren der Neuinanspruchnahme von Flächen. Forschungen 139. Bonn: Bundesministerium für Verkehr, Bau und Stadtentwicklung (BMVBS) und Bundesinstitut für Bau-, Stadt- und Raumforschung (BBSR).
- BORISPLUS.NRW (Eds.). (2012). Gutachterausschüsse für Grundstückswerte in NRW.
- BRIASSOULIS, H. (2000). Analysis of Land Use Change: Theoretical and Modeling Approaches. Morgantown: The Web Book of Regional Science. Retrieved from http://www.rri.wvu.edu/WebBook/Briassoulis/contents.htm (last access: 2014-04-04).
- BREUER, T., & JÜRGENS, C. (2001). Bemerkungen zum Einsatz von satellitengetragenen Fernerkundungsverfahren in Raumordnung und Landesplanung. In Fernerkundung durch Satelliten- und Flugzeugaufnahmen für die Raumordnung. Kolloquium 2000 der LAG Bayern in Bayreuth, 61-65.
- BROWN, D. G., WALKER, R., MANSON, S., & SETO, K. (2004). Modeling Land Use and Land Cover Change. In G. GUTMAN, A. C. JANETOS, C. O. JUSITCE, E. F. MORAN, J. F. MUSTARD, R. R. RINDFUSS, D. SKOLE, B. L. TURNER II (Eds.), Land Change Science -Observing, Monitoring and Understanding Trajectories of Change on the Earth's Surface, 395-410.
- BUCHER, H. J., & SCHLÖMER, C. (2003). Der demographische Wandel und seine Wohnungsmarktrelevanz. vhw Forum Wohneigentum, 3, 121-126.
- BUNDESREGIERUNG. (2002). Perspektiven für Deutschland unsere Strategie für eine Nachhaltige Entwicklung. Berlin: Bundesregierung.

- BUNDESREGIERUNG. (2004). Perspektiven für Deutschland unsere Strategie für eine Nachhaltige Entwicklung. Fortschrittsbericht 2004. Berlin: Bundesregierung.
- BURGES, C. J. C. (1998). A Tutorial on Support Vector Machines for Pattern Recognition. Data Mining and Knowledge Discovery, 2, 121-167.
- BURGESS, E. W., PARK, R. E., & MCKENZIE, R. D. (1925). The City. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. Retrieved from http://www.press.uchicago.edu/ucp/books/book/chicago/C/bo3636460.html (last access: 2014-04-04).
- CERVERO, R. (2000). Shapeless, spread out, skipped over and scattershot sprawl sweeps the globe. World Paper, March / April, 5-6.
- CHAUDHURI, G., & CLARKE, K. C. (2013). The SLEUTH Land Use Change Model: A Review. International Journal of Environmental Resources Research, 1(1), 88-104.
- CHRISTALLER, W. (1933). Die zentralen Orte in Süddeutschland. Eine ökonomischgeographische Untersuchung über die Gesetzmäßigkeit der Verbreitung und Entwicklung der Siedlungen mit städtischer Funktion. Jena: Wissenschaftliche Buchgesellschaft.
- CLARKE, K. C. (2004). The limits of simplicity: toward geocomputational honesty in urban modeling. Proceedings of the 7th International Conference on GeoComputation University of Southampton, United Kingdom 8 - 10 September 2003, 215-232.
- CLARKE, K. C., HOPPEN, S., & GAYDOS, L. (1997). A self-modifying cellular automaton model of historical urbanization in the San Francisco Bay area. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 24, 247-262.
- CLIFFORD, N. J. (2008). Models in geography revisited. Geoforum, 39(2), 675-686.
- CONGALTON, R. G. (1991). A Review of Assessing the Accuracy of Classifications of Remotely Sensed Data. Remote Sensing of Environment, 37, 35-46.
- CORTES, C., & VAPNIK, V. (1995). Support-vector networks. Machine learning, 20(3), 273-297.
- COSTANZA, R., & Maxwell, T. (1991). Spatial ecosystem modelling using parallel processors. Ecological Modelling, 58(1-4), 159-183.
- COUCH, C., KARECHA, J., NUISSL, H., & RINK, D. (2005). Decline and sprawl: an evolving type of urban development observed in Liverpool and Leipzig. European Planning Studies, 13(1), 117-136.
- COUCLELIS, H. (1989). Macrostructure and microbehavior in a metropolitan area. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 16(2), 141-154.
- COUCLELIS, H. (2001). Why I no longer work with Agents. In Meeting the Challenge of Complexity Proceedings of a Special Workshop on Land-Use/Land-Cover Change October 4-7, 2001, Irvine, California CIPEC Collaborative Report CCR-3, 14-16.
- COUCLELIS, H. (2009). Computational human geography. In R. KITCHIN & N. THRIFT (Eds.), International Encyclopedia of Human Geography, 245-250.
- DANIELZYK, R. (2006). Demographische Entwicklungen in Nordrhein-Westfalen. Befunde -Prognosen - Erklärungsansätze. In Räumliche Konsequenzen des Demographischen Wandels Teil 8: Demographischer Wandel in ausgewählten Regionaltypen Nordrhein-Westfalens - Herausforderungen und Chancen für die regionale Politik, 8-16.
- DIETZEL, C., & CLARKE, K. C. (2007). Toward optimal calibration of the SLEUTH land use change model. Transactions in GIS, 11(1), 29-45.
- DITTRICH-WESBUER, A., FÖBKER, S. & OSTERHAGE, F. (2008): Demographic Change and Migration in City Regions: Results from Two German Case Studies. In: Zeitschrift für Bevölkerungswissenschaft 3(3-4), S. 315-350.
- DOSCH, F., & BECKMANN, G. (2001). Trends, Szenarien und Indikatoren des Flächenverbrauchs in Deutschland. In UMWELTBUNDESAMT ÖSTERREICH (Ed.), Versiegelt Österreich? Der Flächenverbrauch und seine Eignung als Indikator für Umweltbeeinträchtigungen, Wien, 15. März 2001, 18-25.

- DOUBEK, C. (2001). Die Zersiedelung und ihre direkten Folgekosten für technische und soziale Infrastruktur. In UMWELTBUNDESAMT ÖSTERREICH (Ed.), Versiegelt Österreich? Der Flächenverbrauch und seine Eignung als Indikator für Umweltbeeinträchtigungen, Wien, 15. März 2001, 48-53.
- DRANSFELD, E. (2007). Grundstückswertermittlung im Stadtumbau: Verkehrswertermittlung bei Schrumpfung und Leerstand. Bonn: BMVBS/BBR.
- DRUCKER, H., WU, D., & VAPNIK, V. N. (1999). Support vector machines for spam categorization. IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks, 10(5), 1048 -1054.
- EUROPEAN ENVIRONMENT AGENCY (EEA) (1999) (Ed.). Environment in the European Union at the turn of the century. Copenhagen: European Environment Agency.
- EEA (Ed.) (2006). Urban sprawl in Europe: The ignored challenge. Luxembourg: Office for Official Publications of the European Communities.
- FLEISS, J. L., LEVIN, B., & PAIK, M. C. (2004). The Measurement of Interrater Agreement. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- FONTAINE, C. M., & ROUNSEVELL, M. D. A. (2009). An agent-based approach to model future residential pressure on a regional landscape. Landscape Ecology, 24(9), 1237-1254.
- FORRESTER, J. W. (1969). Urban dynamics. Waltham: Pegasus Communications.
- GAZULIS, N., & CLARKE, K. C. (2006). Exploring the DNA of Our Regions: Classification of Outputs from the SLEUTH Model. In S. E. YACOUBI, B. CHOPARD, & S. BANDINI (Eds.), Cellular Automata, 462-471.
- GEIST, H., MCCONNELL, W., LAMBIN, E. F., MORAN, E., ALVES, D., & RUDEL, T. (2006). Causes and Trajectories of Land-Use/Cover Change. In E. F. LAMBIN & H. GEIST (Eds.), Land-Use and Land-Cover Change, 41-70.
- GEOGHEGAN, J., PRITCHARD jr., L. P., OGNEVA-HIMMELBERGER, Y., CHOWDHURY, R. R., SANDERSON, S., & TURNER II, B. L. (1998). "Socializing the Pixel" and "Pixelizing the Social" in Land-Use and Land-Cover Change. In D. LIVERMAN, E. F. MORAN, R. R. RINDFUSS, & P. C. STERN (Eds.), People and Pixels: Linking Remote Sensing and Social Science, 51-69.
- GESTEL, T. V., SUYKENS, J. A. K., BAESTAENS, D., LAMBRECHTS, A., LANCKRIET, G., VANDAELE, B., MOOR, B. D., et al. (2001). Financial Time Series Prediction using Least Squares Support Vector Machines within the Evidence Framework. IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks, 12(4).
- GLOBAL LAND PROJECT (GLP). (2005). Science Plan and Implementation Strategy. Stockholm: IGBP Secretaria. Retrieved from http://www.igbp.net/download/18.5831d9ad13275d51c098000344/1376383092720/ NL55.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04).
- GOETZKE, R. (2012). Entwicklung eines fernerkundungsgestützten Modellverbundes zur Simulation des urban-ruralen Landnutzungswandels in Nordrhein-Westfalen. Hamburg: disserta Verlag.
- GOETZKE, R., & JUDEX, M. (2011). Simulation of urban land-use change in North Rhine-Westphalia (Germany) with the Java-based modeling platform Xulu. In A. KOCH & P. MANDL (Eds.), Modeling and Simulating Urban Processes, 99-116.
- GOETZKE, R., OVER, M., & BRAUN, M. (2006). A method to map land-use change and urban growth in North Rhine-Westphalia (Germany). Proceedings of the 2nd Workshop of the EARSeL SIG on Land Use and Land Cover, 102-110.
- GOUYET, J.-F. (1996). Physics and fractal structures. Paris: Springer.
- GRIFFITHS, P., HOSTERT, P., GRUEBNER, O., & VAN DER LINDEN, S. (2010). Mapping megacity growth with multi-sensor data. Remote Sensing of Environment, 114(2), 426-439.
- GRILLMAYER, R., WOSS, M., SCHACHT, H., & VÖLK, F. (2001). Baulandverteilung und Hauptverkehrsachsen als Barrieren für größere Säugetiere. In UMWELTBUNDESAMT

ÖSTERREICH (Ed.), Versiegelt Österreich? Der Flächenverbrauch und seine Eignung als Indikator für Umweltbeeinträchtigungen, Wien, 15. März 2001, 63-74.

- GRÜBER-TÖPFER, W., KAMP-MURBÖCK, M., & MIELKE, B. (2008)². Demographische Entwicklung in NRW. In R. DANIELZYK, C. MEYER, & W. GRÜBER-TÖPFER (Eds.), Demographischer Wandel in Nordrhein-Westfalen, 7-31.
- GUO, Q., KELLY, M., & GRAHAM, C. H. (2005). Support vector machines for predicting distribution of Sudden Oak Death in California. Ecological Modelling, 182(1), 75-90.
- HAASE, D., HAASE, A., KABISCH, N., KABISCH, S., & Rink, D. (2012). Actors and factors in land-use simulation: The challenge of urban shrinkage. Environmental Modelling & Software, 35, 92-103.
- HAASE, D., LAUTENBACH, S., & SEPPELT, R. (2010). Modeling and simulating residential mobility in a shrinking city using an agent-based approach. Environmental Modelling & Software, 25(10), 1225-1240.
- HÄGERSTRAND, T. (1967). The Computer and the Geographer. Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers, (42), 1-19.
- HANNEMANN, C. (2002). "Schrumpfende Städte ": Überlegungen zur Konjunktur einer vernachlässigten Entwicklungsoption für Städte. Infobrief Stadt, 2030, 3-8.
- HARRIS, C. D., & ULLMAN, E. L. (1945). The Nature of Cities. The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 242(1), 7-17.
- HAUGER, G. (2001). Ökologische Bewertung der Flächeninanspruchnahme durch Verkehrsinfrastruktur. In UMWELTBUNDESAMT ÖSTERREICH (Ed.), Versiegelt Österreich? Der Flächenverbrauch und seine Eignung als Indikator für Umweltbeeinträchtigungen, Wien, 15. März 2001, 53-63.
- HÄUSLER, A. (2011). Stadtmonitoring plus Dynamische Strukturmuster städtischer Räume. Bonn: Universitäts- und Landesbibliothek Bonn.
- HAYNES, K. E., & FOTHERINGHAM, A. S. (1984). Gravity and Spatial Interaction Models. Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications.
- HEIMPOLD, G., & EBERT, M. (2012). 5. Konferenz "Analysen und Politik für Ostdeutschlandaus der Forschung des IWH "- ein Bericht. Wirtschaft im Wandel, 18, 60-67.
- HEINEBERG, H. (2014)⁴. Stadtgeographie. Paderborn: Schöningh.
- HEROLD, M., MENZ, G., & CLARKE, K. C. (2001). Remote Sensing and Urban Growth Models - Demands and Perspectives. Regensburger Geographische Schriften, 35, 1-10.
- HESSE, R., & Rauh, J. (2003). "Angebot" und "Nachfrage" im Einzelhandel: Multiagentensysteme zur Simulation von Konsumentenverhalten und der Shopping-Center-Planungen. In A. KOCH & P. MANDL, (Eds.), Multi-Agenten-Systeme in der Geographie 65-89.
- HILBER, C. A. L. (2007). Der Einfluss von Preisänderungen auf Angebot und Nachfrage von Immobilien: Theorie, empirische Evidenz und Implikationen. Zeitschrift für Immobilienökonomie, 7, 5-20.
- HILFERINK, M., & RIETVELD, P. (1999). Land Use Scanner: An integrated GIS based model for long term projections of land use in urban and rural areas. Journal of Geographical Systems, 1(2), 155-177.
- HIRSCHLE, M., & SCHÜRT, A. (2008). Suburbanisierung... und kein Ende in Sicht? Intraregionale Wanderungen und Wohnungsmärkte. Informationen zur Raumentwicklung, 3/4, 211-226.
- HOMMEL, M. (1984). Raumnutzungskonflikte am Nordrand des Ruhrgebietes. Erdkunde, 38(2), 114-124.
- HOSTERT, P. (2007). Advances in Urban Remote Sensing: Examples From Berlin (Germany). In D. M. NETZBAND, D. W. L. STEFANOV, & P. C. REDMAN (Eds.), Applied Remote Sensing for Urban Planning, Governance and Sustainability, 37-51.
- HOYMANN, J., DOSCH, F., & BECKMANN, G. (2012). Trends der Siedlungsflächenentwicklung. Status quo und Projektion 2030. Bonn: BBSR-Analysen KOMPAKT.

- HOYT, H. (1939). The Structure and Growth of Residential Areas in American Cities. Washington: Federal Housing Administration.
- Hsu, C.-W., CHANG, C.-C., & LIN, C.-J. (2010). A Practical Guide to Support Vector Classification. Taipei: Department of Computer Science National Taiwan University. Retrieved from http://www.csie.ntu.edu.tw/~cjlin/papers/guide/guide.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04)
- HUANG, B., XIE, C., & TAY, R. (2010). Support vector machines for urban growth modeling. GeoInformatica, 14(1), 83-99.
- HUGHES, G. F. (1968): On the mean accuracy of statistical pattern recognizers. IEEE Transactions on Information Theory, 14(1), 55-63.
- HULLMANN, A. & CLOOS, B. (2002). Mobilität und Verkehrsverhalten der Ausbildungs- und Berufspendlerinnen und -pendler. Landesamt für Datenverarbeitung und Statistik Nordrhein-Westfalen. Düsseldorf.
- HUNT, J. D., KRIGER, D. S., & MILLER, E. J. (2005). Current operational urban land-usetransport modelling frameworks: A review. Transport Reviews, 25(3), 329-376.
- IPCC. (2012) (Ed.). Renewable energy sources and climate change mitigation: special report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. New york: Cambridge university press.
- IT NRW (Eds.) (2013). Landesdatenbank NRW. Landesdatenbank NRW.
- JAIN, A., & SCHMITHALS, J. (2009). Motive für die Wanderung von West- nach Ostdeutschland und Rückkehrtypen. In I. CASSENS, M. LUY, & R. SCHOLZ (Eds.), Die Bevölkerung in Ost- und Westdeutschland, 313-333.
- JUDEX, M. (2008). Modellierung der Landnutzungsdynamik in Zentralbenin mit dem XULU-Framework. Bonn.
- KABISCH, S., HAASE, A., & HAASE, D. (2006). Beyond growth urban development in shrinking cities as a challenge for modeling approaches. IEMSS Annual Conference.
- KALTER, F. (1997). Wohnortwechsel in Deutschland. Opladen: Leske & Budrich.
- KISTENMACHER, H. (2001). Ursachen und räumliche Wirkungen der Suburbanisierung. In ARL Arbeitsmaterial 276, 17-30.
- KLIJN, J. A. (2004). Driving forces behind landscape transformation in Europe, from a conceptual approach to policy options. In R. H. G. JONGMAN (Ed.), The New Dimensions of the European Landscape, 201-218.
- KNAPP, W. (1997). Perspektiven des Bonner Raums in der Europäischen Metropolregion Rhein-Ruhr - Von der "Hauptstadtregion Bonn/Rhein-Sieg zur "Bundesstadt" in der Städte-Region. Berichte zur deutschen Landeskunde, 71(2), S.207-227.
- KOCH, A. (2003). Sozialgeographische agentenbasierte Geosimulation Zur Komplementarität von Raumsemantik und Raummodell. In A. KOCH & P. MANDL, (Eds.), Multi-Agenten-Systeme in der Geographie, 35-65.
- KOCH, A., & MANDL, P. (2003). Einleitung zum Thema "Multi-Agenten-Systeme in der Geographie". In A. KOCH & P. MANDL, (Eds.), Multi-Agenten-Systeme in der Geographie, 1-5.
- KOOMEN, E., & BORSBOOM-VAN BEURDEN, J. (2011). Land-Use Modelling in Planning Practice. Dordrecht: Springer.
- KROLL, F., & HAASE, D. (2010). Does demographic change affect land use patterns? A case study from Germany. Land Use Policy, 27(3), 726-737.
- LAG 21 (Ed.). (2008). Flächenmanagement als partizipativer Prozess einer nachhaltigen Stadtentwicklung Dokumentation. Schwerte.
- LAMBIN, E. F., TURNER, B. L., GEIST, H. J., AGBOLA, S. B., ANGELSEN, A., BRUCE, J. W., COOMES, O.T., DIRZO, R., FISCHER, G., FOLKE, C., GEORGE, P.S., HOMEWOOD, K., IMBERNON, J., LEEMANS, R., LI, X., MORAN, E.F., MORTIMORE, M., RAMAKRISHNAN, P.S., RICHARDS, J.F., SKÅNES, H., STEFFEN, W., STONE, G.D., SVEDIN, U., VELDKAMP, T.A., VOGEL, C. & XU, J. (2001). The causes of land-use and land-cover change: moving beyond the myths. Global Environmental Change, 11(4), 261-269.

- LAMBIN, E. F., & GEIST, H. J. (2006). Introduction: Local Processes with Global Impacts. In E. F. Lambin & H. J. Geist (Eds.), Land-Use and Land-Cover Change: Local Processes and Global Impacts, 1-8.
- LANDIS, J. R. (2001). CUF, CUF II, and CURBA: A Family of Spatially Explicit Urban Growth and Land-Use Policy Simulation Models. In R. BRAIL & R. KLOSTERMANN (Eds.), Planning Support Systems: Integrating Geographic Information Systems, Models, and Visualization Tools, 159-200.
- LANDIS, J. R., & KOCH, G. G. (1977). The Measurement of Observer Agreement for Categorical Data. Biometrics, 33(1), 159-174.
- LANGFORD, M., & UNWIN, D. J. (1994). Generating and mapping population density surfaces within a geographical information system. The Cartographic journal, 31(1), 21-26.
- LAUF, S., HAASE, D., HOSTERT, P., LAKES, T., & KLEINSCHMIT, B. (2012a). Uncovering landuse dynamics driven by human decision-making - A combined model approach using cellular automata and system dynamics. Environmental Modelling & Software, 27-28, 71-82.
- LAUF, S., HAASE, D., SEPPELT, R., & SCHWARZ, N. (2012b). Simulating demography and housing demand in an urban region under scenarios of growth and shrinkage. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 39(2), 229-246.
- LAUX, H. D. & H. ZEPP (1998). Bonn und seine Region Geoökologische Grundlagen, historische Entwicklung und Zukunftsperspektiven. In STIEHL, E. (Eds.): Die Stadt Bonn und ihr Umland - Ein geographischer Exkursionsführer, 9-32.
- LAVALLE, C., DEMICHELI, L., & KASANKO, M. (2002). Towards an urban atlas: Assessment of spatial data on 25 European cities and urban areas European Environment Agency (EEA). Brussels: EEA.
- LEE, D. B. (1973). Requiem for large-scale models. Journal of the American Institute of Planners, 39, 163-178.
- LESSCHEN, J. P., VERBURG, P. H., & STAAL, S. J. (2005). Statistical methods for analysing the spatial dimension of changes in land use and farming systems. Wageningen: LUCC Report Series 7 (IGBP).
- LIGTENBERG, A., BREGT, A. K., & VAN LAMMEREN, R. (2001). Multi-actor-based land use modelling: spatial planning using agents. Landscape and Urban Planning, 56(1-2), 21-33.
- LIGMANN-ZIELINSKA, A., & JANKOWSKI, P. (2007). Agent-based models as laboratories for spatially explicit planning policies. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 34(2), 316-335.
- LIU, Y., KONG, X., LIU, Y., & CHEN, Y. (2013). Simulating the Conversion of Rural Settlements to Town Land Based on Multi-Agent Systems and Cellular Automata. PLoS ONE, 8(11).
- LOCHL, M., BURGLE, M., & AXHAUSEN, K. W. (2007). Implementierung des integrierten Flächennutzungsmodells UrbanSim fur den Grossraum Zurich: Ein Erfahrungsbericht. DISP-Zürich, 168, 13-25.
- LOIBL, W., & PETERS-ANDERS, J. (2003). Transition von suburbanen und ländlichen Landschaften und deren Simulation mit Agenten. In A. KOCH & P. MANDL, (Eds.), Multi-Agenten-Systeme in der Geographie, 89-123.
- LOIBL, W., & TOETZER, T. (2003). Modeling growth and densification processes in suburban regions-simulation of landscape transition with spatial agents. Environmental Modelling & Software, 18(6), 553-563.
- LÖSCH, A. (1940). Die räumliche Ordnung der Wirtschaft: Eine Untersuchung über Standort, Wirtschaftsgebiete und internationalen Handel. Jena: Fischer.
- LOWRY, I. S. (1964). A Model of Metropolis. Santa Monica: Rand Corporation.
- MACAL, C. M., & NORTH, M. J. (2010). Tutorial on agent-based modelling and simulation. Journal of Simulation, 4(3), 151-162.

- MAHINY, A. S., & CLARKE, K. C. (2012). Guiding SLEUTH land-use/land-cover change modeling using multicriteria evaluation: towards dynamic sustainable land-use planning. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 39(5), 925-944.
- MANDL, P. (2000). Geo-Simulation-Experimentieren und Problemlösen mit GIS-Modellen. In J. STROBL, T. BLASCHKE, & G. GRIESEBNER (Eds.), Beiträge zum AGIT-Symposium Salzburg, 345-356.
- MANDL, P. (2003). Multi-Agenten-Simulation und Raum Spielwiese oder tragfähiger Modellierungsansatz in der Geographie? In A. Koch & P. Mandl, (Eds.), Multi-Agenten-Systeme in der Geographie, 5-35.
- MANKIW, N. G., & TAYLOR, M. P. (2004)⁵. Grundzüge der Volkswirtschaftslehre. Stuttgart: Schäffer-Poeschel Verlag.
- MATTHEWS, R. B., GILBERT, N. G., ROACH, A., POLHILL, J. G., & GOTTS, N. M. (2007). Agent-based land-use models: a review of applications. Landscape Ecology, 22(10), 1447-1459.
- MAYR, A. & K. TEMLITZ (2006). Nordrhein-Westfalen ein landeskundlicher Überblick. Geographische Rundschau 58(1), 4-10.
- MBWSV (Ed.). (2013). Muster-Einführungserlass zum Gesetz zur Stärkung der Innenentwicklung in den Städten und Gemeinden und weiteren Fortentwicklung des Städtebaurechts. Düsseldorf: Ministerium für Bauen, Wohnen, Stadtentwicklung und Verkehr des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen (MBWSV NRW).
- MCINTOSH, B. S., GIUPPONI, C., VOINOV, A. A., SMITH, C., MATTHEWS, K. B., MONTICINO, M., KOLKMANN, M. J., CROSSMAN, N., VAN ITTERSUM, M., HAASE, D., HAASE, A., MYSIAK, J., GROOT, J. C. J., SIEBER, S., VERWEIJ, P., QUINN, N., WAEGER, P., GABER, N., HEPTING, D., SCHOLTEN, H., SULIS, A., VAN DELDEN, H., GADDIS, E. & ASSAF, H. (2008). Bridging the Gaps Between Design and Use: Developing Tools to Support Environmental Management and Policy. In A. A. VOINOV & A. E. RIZZOLI (Eds.), Environmental Modelling, Software and Decision Support 3, 33-48).
- MEIRICH, S. (2008). Mapping Guide for a European Urban Atlas. Brussels: GSE Land Consortium.
- MENARD, S. (2001). Applied Logistic Regression Analysis (Quantitative Applications in the Social Sciences). London: Sage Publications.
- MENNIS, J. & HULTGREN, T. (2005). Dasymetric mapping for disaggregating coarse resolution population data. Proceedings of the 22nd Annual International Cartographic Conference, 9-16.
- MESSINA, J. P., EVANS, T. P., MANSON, S. M., SHORTRIDGE, A. M., DEADMAN, P. J., & VERBURG, P. H. (2008). Complex systems models and the management of error and uncertainty. Journal of Land Use Science, 3(1), 11-25.
- MEWES, T. (2011): The impact of the spectral dimension of hyperspectral datasets on plant disease detection. Bonn: ULB.
- MIELKE, B., & MÜNTER, A. (2008)². Demographischer Wandel und Flächeninanspruchnahme. In R. DANIELZYK, C. MEYER, & W. GRÜBER-TÖPFER (Eds.), Demographischer Wandel in Nordrhein-Westfalen, 58-64.
- MILLENIUM ECOSYSTEM ASSESSMENT. (2005). Ecosystems and Human Well-Being: Synthesis. Washington: Island Press.
- MILLER, E. J., DOUGLAS HUNT, J., ABRAHAM, J. E., & SALVINI, P. A. (2004). Microsimulating urban systems. Computers, Environment and Urban Systems, 28(1-2), 9-44.
- MOECKEL, R., SCHWARZE, B., SPIEKERMANN, K., & WEGENER, M. (2007). Simulating interactions between land use, transport and environment. Proceedings of the 11th World Conference on Transport Research. Berkeley, CA: University of California at Berkeley.
- MOUNTRAKIS, G., IM, J., & OGOLE, C. (2011). Support vector machines in remote sensing: A review. ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing, 66(3), 247-259.

- MUNLV (Ed.). (2009). Umweltbericht NRW 2009. Düsseldorf: Ministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz, Landwirtschaft und Verbraucherschutz (MUNLV NRW).
- MUNLV (Ed.). (2013). Umweltbericht NRW 2013. Düsseldorf: Ministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz, Landwirtschaft und Verbraucherschutz (MUNLV NRW).
- MWEIMH (Ed.) (2007). Erhalten und gestalten Freiräume und Kulturlandschaften in Nordrhein-Westfalen. Bericht zur Stärkung der Freiraumplanung in Nordrhein-Westfalen. Düsseldorf: inisteriums für Wirtschaft, Energie, Industrie, Mittelstand und Handwerk des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen (MWEIMH NRW).
- NAGEL, K., RICKERT, M., SIMON, P. M., & PIECK, M. (2000). The Dynamics of Iterated Transportation Simulations. Santa Fe: SFI Working Papers.
- NARA, A., & TORRENS, P. M. (2005). Simulating Inner City Gentrification Using Hybrid Models of Cellular Automata and Multi-Agent Systems. Salt Lake City: Dept. of Geography, University of Utah.
- NGUYEN, M. H. & F. DE LA TORRE (2010): Optimal feature selection for support vector machines. Pattern Recognition, 43(3), 584-591.
- OKWUASHI, O., MCCONCHIE, J., NWILO, P., & EYO, E. (2009). Stochastic GIS cellular automata for land use change simulation: application of a kernel based model. Proceedings of the 10th International Conference on GeoComputation University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia. 30 November - 02 December 2009, 1-7.
- OREKAN, V. (2007). Implementation of the local land-use and land-cover change model CLUE-s for Central Benin by using socio-economic and remote sensing data. Bonn: Universitäts- und Landesbibliothek Bonn.
- OVERMARS, K. P., DE KONING, G. H. J., & VELDKAMP, A. (2003). Spatial autocorrelation in multi-scale land use models. Ecological Modelling, 164(2-3), 257-270.
- PLATT, J. C. (1999). Probabilistic Outputs for Support Vector Machines and Comparisons to Regularized Likelihood Methods. Advances in Large Margin Classifiers, 61-74.
- POELMANS, L., & VAN ROMPAEY, A. (2010). Complexity and performance of urban expansion models. Computers, Environment and Urban Systems, 34(1), 17-27.
- PONTIUS JR. R. G. (2000). Quantification Error Versus Location Error in Comparison of Categorical Maps. Photogrammetric Engineering and Remote Sensing, 66(8), 1011-1016.
- PONTIUS, JR. R. G., BOERSMA, W., CASTELLA, J.-C., CLARKE, K., NIJS, T., DIETZEL, C., DUAN, Z., FOTSING, E., GOLDSTEIN, N., KOK, K., KOOMEN, E., LIPPITT, C., MCCONNEL, W., SOOD, A.M., PIJANOWKSI, B., PITHADIA, S., SWEENEY, S., TRUNG, T., VELDKAMP, A. & VERBURG, P. (2008). Comparing the input, output, and validation maps for several models of land change. The Annals of Regional Science, 42(1), 11-37.
- PONTIUS JR. R. G., & MALIZIA, N. R. (2004). Effect of category aggregation on map comparison. In M. J. EGENHOFER, C. FRESKA, & H. J. MILLER (Eds.), GIScience 2004, 251-268.
- PONTIUS JR, R. G., & SCHNEIDER, L. C. (2001). Land-cover change model validation by an ROC method for the Ipswich watershed, Massachusetts, USA. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 85(1-3), 239-248.
- PONTIUS, JR. R. G., HUFFAKER, D., & DENMAN, K. (2004). Useful techniques of validation for spatially explicit land-change models. Ecological Modelling, 179(4), 445-461.
- RAFIEE, R., MAHINY, A. S., KHORASANI, N., DARVISHSEFAT, A. A., & DANEKAR, A. (2009). Simulating urban growth in Mashad City, Iran through the SLEUTH model (UGM). Cities, 26(1), 19-26.
- RAILSBACK, S. F., LYTINEN, S. L., & JACKSON, S. K. (2006). Agent-based Simulation Platforms: Review and Development Recommendations. SIMULATION, 82(9), 609-623.
- RAMANKUTTY, N., GRAUMLICH, L., ACHARD, F., Alves, D., CHHABRA, A., DEFRIES, R. S., FOLEY, J. A., GEIST, H., HOUGHTON, R. A., GOLDEWIJK, K. K., LAMBIN, E. F.,

MILLINGTON, A., RASMUSSEN, K., REID, R. S. & TURNER II, B. L. (2006). Global Land-Cover Change: Recent Progress, Remaining Challenges. In E. F. LAMBIN & H. GEIST (Eds.), Land-Use and Land-Cover Change, 9-39.

- RAUH, J., SCHENK, T.A., & SCHRÖDL, D. (2012). The simulated consumer An agent-based approach to shopping behaviour. Erdkunde, 66(1), 13-25.
- REGIONALVERBAND RUHR (Eds.). (2011). ruhrFIS-Flächeninformationssystem Ruhr. Erhebung der Siedlungsflächenreserven 2011 in den Flächennutzungsplänen und im regionalen Flächennutzungsplan. Essen: metropeleruhr.
- RIENOW, A., & GOETZKE, R. (2011). Towards an Assessment of the Spatio-Temporal Development of European Cities A Comparative Analysis Using CORINE Land Cover Data and Urban Growth Modeling. 4th Workshop on Land Use & Land Cover, June 01 - 03, 2011, Prague, Czech Republic. Retrieved from http://www.conferences.earsel.org/abstract/show/2573 (last access: 2014-04-04)
- RIENOW, A., & GOETZKE, R. (2014). Supporting SLEUTH Enhancing a Cellular Automaton with Support Vector Machines for Urban Growth Modeling. Computers, Environment and Urban Systems, doi 10.1016j.compenvurbsys.2014.05.001
- RIENOW, A., & STENGER, D. (2014). Geosimulation of Urban Growth and Demographic Decline in the Ruhr- A Case Study for 2025 using the Artificial Intelligence of Cells and Agents. Journal of Geographical Systems, 16(3), 311-342.
- RIENOW, A., STENGER, D. & MENZ, G. (2014): Sprawling Cities and Shrinking Regions -Forecasting Urban Growth in the Ruhr for 2025 by Coupling Cells and Agents. ERDKUNDE - Archive for Scientific Geography, doi 10.3112/erdkunde.2014.02.02
- RINDFUSS, R. R., ENTWISLE, B., WALSH, S. J., AN, L., BADENOCH, N., BROWN, D. G., DEADMAN, P., EVANS, T. P., FOX, J., GEOGHEGAN, J., GUTMANN, M., KELLY, M., LINDERMANN, M., LIU, J., MALANSON, G. P., MENA, C. F., MESSINA, J. P., MORAN, E. F., PARKER, D. C., PARTON, W., PRASARTKUL, P., ROBINSON, D. T., SAWANGDEE, Y., VANWEY, L. K. & VERBURG, P. H. (2008). Land use change: complexity and comparisons. Journal of Land Use Science, 3(1), 1-10.
- RINDFUSS, R. R., & STERN, P. C. (1998). Linking Remote Sensing and Social Science: The Need and the Challenges. In D. LIVERMAN, E. F. MORAN, R. R. RINDFUSS, & P. C. STERN (Eds.), People and Pixels: Linking Remote Sensing and Social Science, 1-27.
- RITTER, E.-H. (Ed.). (2003). Nachhaltige Raumentwicklung mehr als eine Worthülse?: Wissenschaftliche Plenarsitzung 2002. Hannover: Verlag der ARL.
- ROBINSON, W.S. (1950). Ecological Correlations and the Behavior of Individuals. American Sociological Review 15 (3), 351-357.
- ROBINSON, D. T., BROWN, D. G., PARKER, D. C., SCHREINEMACHERS, P., JANSSEN, M. A., HUIGEN, M., WITTMER, H., GOTTS, N., PROMBUROM, P., IRWIN, E., BERGER, T., GATZWEILER, F. & BARNAUD, C. (2007). Comparison of empirical methods for building agent-based models in land use science. Journal of Land Use Science, 2(1), 31-55.
- ROUNSEVELL, M. D. A., ARNETH, A., ALEXANDER, P., BROWN, D. G., de NOBLET-DUCOUDRÉ, N., ELLIS, E., FINNGIAN, J., GALVIN, K., GRIGG, N., HARMAN, I., LENNOX, J., MAGLIOCCA, N., PARKER, D., O'NEILL, B. C., VERBURG, P. H. & YOUNG, O. (2014). Towards decision-based global land use models for improved understanding of the Earth system. Earth System Dynamics, 5(1), 117-137.
- ROSSI, P. H. (1980). Why families move. Beverly Hills: Sage Publications.
- RUCKER, R. (1999). Seek! Selected Nonfiction. New York: Four Walls Eight Windows.
- RUIZ, M., LOPEZ, F., & PAEZ, A. (2012). Comparison of thematic maps using symbolic entropy. International Journal of Geographical Information Science, 26, 413-439.
- RYKIEL, E. J. (1996). Testing ecological models: the meaning of validation. Ecological Modelling, 90(3), 229-244.

- SCHALDACH, R., & PRIESS, J. A. (2008). Integrated Models of the Land System: A Review of Modelling Approaches on the Regional to Global Scale. Living Reviews in Landscape Research, 2(1), 5-34.
- SCHELLING, T. C. (2006). Micromotives and macrobehaviour: with a new preface and the Nobel lecture. New York: W.W Norton & Co.
- SCHLEGELMILCH, F. (2009). Zwischennutzen-leichter gesagt als getan. Informationen zur Raumentwicklung, 7, 493-502.
- SCHMITZ, M., BODE, T., THAMM, H.-P. & CREMERS A. B. (2007). XULU A generic JAVAbased platform to simulate land use and land cover change (LUCC). MODSIM 2007 International Congress on Modelling and Simulation. Modelling and Simulation Society of Australia and New Zealand, December 2007, 4-7.
- SCHNEIDER, T. (2007). Urban and Environmental Information System: Application of Remote Sensing for Planning and Governance - Potentials and Problems. In D. M. NETZBAND, D. W. L. STEFANOV, & P. C. REDMAN (Eds.), Applied Remote Sensing for Urban Planning, Governance and Sustainability 199-220.
- SCHOETTKER, B. (2003). Monitoring statewide urban development using multitemporal multisensoral satellite data covering a 40-year time span in north Rhine-Westphalia (Germany). Proceedings of the SPIE 10th International Symposium on Remote Sensing, 8-12th September 2003, Barcelona, 252-261.
- SCHOLL, H.J. (2003). Agent-based and System Dynamics Modeling: A Call for Cross Study and Joint Research. Proceedings of the 34th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, 3-6 Jan. 2001, 1-8. Retrieved from http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/xpl/abstractAuthors.jsp?arnumber=926296 (last access: 2014-04-04).
- SCHWARZ, N., & ERNST, A. (2009). Agent-based modeling of the diffusion of environmental innovations-An empirical approach. Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 76(4), 497-511.
- SCHWARZ, N., & HAASE, D. (2007). Models of Rural-Urban Systems A Systematic Compilation and Review of Existing Methodologies in Systems Dynamics and Causality Approaches for Evaluating Rural-Urban Land Use Relationships. Kopenhagen: PLUREL. Retrieved from http://www.plurel.net/images/summary_D411.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04)
- SCHWARZ, N., & HAASE, D. (2009). Simulation Models on Human Nature Interactions in Urban Landscapes: A Review Including Spatial Economics, System Dynamics, Cellular Automata and Agent-based Approaches. Living Reviews in Landscape Research, 3(2).
- SCHWARZ, N., HAASE, D., & SEPPELT, R. (2010). Omnipresent sprawl? A review of urban simulation models with respect to urban shrinkage. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 37(2), 265-283.
- SIEDENTOP, S. (2006). Urban Sprawl verstehen, messen, steuern. Ansatzpunkte f
 ür ein empirisches Mess- und Evaluationskonzept der urbanen Siedlungsentwicklung. DISP, 160, 23-35.
- SIEDENTOP, S., & FINA, S. (2008). Urban Sprawl beyond Growth: from a growth to a decline perspective on the costs of sprawl. 44th Iscocarp Congress 2008. Retrieved from http://www.uni-stuttgart.de/ireus/publikationen/ISOCARP_Paper_Siedentop-Fina.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04).
- SIEDENTOP, S., & FINA, S. (2010). Monitoring urban sprawl in Germany: towards a GIS-based measurement and assessment approach. Journal of Land Use Science, 5(2), 73-104.
- SIEDENTOP, S., & KAUSCH, S. (2004). Die räumliche Struktur des Flächenverbrauchs in Deutschland - Eine auf Gemeindedaten basierende Analyse für den Zeitraum 1997 bis 2001. Raumforschung und Raumordnung, 62(1), 36-49.
- SIEVERTS, T. (2001). Zwischenstadt: zwischen Ort und Welt, Raum und Zeit, Stadt und Land. Berlin: Bertelsmann Fachzeitschriften.

- SILVA, E. A. (2004). The DNA of our regions: artificial intelligence in regional planning. Futures, 36(10), 1077-1094.
- SILVA, E. A. (2011). Cellular Automata and Agent Base Models for Urban Studies: From Pixels to Cells to Hexa-dpi's. In X. YANG (Ed.), Urban Remote Sensing, 323-334.
- SILVA, E. A., & CLARKE, K. C. (2005). Complexity, emergence and cellular urban models: lessons learned from applying SLEUTH - to two Portuguese metropolitan areas. European Planning Studies, 13(1), 93-115.
- SILVA, E. A., & WU, N. (2012). Surveying Models in Urban Land Studies. Journal of Planning Literature, 27, 1-14.
- SPIEGEL, E. (2004). Landesentwicklung bei Bevölkerungsrückgang. Auswirkungen auf die Raum- und Siedlungsstruktur in Baden-Württemberg. Räumliche Konsequenzen des demographischen Wandels, Teil 3. Hannover: Verlag der ARL.
- PARKER, D. C., MANSON, S. M., JANSSEN, M. A., HOFFMAN, M. & DEADMAN, P. (2003). Multi-Agent Systems for the Simulation of Land-Use and Land-Cover Change: A Review. Annals of The Association of American geographers, 93, 314-337.
- STRAUCH, D. (2003). Ein neuer mikroskopisch-dynamischer Modellansatz für eine integrierte Flächennutzungs- und Verkehrsplanung: das Simulationsmodell ILUMASS. In A. KOCH & P. MANDL, (Eds.), Multi-Agenten-Systeme in der Geographie, 123-139.
- SUDHIRA, H. S., RAMACHANDRA, T. V., WYTZISK, A., & JEGANATHAN, C. (2005). Framework for Integration of Cellular Automata and Agent-based Models for Simulating Urban Sprawl Dynamics. Bangalore: Centre of Ecological Sciences, Indian Institute of Science.
- THOMAS, D., FUHRER, U., & QUAISER-POHL, C. (2008). Akteure der Gentrification und ihre Ortsbindung. Kölner Zeitschrift für Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie, 60, 340-367.
- THÜNEN, J. H. VON. (1826). Der isolirte Staat in Beziehung auf Landwirtschaft und Nationalökonomie, oder Untersuchungen über den Einfluß, den die Getreidepreise, der Reichthum des Bodens und die Abgaben auf den Ackerbau ausüben. Hamburg: Perthes.
- TIMMERMANS, H. (2003). The saga of integrated land use-transport modeling: How many more dreams before we wake up. Keynote Paper auf der "10th International Conference on Travel Behavior Research", Luzern. Retrieved from http://www.ivt.ethz.ch/news/archive/20030810_IATBR/timmermans.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04).
- TOBLER, W. (1975). Cellular Geography. In S. GALE & G. OLLSON (Eds.), Philosophy in Geography, 379-386.
- TORRENS, P. M. (2001). Can geocomputation save urban simulation? Throw some agents into the mixture, simmer and wait... London: UCL Working Paper Series 32.
- TURNER, M. G. (1987). Spatial simulation of landscape changes in Georgia: A comparison of 3 transition models. Landscape Ecology, 1(1), 29-36.
- ULAM, S. (1952). Random processes and transformations. In Proceedings of the International Congress on Mathematics, 264-275.
- ULMER, F., RENN, O., RUTHER-MEHLIS, A., JANY, A., LILIENTHAL, M., MALBURG-GRAF, B., & SELINGER, J. (2007). Erfolgsfaktoren zur Reduzierung des Flächenverbrauchs in Deutschland - Evaluation der Ratsempfehlungen "Mehr Wert für die Fläche:das Ziel 30ha". Eine Studie im Auftrag des Rates für Nachhaltige Entwicklung. Stuttgart: Rat für Nachhaltige Entwicklung.
- UMWELTBUNDESAMT. (2000). Szenarien und Potentiale einer nachhaltig flächensparenden und landschaftsschonenden Siedlungsentwicklung. Berlin: Erich Schmidt Verlag GmbH.
- UNEP. (2012). Global Environment Outlook: GEO4: Environment for Development. Nairobi: United Nations Environment Programme.
- UNWIN, D. J. (1995). Geographical information systems and the problem of 'error and uncertainty'. Progress in Human Geography 19(4), 549-558.

- VALBUENA, D., VERBURG, P. H., & BREGT, A. K. (2008). A method to define a typology for agent-based analysis in regional land-use research. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 128(1-2), 27-36.
- VAPNIK, V. (1995). The Nature of Statistical Learning Theory. New York: Springer.
- VAPNIK, V. (1998). Statistical Learning Theory. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- VELDKAMP, A., & LAMBIN, E. F. (2001). Predicting land-use change. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 85(1), 1-6.
- VERBURG, P. H. (2006a). Modeling Land-Use and Land-Cover Change. In E. F. LAMBIN & H. J. GEIST (Eds.), Land-Use and Land-Cover Change: Local Processes and Global Impacts 117-136.
- VERBURG, P. H. (2006b). Simulating feedbacks in land use and land cover change models. Landscape Ecology, 21(8), 1171-1183.
- VERBURG, P. H., de KONING, G. H. J., KOK, K., VELDKAMP, A., & BOUMA, J. (1999). A spatial explicit allocation procedure for modelling the pattern of land use change based upon actual land use. Ecological Modelling, 116(1), 45-61.
- VERBURG, P. H., ECK, J. R. R. VAN, NIJS, T. C. M. DE, DIJST, M. J., & SCHOT, P. (2004a). Determinants of land-use change patterns in the Netherlands. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 31(1), 125-150.
- VERBURG, P.H., SCHOT, P., DIJST, M. & VELDKAMP, A. (2004b). Land use change modelling: current practice and research priorities. Geojournal, 61(4), 309-324.
- VERBURG, P. H., SOEPBOER, W., VELDKAMP, A., LIMPIADA, R., ESPALDON, V., & MASTURA, S. S. A. (2002). Modeling the Spatial Dynamics of Regional Land Use: The CLUE-S Model. Environmental Management, 30(3), 391-405.
- VERPLANCKE, T., LOOY, S. V., BENOIT, D., VANSTEELANDT, S., DEPUYDT, P., TURCK, F. D., & DECRUYENAERE, J. (2008). Support vector machine versus logistic regression modeling for prediction of hospital mortality in critically ill patients with haematological malignancies. BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making, 8(1), 56.
- VICENZOTTI, V. (2012). Der "Zwischenstadt"-Diskurs. Eine Analyse zwischen Wildnis, Kulturlandschaft und Stadt. Raumforschung und Raumordnung, 70(3), 245-247.
- VISSER, H. (2004). The MAP COMPARISON KIT: methods, software and applications. Maastricht: Research Institute for Knowledge Systems (RIKS). Retrieved from http://storage.riks.nl/pub/MCK/MCK_Reader.pdf (last access: 2014-04-04)
- VOGEL, R. (2013). Entwicklung eines automatisierten Wolkendetektions- und Wolkenklassifizierungsverfahrens mit Hilfe von Support Vector Machines angewendet auf METEOSAT-SEVIRI-Daten für den Raum Deutschland. Bonn: Universitäts- und Landesbibliothek Bonn.
- VON NEUMANN, J. (1951). The general and logical theory of automata. Cerebral Mechanisms in Behavior, 1-41.
- WADDELL, P. (2002). UrbanSim: Modeling urban development for land use, transportation, and environmental planning. American Planning Association, 68(3), 297-314.
- WADDELL, P., WANG, L., & LIU, X. (2008). UrbanSim: An Evolving Planning Support System for Evolving Communities. Planning Support Systems for Cities and Regions, 103-138.
- WAHLE, J., BAZZAN, A. L. C., KLÜGL, F., & SCHRECKENBERG, M. (2000). Decision dynamics in a traffic scenario. Physica A: Statistical Mechanics and Its Applications, 287(3), 669-681.
- WASCHER, D. M. (2004). Landscape-indicator development: steps towards a. European approach. In R. H. G. JONGMAN (Ed.), The New Dimensions of the European Landscape, 237-252.
- WASKE, B., VAN DER LINDEN, S., BENEDIKTSSON, J. A., RABE, A., & HOSTERT, P. (2010). Sensitivity of Support Vector Machines to Random Feature Selection in Classification

of Hyperspectral Data. IEEE Transactions on Geoscience and Remote Sensing, 48(7), 2880 -2889.

- WASSMER, R. W. (2002). An Economist's Perspective on Urban Sprawl, Part 1 Defining Excessive Decentralization in California and Other Western States. Sacramento: California Senate Office of Research.
- WEBER, A. (1909). Reine Theorie des Standorts. Tübingen: Mohr.
- WEGENER, M. (2009). Modelle der räumlichen Stadtentwicklung alte und neue Herausforderungen. Stadt Region Land, 87, 73-81.
- WEGENER, M. (2011). From Macro to Micro How Much Micro is too Much? Transport Reviews 31, 2, 161-177.
- WESTERHEIDE, P., & DICK, C. D. (2010). Determinanten für die langfristige Wertentwicklung von Wohnimmobilien - Gutachten im Auftrag der Arbeitsgemeinschaft Baden-Württembergischer Bausparkassen. Mannheim: ZEW.
- WHITE, R., & ENGELEN, G. (1993). Cellular automata and fractal urban form: a cellular modelling approach to the evolution of urban land-use patterns. Environment and Planning A, 25(8), 1175-1199.
- WIECHMANN, T., & PALLAGST, K. M. (2012). Urban shrinkage in Germany and the USA: A Comparison of Transformation Patterns and Local Strategies. International Journal of Urban and Regional Research, 36(2), 261-280.
- WOHLMEYER, H., KRACHLER, M., & DISSEMOND, H. (2001). Flächenverbrauch Verlust an Multifunktionalität. In UMWELTBUNDESAMT ÖSTERREICH (Ed.), Versiegelt Österreich? Der Flächenverbrauch und seine Eignung als Indikator für Umweltbeeinträchtigungen, Wien, 15. März 2001, 103-109.
- WOOD, C. H., & SKOLE, D. (1998). Linking Satellite, Census, and Survey Data to Study Deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon. In D. LIVERMAN, E. F. MORAN, R. R. RINDFUSS, & P. C. STERN (Eds.), People and Pixels: Linking Remote Sensing and Social Science, 70-93.
- WU, F., & YEH, A. G.-O. (1997). Changing Spatial Distribution and Determinants of Land Development in Chinese Cities in the Transition from a Centrally Planned Economy to a Socialist Market Economy: A Case Study of Guangzhou. Urban Studies, 34(11), 1851-1879.
- WU, N., & SILVA, E. A. (2010). Artificial Intelligence Solutions for Urban Land Dynamics: A Review. Journal of Planning Literature, 24(3), 246 -265.
- WU, T. F., LIN, C. J., & WENG, R. C. (2004). Probability estimates for multi-class classification by pairwise coupling. Journal of Machine Learning Research, 5, 975-1005.
- WU, X., HU, Y., HE, H. S., BU, R., ONSTED, J., & XI, F. (2008). Performance Evaluation of the SLEUTH Model in the Shenyang Metropolitan Area of Northeastern China. Environmental Modeling & Assessment, 14(2), 221-230.
- XIANG, W.-N., & CLARKE, K. C. (2003). The use of scenarios in land-use planning. Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design, 30(6), 885-909.
- XIE, C. (2006). Support Vector Machines for Land Use Change Modeling. Calgary: UCGE Reports.
- YANG, Q., LI, X., & SHI, X. (2008). Cellular automata for simulating land use changes based on support vector machines. Computers & Geosciences, 34(6), 592-602.
- ZHANG, J., JIN, R., YANG, Y., & HAUPTMANN, A. G. (2003). Modified logistic regression: An approximation to SVM and its applications in large-scale text categorization. In Proceedings of the 20th International Conference on Machine Learning, 888-895.
- ZHANG, H., ZENG, Y., BIAN, L., & YU, X. (2010). Modelling urban expansion using a multi agent-based model in the city of Changsha. Journal of Geographical Sciences, 20(4), 540-556.